Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program

2019-2020 Annual Report

SARAH NEGRETE, PhD Program Director

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	6
FIVE YEAR PLAN	13
Executive Summary	
REGIONAL PROJECTS	22
Family Engagement Course: Inaugural Year	22
K-2 LITERACY SUPPORT	49
MIDDLE SCHOOL MATH FELLOWSHIP: YEAR 2	
Collaborative Inquiry Teams	115
Smarter Balanced Assessment	145
APPENDICES	163
Appendix A Family Engagement Course Data	164
APPENDIX B NNRPDP EVALUATION FORM	167
APPENDIX C FAMILY ENGAGEMENT COURSE QUESTIONNAIRES	169
APPENDIX D FAMILY ENGAGEMENT INQUIRY PROJECT: PLANNING TEMPLATE	173
APPENDIX E MIDDLE SCHOOL MATH FELLOWSHIP FACILITATOR LESSON PLANNING RUBRIC	
Assessment	176
APPENDIX F MIDDLE SCHOOL MATH FELLOWSHIP LEARNING EPISODE REFLECTION	179
APPENDIX G MIDDLE SCHOOL MATH FELLOWSHIP PRE/POST SURVEY	183
Appendix H Middle School Math Fellowship Sample Item and Claim Alignment	
Assessment	185
APPENDIX I ASSESSMENT KNOWLEDGE QUESTIONNAIRE (PRE/POST ASSESSMENT)	188
APPENDIX J SMARTER BALANCED ASSESSMENT TO NWEA MAP GROWTH TESTS	189
APPENDIX K SBAC PRE/POST SURVEY	190
APPENDIX L FAMILY ENGAGEMENT COURSE PLP	191
APPENDIX M HCSD K-2 LITERACY SUPPORT PLP	204
APPENDIX N MIDDLE SCHOOL MATH FELLOWSHIP PLP	211
APPENDIX O LS COLLABORATIVE INQUIRY TEAMS PLP	218
APPENDIX P SBAC COURSE PLP	224

TABLE OF FIGURES

Figure 1 Conceptual Framework for Studying Effects of Professional Development on Teachers and Students	7
Figure 2 Family Engagement Course Logic Model	24
Figure 3 Family Engagement Course Design, Roles and Responsibilities Aligned with the Standards for	
Professional Learning (NDE, 2017)	25
Figure 4 Five Levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)	31
Figure 5 Participants' Plans for Increased Implementation	34
Figure 6 Participants' Implementation of Family Engagement Activities Per Month	35
Figure 7 Participants' Family Engagement Inquiry Project Outcomes	36
Figure 8 HCSD and NNRPDP Logic Model	55
Figure 9 Question One: Describe the quality of your experience with your Literacy Specialist	68
Figure 10 Reading Record Data	70
Figure 11 First Grade Reading Record	70
Figure 12: Second Grade Reading Record	71
Figure 13 First Grade MAP Scores Fall to Winter 2019	72
Figure 14 Second Grade MAP Scores Fall to Winter 2019	72
Figure 15 Middle School Math Fellowship: Year 2 Logic Model	80
Figure 16 Data Collection Instruments and Timeline	88
Figure 17 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Rigor (n=8)	89
Figure 18 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Mathematical Modeling (n=8)	90
Figure 19 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Productive Discourse (n=8)	90
Figure 20 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Resources (n=8)	91
Figure 21 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Rigor (n=8)	92
Figure 22 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Major Works of the	he
Grade (n=8)	92
Figure 23 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Mathematical	
Modeling (n=8)	93
Figure 24 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Productive Discou	urse
(n=8)	93
Figure 25 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Productive Strugg	gle
(n=8)	94
$\label{eq:Figure 26} Facilitator \ Lesson \ Planning \ Rubric \ Aggregate \ Assessment \ of \ Levels \ of \ Inspiration: \ Resources \ (n=8) \ .$	94
Figure 27 Lesson Implementation Reflections: Mathematical Modeling (n=8)	96
Figure 28 Lesson Implementation Reflections: Productive Discourse (n=8)	97
Figure 29 Lesson Implementation Reflections: Productive Struggle (n=8)	98
Figure 30 Middle School Math Fellowship Sample Item and Claim Alignment	.100
Figure 31 Middle School Math Fellowship Pre/Post Survey Results (n=9)	.101
Figure 32 Middle School Math Fellowship Onsite Session State Evaluations Aggregate Ratings	.104
Figure 33 Comparison of ELA Scores Between LS and All NV Charter Schools	.116
Figure 34 Comparison of Math Scores Between LS and All NV Charter Schools	.117
Figure 35 NNRPDP Collaborative Inquiry Teams-Logic Model	.118
Figure 36 Stoplight Report: Participants' Self-Reported Ability to Utilize Prepare Phase Data Wise Process 2011	9-
2020	.127
Figure 37 Stoplight Report: Participants' Self-Reported Ability to Utilize Inquire Phase Data Wise Process 2019) -
2020	.128
Figure 38 Stoplight Report: Participants' Self-Reported Ability to Utilize Act Phase Data Wise Process 2019-20)20
	.128

Figure 39 NNRPDP Bi-Monthly Evaluation Response to "What will you transfer to Practice?"1	29
Figure 40 Weekly Reflection Responses Compiled by Month1	30
Figure 41 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-Year 2020 Assessment Terminology	
(definitions)1	30
Figure 42 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-year 2020 Accurately Reading Charts and	
Tables1	31
Figure 43 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-year 2020 Interpretation of Results/Scores1	31
Figure 44 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-year 2020 Teacher Levels of Confidence in	
Assessment Interpretation1	32
Figure 45 Coaching Notes Including Teacher Data Interpretation and Selection and Implementation of Strategies	
	33
Figure 46 LS MAP Overall Reading Students on Track for Proficiency (Spring SBAC)1	35
Figure 47 MAP Overall Math Students on Track for Proficiency (Spring SBAC)1	36
Figure 48 MAP ELA Comparison of SY 18-19 (End of Year) to LS SY 19-20 Projections1	37
Figure 49 MAP Math Comparison of SY 18-19 (End of Year) to LS SY 19-20 Projections	37
Figure 50 NNRPDP/SBAC Online Course Logic Model1	48
Figure 51 Course Outline - SBAC1	49
Figure 52 SBAC Course Pre/Post Survey1	56
Figure 53 NNRPDP Evaluation Results1	58

TABLE OF TABLES

Table 1 RPDP State Approved Evaluation	8
Table 2 Type of Training	9
Table 3 Number of Teachers and Administrators Who Received Training	9
Table 4 Number of Administrators Receiving Training	10
Table 5 Number of Teachers, Administrators, and OLEP	10
Table 6 Teacher Training in Family Engagement	11
Table 7 Paraprofessional Training	11
Table 8 NVACS, NEPF, and Culturally Relevant Pedagogy Trainings	11
Table 9 Participants' Increased Confidence for Increasing Family Engagement	37
Table 10 Chosen Components of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	53
Table 11 Roles and Actions of Educators	56
Table 12 K-2 Literacy Support Aligned with the Standards for Professional Learning (NDE, 2017)	59
Table 13 Five levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)	62
Table 14 Knowledge Base Component of the Transformational Rubric	64
Table 15 Relationships Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	65
Table 16 Coaching Conversation Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	65
Table 17 Strategic Design Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	65
Table 18 Strategic Action Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	66
Table 19 Coach as Learner Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	66
Table 20 NNRPDP's Incorporation of the Seven Elements of Effective Professional Development	81
Table 21 Fellowship Session Structure and Session Overview	83
Table 22 Five Levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)	86
Table 23 Semi-Structured Interviews Questions and Responses	102
Table 24 Fellows' Reactions to Effective Professional Development Elements	105
Table 25 Roles and Actions	119
Table 26 NNRPDP Collaborative Inquiry Teams Aligned with the Standards for Professional Learning	120
Table 27 Five levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)	123
Table 28 Percent of students who passed the 2018-19 SBAC	146
Table 29 NNRPDP SBAC Courses Aligned with Nevada's Standards for Professional Learning	150
Table 30 SBAC Course Participants	152
Table 31 Evaluation Plan Based on the Five Levels of Professional Development (Guskey, 2002)	153
Table 32 Pre/Post Survey Percentage Correct	157
Table 33 Teacher Reflections	159



Introduction

The 70th Session (1999) of the Nevada State Legislature passed Senate Bill 555, which, under Sections 16 and 17, authorized the establishment of four Regional Professional Development Programs (RPDPs) in the state. Since that 1999 session, the four programs have been reduced to three. Their collective charge is to support the state's teachers and administrators in implementing Nevada's academic content standards (NVACS) through regionally determined professional development activities. Although the essential mission has remained unchanged, legislative mandates and the pedagogical needs of teachers continue to broaden the program's scope and responsibilities; the programs' expertise is called upon to assist with district and statewide educational committees and assist in statewide efforts to improve instruction through the Nevada Educator Performance Framework (NEPF).

The planning and implementation of professional development services in each region is overseen by a governing body consisting of superintendents in the respective regions, master teachers appointed by the superintendents, representatives of Nevada's higher education system, and the State Department of Education. A nine-member Statewide Coordinating Council, consisting of members appointed by the Governor or legislators, the Superintendent of Public Instruction, and one member from each of the RPDP governing boards oversee the three regional programs.

As outlined in Standards for Professional Learning (Learning Forward, 2011), there is a relationship between professional learning and student results:

- 1. When professional learning is standards-based, it has greater potential to change what educators know, are able to do, and believe.
- 2. When educators' knowledge, skills, and dispositions change, they have a broader repertoire of effective strategies to use to adapt their practices to meet performance expectations and student learning needs.
- 3. When educator practice improves, students have a greater likelihood of achieving results.
- 4. When student results improve, the cycle repeats for continuous improvement (p. 16).

Figure 1 below is a visual representation of the relationship between professional learning based on the Professional Learning Standards and improved student learning. (Desimone, 2009).



Figure 1 Conceptual Framework for Studying Effects of Professional Development on Teachers and Students

The updated Standards for Professional Learning from the national professional development organization, Learning Forward, were adopted by the Regional Professional Development Programs in 2011. In 2017, Nevada included two additional standards to address equity and cultural competency to become the Nevada Professional Development Standards. These nine standards are used synergistically in order to increase educator effectiveness thereby improving students' learning. The standards provide a framework for planning and leading professional learning opportunities.

Part I: NRS 391A.190 1c Evaluation of Regional Training Program

(1) The priorities for training adopted by the governing body pursuant to NRS 391A.175 [391A.175 (a) Adopt a Training Model, taking into consideration other model programs, including, without limitation, the program used by the Geographic Alliance in Nevada.]

After conversations with our service requestor to establish the outcome(s) of the professional learning and alignment with the standards for professional development adopted by the State Board, a training model that is best matched to the work is chosen. Training models may include, without limitation, action research, critical friends/professional learning communities, personal learning networks, coaching, mentoring, instructional rounds, lesson study, and educational courses.

391A.175 (b) Assess the training needs of teachers and administrators who are employed by the school districts within the primary jurisdiction of the regional training program and adopt priorities of training for the program based upon the assessment of needs. The board of trustees

of each school district may submit recommendations to the appropriate governing body for the types of training that should be offered by the regional training program.

391A.175 (c) In making the assessment required by paragraph (b) and as deemed necessary by the governing body, review the plans to improve the achievement of pupils prepared pursuant to NRS 385A.650 for individual schools within the primary jurisdiction of the regional training program.

The assessment of training needs of teachers and administrators is determined through a request for service model. This model takes into consideration the needs of our districts and includes a combination of planning tools and strategies, including but not limited to the following:

- Request for services from district personnel or principals based on School Performance Plans (SPP) and needs of teachers on staff;
- Collaborative meetings with superintendents and/or key district personnel to identify priorities and needs on an annual basis guided by District Performance Plans (DPP);
- Collaborative planning meetings with principals and leadership teams to determine goals and objectives for designing a professional development plan;
- Formal and informal needs assessments as needed with districts, departments, and/or schools;
- Input from the RPDP Governing Boards; and/or
- Collaborative work with the Nevada Department of Education on initiatives to design and implement support or roll-out plans for the NVACS as well as other state initiatives.

Table 1. 391A.190 1c (8) An evaluation of the effectiveness of the regional training program, including, without limitation, the Nevada Early Literacy Intervention Program, in accordance with the method established pursuant to paragraph (a), and (10) an evaluation of the effectiveness of training on improving the quality of instruction and the achievement of pupils:

on

RPDP State Approved Evaluation (5-point scale)	2019-20
1. The training matched my needs.	4.50
2. The training provided opportunities for interactions and reflections.	4.80
3. The presenter's/facilitator's experience and expertise enhanced the quality of the training.	4.74
4. The presenter/facilitator efficiently managed time and pacing of activities.	4.74
5. The presenter/facilitator modeled effective teaching strategies.	4.62

RPDP State Approved Evaluation (5-point scale)	2019-20
6. This training added to my knowledge of standards and/or my subject matter content.	4.50
7. This training will improve my teaching skills.	4.49
8. I will use the knowledge and skills from this training in my classroom or professional duties.	4.58
9. This training will help me meet the needs of diverse student populations.	4.38

Table 2. 391A.190 Ic (2) Type of training offered through the regional training program in the immediately preceding year.

 Table 2 Type of Training

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine	Regional
Total Trainings	209	51	9	26	29	8	33	53
Instructional ¹	43% n=91	31% n=16	56% n=5	65% n=17	57% n=17	38% n=3	24% n=8	47% n=25
Observation and Mentoring ²	15% n=31	18% n=9	22% n=2	12% n=3	14% n=4	12% n=1	24% n=8	8% n=4
Consulting ³	42% n=87	51% n=26	22% n=2	23% n=6	29% n=8	50% n=4	52% n=17	45% n=24

¹Presentations, workshops, in-service, and university courses

²Coaching, classroom observations and feedback, modeling, co-teaching

³School/district committee or task-force work, email advice, professional conversations, planning for PL with schools/districts

Table 3. 391A.190 1c (3) *The number of teachers and administrators who received training through the regional training program in the immediately preceding year.*

Table 3 Number of Teachers and Administrators Who Received Training

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine
Total Teachers Employed in District	1105	633	31	225	62	63	91

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine
Unduplicated Teachers	674	370	26	101	51	39	87
Duplicated Teachers	795	230	19	85	145	13	303
Total Administrators Employed in District	94	48	3	18	6	5	14
Unduplicated Administrators	69	30	3	8	3	7	18
Duplicated Administrators	118	32	6	2	5	4	69

Table 4. 391A.190 1c (4) *The number of administrators who received training pursuant to [NEPF] in the immediately preceding year.*

Table 4 Number of Administrators Receiving Training

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine
Unduplicated Administrators	56	27	3	6	2	3	15
Duplicated Administrators	75	15	3	0	1	0	56

Table 5. 391A.190 1c (5) *The number of teachers, administrators, and OLEP who received training [specific to correct deficiencies in performance identified per NEPF evaluation] in the immediately preceding year.*

 Table 5 Number of Teachers, Administrators, and OLEP

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine
Teachers, Admin, OLEP	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 6. 391A.190 1c (6) *The number of teachers who received training in [family engagement] in the immediately preceding year.*

Elko Eureka Humboldt Lander Pershing White Pine Aggregate Unduplicated 174 69 6 26 39 1 33 Teachers Duplicated 56 5 1 12 20 0 18 Teachers

Table 6 Teacher Training in Family Engagement

Table 7. 391A.190 1c (7) *The number of paraprofessionals, if any, who received training in the immediately preceding year.*

 Table 7 Paraprofessional Training

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine
Para- professionals	27	11	1	1	9	0	5

Table 8. 391A.190 1c (9) I & II Trainings that included NVACS in the immediately preceding year; III Trainings that included NEPF in the immediately preceding year; IV Trainings that included culturally relevant pedagogy in the immediately preceding year.

Table 8 NVACS, NEPF, and Culturally Relevant Pedagogy Trainings

	Aggregate	Elko	Eureka	Humboldt	Lander	Pershing	White Pine	Regional
Total Trainings	209	51	9	26	29	8	33	53
NVACS	79% n=163	80% n=41	56% n=5	92% n=24	76% n=22	88% n=7	88% n=31	70% n=33
NEPF	55% n=112	45% n=23	56% n=5	54% n=14	64% n=18	38% n=3	85% n=28	42% n=21
Culturally Relevant Pedagogy	15% n=31	10% n=4	22% n=4	12% n=3	21% n=6	0% n=0	9% n=3	23% n=11

391A.190 1c (12) *The 5-year plan for the regional training program prepared pursuant to NRS 391A.175 and any revisions to the plan made by the governing body in the immediately preceding year.*

Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program

Five Year Plan

Establishment

The Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program (NNRPDP) is one of three state-funded professional development programs in the state. The 70th Session (1999) of the Nevada State Legislature passed Senate Bill 555, which, under Sections 16 and 17, authorized the establishment of four Regional Professional Development Programs (RPDPs) in the state; since that 1999 session, the four programs have been reduced to three. Their collective charge is to support the state's teachers and administrators in implementing Nevada's academic content standards (NVACS) through regionally determined professional development activities. The planning and implementation of professional development services in each region must be overseen by a governing body consisting of superintendents in the respective regions, master teachers appointed by the superintendents, and representatives of Nevada's higher education system and the State Department of Education (Section 16.1-16.8).

The NNRPDP work targets three broad categories: 1) Meeting district requests for services (e.g., NVACS, differentiation, student engagement), 2) Fulfilling legislated mandates (e.g., NVACS, NEPF, Parent Engagement), and 3) Supporting individual teachers (e.g., coaching, credit classes, modeling, instructional rounds).

Service Area

The NNRPDP serves approximately 1200 teachers and administrators in schools across six counties in Northeastern Nevada, an area of 51,385 square miles. Schools range in size from fewer than 10 students to over 1,600. The NNRPDP services Elko, Eureka, Humboldt, Pershing, Lander, and White Pine School Districts. Among districts there is considerable disparity in the number of students, ranging from under 300 in Eureka County to over 9,000 in Elko County.



Mission

The NNRPDP provides high-quality professional learning opportunities to enhance student learning within the context of Nevada Professional Development Standards by recognizing and supporting research-based instruction and by facilitating instructional leadership.

Professional Development Standards

The goals, strategies, and outcomes in this five-year plan are couched within the professional learning standards outlined by the Learning Forward organization and two standards legislated in 2017. When professional learning is also standards-based, the increase in educator effectiveness has greater potential for change.

Goals

The mission and governance structure of the NNRPDP guide the goals of the organization by providing a framework around which services are provided. An important aspect of the goals is to meet our organization's charges while continuing to honor and respect the individual regional districts' initiatives, strategic plans, and identifies. Ultimately, there are five major goals to improve our performance and meet the needs of our region along with bulleted strategies identified to meet these goals:

- Provide professional learning opportunities for teachers that strengthens their pedagogical content knowledge.
 - Develop positive relationships and trust with teachers
 - Create robust professional development and implementation plans with specific outcomes
 - *Provide professional development for NNRPDP coordinators in order to stay current in their expertise*
 - Communicate opportunities for professional learning to teachers
- Partner with administrators to improve instructional leadership and support teacher content knowledge and pedagogy.
 - o Develop positive relationships and trust with administrators

- Create robust professional development plans and implementation with specific outcomes
- *Participate on district level planning as appropriate*
- o Communicate opportunities for professional learning to administrators
- To provide leadership in interactive and integrative technology.
 - Integrate technology within our work, making it explicit
 - Use current software platforms for regional professional learning opportunities
 - Provide professional development for NNRPDP coordinators in order to stay current in their expertise
- Measure the impact of professional development on teacher effectiveness and student achievement.
 - Strategically collect and use data to provide direction for the work
 - Strategically collect and use data to assess our work
 - *Apply the model of measurement required for evidence*
 - Plan time for measurement within the work
- Enhance our public profile
 - o Communicate opportunities for professional learning
 - Publicize national presentations
 - Create a comprehensive web presence

Measurement

In order to measure progress of the plan, multiple measures will be used. First the statewide evaluation form will continue to be collected and reported. Second, the five-level evaluation of professional development framework (Guskey, 2002) will guide the assessment of the professional development provided in our region. Third, qualitative documentation of stakeholders and specifically created as-needed surveys will provide measures of progress and success.

The Statewide Council approved an outline structure for RPDP evaluation purposes to include the number of teachers and administrators affected by professional development in the region according to requirements set forth in NRS 391A.190.

<u>A Two-Year Focus (2019-2021)</u> NRS 391A.175 section 1

(d) (1) An assessment of the training needs of teachers and administrators who are employed by the school districts within the primary jurisdiction of the regional training program;

The assessment of training needs of teachers and administrators is determined through a request for service model. This model takes into consideration the needs of our districts and includes a combination of planning tools and strategies, including but not limited to the following:

- Request for services from district personnel based on School Performance Plans (SPP) and needs of teachers on staff;
- Collaborative meetings with superintendents and/or key district personnel to identify priorities and needs on an annual basis guided by District Performance Plans (DPP);
- Collaborative planning meetings with principals and leadership teams to determine goals and objectives for designing a professional development plan;
- Formal and informal needs assessments as needed with districts, departments, and/or schools;
- Input from the RPDP Governing Boards; and/or
- Collaborative work with the Nevada Department of Education on initiatives to design and implement support or roll-out plans for the NVACS as well as other state initiatives.

(d) (2) Specific details of the training that will be offered by the regional training program for the first 2 years covered by the plan including, without limitation, the biennial budget of the regional training program for those 2 years.

The Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development (NNRPDP) is a service organization providing professional learning opportunities to districts and schools within our region. Training programs offered each year vary depending upon the needs and requests of the districts we serve; the NNRPDP does not solely determine those training programs without significant input from our stakeholders. In addition to serving the requests of our districts and schools, the NNRPDP has developed the training programs listed below for teachers and administrators.

Biennial Budget 2019-2021

\$2,531,288

NNRPDP Sponsored Training Programs

Teacher Academy

The Teacher Academy focuses on improving instructional pedagogy through Nevada Educator Performance Framework (NEPF) standards. The NNRPDP accepts applications from teachers who want to attend and targets deep learning of the instructional standards. Each full day, whole group learning opportunity is accompanied by a small group Critical Friends Group (CFG) in which connections are made between content and classroom implementation by deprivatizing practice.

Courses for Credit

NNRPDP creates and provides courses for teachers interested in particular topics. These courses are available for credit and provide teachers seeking recertification an avenue for

increasing their learning. In addition, the NNRPDP provides facilitation of courses related to a particular school's desire for content upon request.

Focus Goals

- 1. Measure the impact of professional development on teacher effectiveness and student achievement.
 - Strategically collect and use data to provide direction for the work
 - Strategically collect and use data to assess our work
 - *Apply the model of measurement required for evidence*
 - Plan time for measurement within the work

A minimum of five projects each year are reported within the context of the work to include extensive measures of teacher and student learning affected by the professional learning provided. Each report is included in the final evaluation of the NNRPDP submitted to stakeholders for accountability purposes.

- 2. To provide professional learning opportunities for teachers that strengthens their pedagogical content knowledge.
 - Develop positive relationships and trust with teachers
 - Create robust professional development and implementation plans with specific outcomes

Each long-term professional development request will require an outcomes-based plan developed with the NNRPDP coordinator, requesting administrator, and/or teacher leader team. This plan is built within the constructs of the Nevada Professional Development Standards. Relationships are established through a common understanding of outcomes and relevance to teachers' practice in addition to frequent communication and support.

3. To partner with administrators to strengthen instructional leadership and support teacher content knowledge and pedagogy.

- Develop positive relationships and trust with administrators
- Create robust professional development plans and implementation with specific outcomes

Each long-term professional development request will require an outcomes-based plan developed with the NNRPDP coordinator, requesting administrator, and/or teacher leader team. This plan is built within the constructs of the Nevada Professional Development Standards. Relationships are established through a common understanding of outcomes and relevance to teachers' practice in addition to frequent communication and support.

Part Two: Individual RPDP Information

391A.190 1c (11) A description of the gifts and grants, if any, received by the governing body in the immediately preceding year and the gifts and grants, if any, received by the Statewide Council during the immediately preceding year on behalf of the regional training program. The description must include the manner in which the gifts and grants were expended.

The Nevada Regional Professional Development Programs received three gifts and grants in the 2019-2020 academic year: 1) SB313 [Computer Science], 2) SB 314 [Financial Literacy],

and 3) TESLA [Computer Science]. The Southern RPDP served as fiscal agent for the gifts and grants; however, the three RPDPs collectively presented the budget and served the states' educators through our respective regional projects.

SB313 (2019, 80th Legislative Session)

Senate Bill 313 provided \$120,000 in funding to the RPDPs to provide professional learning opportunities in Computer Science for FY20 and FY 21. In addition, SB313 provided additional funds whereby districts could apply for grants to provide computer science professional learning. In partnership with the NNRPDP, four of the region's districts submitted a grant that created a regional Computer Science Ambassador program in which 30 educators (Ambassadors) from 19 schools representing 4 districts, Elko, Humboldt, Lander, and Pershing and 2 charter schools, Ely Learning Bridge and Elko Institute of Academic Achievement, participated. The Ambassadors were led by a NNRPDP Coordinator who has received extensive training in computer science.

Funding from the SB313 grant paid for two full-day substitutes for each of the 30 Ambassadors so they could attend professional learning, some districts provided Ambassadors with Chromebooks, and all but one district funded travel costs for Ambassadors to attend the statewide Computer Science Summit held in Reno, Nevada.

TESLA

Twenty-seven teachers received a \$150 stipend to educators in our region to attend a oneday workshop with emphasis on code.org computer science curriculum. This workshop was offered on weekends by a certified code.org computer science NNRPDP Coordinator. Plans to offer multiple sessions of this workshop to a broader number of educators were derailed due to COVID-19 closures.

SB314 (2019; 80th Legislative Session)

Senate Bill 314 provided \$120,000 in funding to the RPDPs to provide professional learning opportunities in Financial Literacy for FY20 and FY 21. In addition, SB314 provided additional funds whereby districts could apply for grants to provide financial literacy professional learning. In partnership with NNRPDP, three of the region's districts and one charter school submitted a grant that provided stipends for educators to participate in a state-approved online class focused on the Nevada Academic Content Standards (NVACS) in Financial Literacy. Thirty teachers from Elko, Humboldt, and Pershing County School Districts and Elko Institute of Academic Achievement charter school completed the course. Each received a stipend upon completion from their respective districts. The NNRPDP Director facilitated the online experience. Originally, the educators who participated in the learning opportunity were eligible to attend the Financial Literacy Summit hosted by the Nevada Department of Education; however, COVID-19 prevented that Summit from occurring.

Executive Summary

NNRPDP Regional Projects 2019-2020

As outlined in NRS 391A.190, Director Sarah Negrete, Ph.D., directs the in-house evaluation, assisted by support staff who coordinate data collection and compilation. The Director and an external consultant, Margo Teague of Impact Evaluation & Assessment Services, provide support for the rest of the team as they develop logic models, design instruments to gather and analyze data, and create, implement, and write their evaluative regional projects. The regional projects were designed following the seven features of professional learning (Darling-Hammond, Hyler & Gardner, 2017) and aligned with the Five Levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002) and Standards for Professional Learning (NDE, 2017). These projects provide an in-depth analysis of specific professional development projects while showcasing the diversity and scope of the support provided by the NNRPDP to schools and educators in the region.

These evaluation projects employ both qualitative and quantitative designs and incorporate mixed-methods data collection strategies to assess training outcomes. Collectively, they help to 'tell the story' and document the impacts of the diverse NNRPDP professional development activities this past year. These projects also act as evidence that the NNRPDP follows the five steps required by the Every Student Succeeds Act, (ESSA) with level three, promising evidence supported by one or more well-designed and well-implemented correlational studies.

Regional Project Purpose

Over several years, the NNRPDP has used regional projects to document its professional development activities. The NNRPDP has as its practice an internal evaluation model, which incorporates studies from projects throughout the region to document not only the diversity and wide-ranging impact of the work, but also, in some cases, to document the long-term effects of the support provided to teachers in the region. Evaluative regional projects facilitate exploration of complex phenomena within their contexts—in this case, professional development (PD) within schools and districts--using a variety of data sources. This ensures that PD is not explored through one lens, but rather through a variety of lenses, which allows training effectiveness to be revealed and understood more fully (Darling-Hammond, et al, 2017; Guskey, 2002). NNRPDP staff actively design and implement each evaluative regional project that seeks to illustrate changes in teacher practice and student learning as a result of the diverse professional learning activities employed over the past year. Thus, the following regional projects are focused evaluation investigations that incorporate mixed-method research designs to illustrate the breadth of training, variety of topics, and depth of consultation employed by NNRPDP staff over the past year. Each regional project also has a logic model attached that was developed to guide the evaluation of the regional project and illustrates the short and long-term outcomes expected from the professional development project.

Key Findings from 2019-20 NNRPDP Evaluation Activities

Summary of Participant Engagement

Professional development services were conducted in all six districts that comprise NNRPDP, reaching a total of 743 unique teachers and administrators during 2019-20. Because professional development covers varied training topics and consulting services, and educators often attend multiple trainings, the total number of duplicated teachers and administrators receiving services was 913. Others, which include substitutes, counselors, and district personnel includes an additional 27. Overall, 62% of the approximate 1,199 teachers and administrators employed in the region (as reported by each district) participated in programs provided by the NNRPDP during 2019-20

Regional Project Outcomes

Regional project evaluation data reveal a variety of positive outcomes across the five NNRPDP 2019-20 regional projects. Foci of projects were on supporting Literacy Specialists as coaches to support K-2 reading teachers, family engagement, teacher knowledge in classroom assessment to drive instruction, teaching middle school math, and teacher knowledge of the Smarter Balanced Assessment in mathematics and English Language Arts. Of the five regional projects, two provided statistically significant results with the remaining projects reporting positive trends. Examples of favorable effects for each regional project follow.

K-2 Literacy Support

Statistically significant increase in reading benchmark levels for kindergarten, first, and second graders, (<.000). Positive change noted in all variables measured. COVID-19 related closures prohibited the administration of final reading assessments.

Family Engagement

A statistically significant increase in participants' self-reported level of confidence in increasing family engagement (<.0001). Positive change noted increased levels of knowledge. Levels of implementation of Family Engagement were unchanged, likely hindered by COVID-19 closures

Collaborative Inquiry Teams

No statistical analysis was performed due to the small sample size. Positive overall change noted in teachers' abilities to interpret and compare data and implementation of new teaching strategies targeted to areas identified by data. Overall gains in student assessments were noted for grades 2, 3, 5, and 6, other grade's assessments were relatively static. Final assessments were not completed due to COVID-19 closures.

Middle School Math Fellows

No statistical analysis was performed due to the small sample size. Positive change noted in 4 of 6 short-term variables measured. Long-term variables could not be measured due to COVID-19 closures.

Smarter Balanced Assessment

No statistical analysis was performed due to the small sample size. Positive overall change noted in teachers' abilities to interpret and compare data and implementation of new teaching strategies targeted to areas identified by data. Long-term variables could not be measured due to COVID-19 closures.

Participant Ratings of Quality

Participant ratings of the quality of professional development trainings performed by NNRPDP staff reveal consistent and very high satisfaction ratings over the past year (all mean ratings of trainings are between 4 and 5, on a 5 point scale. During 2019-20, this included high mean ratings from educator participants regarding the expertise of the facilitators and the quality of the delivery of instruction during trainings (4.74), particularly in providing opportunities for interaction and reflection (4.8). In addition, educator participants again indicated overwhelmingly that they will use the knowledge and skills learned from NNRPDP trainings in their classrooms (4.58).

Professional Learning Delivery

Professional services this past year were predominately delivered at school sites, professional learning sites, or online using both synchronous and asynchronous structures in the form of in-service classes and workshops. Content focused mainly on the Nevada Academic Content Standards (NVACS) in the areas of Literacy/English, Mathematics, Science, Social Studies, Family Engagement, and Multicultural Education. The remaining areas of focus were diverse and included training of the Nevada Educator Performance Framework (NEPF), Computer Science, PreK-Third Grade Reading support, PreK-Fifth Grade Writing support, Computer Education, and Technology, and Leadership Development.

Response to COVID-19 School Closures

Timely and nuanced supports were provided during the unexpected pandemic-related school closures beginning mid-March through the end of the school year. NNRPDP supported teachers and administrators with the abrupt shift from in-classroom instruction to distance-learning in several ways. Primarily, to address the information overload educators experienced from the flood of online teaching resources, weekly roundups of resources were vetted for quality and shared through email and social media. To address the increased anxiety and stress levels reported by educators weekly Brené Brown Bookclub meetings were hosted. Additional efforts in helping to reduce educator stress and anxiety during these uncertain times were daily online meditation sessions. Finally, "Professional Learning Snapshots", 5-hour sessions each lasting one week were created and offered for teachers to deepen understandings of the many facets related to transitioning to and from remote learning.

Regional Projects

Family Engagement Course: Inaugural Year

The Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program (NNRPDP) Family Engagement web-based course is provided for regional educational professionals. This course may support their professional learning, licensure renewal, or removal of a provision on their license. Nevada legislative requirement for educational licensure are the primary impetus for providing this course. This approved 3-credit course is required for all teachers and other educational professionals (school nurses, counselors, psychologists, literacy strategists) applying for a "Standard" educational license in Nevada after July 1, 2015 (Nevada Revised Statutes 391.019, 2015 & NAC 391.030, 2015).

The Nevada Regional Professional Development Program (RPDP), which includes the Northwest, Southern, and Northeastern groups, was approved to provide the course as of January 1, 2019. Any licensed educational personnel within the NNRPDP region (Elko, Eureka, Humboldt, Lander, Pershing, and White Pine counties) are able to register for and complete the course. NNRPDP partners with the University of Nevada, Las Vegas to facilitate the course, and provide an opportunity for course participants to earn 3-graduate level credits.

NNRPDP offered two sessions of the family engagement course for the region; once in the fall of 2019, and again in the spring of 2020. The Family Engagement web-based course was facilitated online over nine weeks, including online interactive sessions that allow course participants to engage in discussion with the course facilitator and other participants. The course instructor has thirteen years teaching experience between K-16 contexts of which four years included teaching online college courses, has a Master of Science in Equity and Diversity in Education, and is a member of the Nevada Family Engagement Birth - 12 Framework Committee. Family engagement, in theory and practice, has been an integral component of the instructor's professional work and current role as a regional coordinator for the NNRPDP.

The course content included three primary components: 1) a series of online family engagement training modules developed collaboratively by the RPDP regional groups, 2) a course text, *Powerful Partnerships* (Mapp, Carver & Lander, 2017), and 3) research-based articles and texts featuring recommended best practices for effective and meaningful family engagement across educational contexts.

Course participants completed a variety of learning tasks throughout the nine weeks in order to make connections between their learning and their educational context. These tasks included synthesizing research, analyzing current practices using self-assessment tools, critical self-reflection, discourse with other participants, locating and organizing evidenced-based practices to be integrated into the current educational context. Course participants also completed

a Family Engagement Inquiry project where learning is applied, evaluated, and used to determine "next steps" for changes in instructional and professional practice.

Initial Data and Planning

Effective family engagement has been linked to increased student achievement (HFRP, 2011; Wood & Bauman, 2017), school improvement (Wood & Bauman, 2017), and has been proven to be one of the "most powerful predictors of children's development, educational attainment, and success in school and life" (Weiss, Lopez & Caspe, 2018, p. 1). Surprisingly, national, and global research revealed that many teacher-preparation programs did not include any focused learning or training in family engagement prior to the completion of the college/university preparatory program (Spielberg, 2011; Mapp & Kuttner, 2013). As a matter of fact, training in family engagement of Education, n.d.). Thus, many educational professionals lacked the necessary knowledge, skills and training to effectively implement best-practices identified by researchers (Spielberg, 2011, Mapp & Kuttner, 2013).

In 2015, Nevada legislators approved NRS 392.457, which outlined a family engagement policy for the state of Nevada which included six standards for Parental Involvement and Family Engagement (PIFE) (Nevada State Board of Education, 2015). These standards mirrored the National PTA (n.d.) standards. These six standards include 1) welcoming all families, 2) communicating effectively, 3) supporting students' well-being and academic success, 4) speaking up for every child, 5) sharing power, and 6) collaborating with community (NSBE, 2015). In addition, legislators approved changes to teacher licensure, which required all new applicants for licensure to complete an approved, three-credit family engagement course in order to receive a standard license (Nevada Revised Statutes 391.019, 2015 & NAC 391.030, 2015). The Nevada Department of Education Office for Parental Involvement and Family Engagement was granted authority to approve and monitor course providers' fidelity to the requirements outlined in the legislation (n.d.).

Therefore, the NNRPDP Family Engagement course was designed to address two primary goals: First, to meet the legislative requirements mandated in 2015 for educational licensure (Nevada Revised Statutes 391.019, 2015 & NAC 391.030, 2015); and second, to increase family participation in student learning in order to positively impact student growth and achievement (Spielberg, 2011; Flamboyan Foundation, n.d.; United States Department of Education, n.d.; Mapp & Kuttner, 2013; NDE Office for PIFE, n.d.; Weiss, Lopez & Caspe, 2018; Wood & Bauman, 2017). These primary goals were addressed through effective professional learning and development (Darling-Hammond, Hyler & Gardner, 2017; Guskey, 2002; Learning Forward, 2011; Nevada Department of Education, 2017; Murray, 2014) for educational professionals in the region. The Family Engagement course learning outcomes address seven requirements from the legislative text (Nevada Revised Statutes 391.019, 2015 & NAC 391.030, 2015). These requirements are as follows: 1) demonstrate knowledge of the National Standards for Family-School Partnerships (PTA, n.d.), 2) demonstrate knowledge of the expectations of the Nevada Educator Performance Framework (NEPF) Professional Standard for Family Engagement (NDE, 2019), 3) demonstrate knowledge of the Dual Capacity-Building Framework (Mapp & Bergman, 2019; Mapp & Kuttner, 2013), 4) reflect on and evaluate current family engagement efforts (PTA, n.d.), 5) research effective strategies, activities, resources, and materials to enhance their current family engagement efforts, 6) design a plan for effective family engagement, with action steps that may be taken immediately, in the near future, and in the distant future, and 7) implement methods and strategies for effective family engagement. Figure 2 provides a logic model used to guide the evaluation of the Family Engagement Course implementation.

Figure 2 Family Engagement Course Logic Model



NNRPDP/FAMILY ENGAGEMENT - LOGIC MODEL

Method

Learning Design

Darling-Hammond, Hyler and Gardner (2017) describe effective professional development "as structured learning that results in changes to teacher knowledge and practices and improvements in student learning outcomes" (p. 2). Learning Forward (2011) argues that professional development must emphasize professional learning so that "learning for educators leads to learning for students" (p. 12). Murray (2014) adds that effective professional learning "is learning from the work teachers do" (p. xvi-xvii). With this in mind, the Family Engagement course structure was designed to include opportunities for participants to increase their knowledge of effective family engagement, thus impacting student learning. Specifically, participants had the opportunity to identify and expand their understanding of effective family engagement strategies, assess their current family engagement practices, and apply their learning through an inquiry project in their unique educational context.

The *Family Engagement Course Professional Learning Plan* 2020 (Appendix L) describes the course learning outcomes and evidence of participant learning, strategic design and structure of the course learning opportunities. The learning plan also addresses the roles and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning as aligned with Standards for Professional Development (Learning Forward, 2011; NDE, 2017). See Figure 3.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment	 Course instructor/facilitator created a collaborative "space" for building a learning community with course participants through sharing of personal and professional experiences, guided discussions, and collective feedback through weekly video conference interactive sessions Course participants participated in a collaborative learning community throughout the course during weekly video conference interactive sessions where participants: reflected on their learning, shared changes in practice, applied learning to specific contexts and provided feedback for all members of the learning community

Figure 3 Family Engagement Course Design, Roles and Responsibilities Aligned with the Standards for Professional Learning (NDE, 2017)

Standard	Alignment
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	 Course instructor/facilitator provided opportunities for course participants to develop their own capacity for effective family engagement, including knowledge and implementation of research-based practices and outcomes, shared approaches course participants might use to advocate for students and families to be partners in the learning process, and provided an opportunity for course participants to gather a collection of research-based practices and resources to further their professional learning and application of learning Course participants developed their capacity for effective family engagement through reading research-based practices and outcomes aligned with the National Standards for Family-School Partnerships, identified areas for improvement within their educational context along with the advocacy approach that could be utilized to address the necessary improvement, and created a list of research-based practices and resources for professional growth beyond the course
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	 Course instructor/facilitator curated additional research, resources and course materials in response to course participants progress, unique educational contexts and observed/identified barriers to practice and/or implementation of effective family engagement approaches Course participants shared weekly feedback about which resources were most beneficial to their unique educational context, and what questions or concerns remained, which was used by the course instructor/facilitator to provide responsive feedback, support, and curate/include additional materials within the course
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	 Course instructor/facilitator integrated multiple opportunities for self- assessment using a variety of assessment tools, including the Nevada Educator Performance Framework Professional Standards, the Dual Capacity-Building Framework, and National Standards for School-Family Partnerships aligned with professional learning within the course structure as well as beyond the course Course participants shared self-assessment data, alongside evaluation that designated areas of strength and areas for improvement / continued professional learning

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	 Course instructor/facilitator integrated course participants' current educational contexts, learning goals and context-specific learning tasks in order to make the learning relevant and action-oriented, utilizing research that supported the course learning objectives in conjunction with research-based located and identified by each course participant Course participants shared learning goals based on their current educational contexts in order to identify their desired outcomes for their learning and student/family outcomes
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change	 Course instructor/facilitator provided strategic, and ongoing, opportunities for course participants to critically reflect on current family engagement practices through self-assessment, using a variety of assessment tools, alongside reading and analyzing research-based family engagement practices in order to support participants' in identifying and implementing changes in practice based on their learning and reflection Course participants completed weekly self-assessments of current family engagement practices in comparison to research-based, effective family engagement practices using a variety of assessment tools in order to identify areas of strength and areas for improvement, wherein course participants identified potential changes in practice that could be implemented in order to increase meaningful and effective engagement of all families in the learning process
OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	 Course instructor/facilitator integrated research that demonstrated links between effective family engagement practices and increased positive academic, social, emotional and development outcomes in conjunction with critical reflection tasks that provided opportunities for course participants to reflect on the current, or future, integration of effective family engagement practices by evaluating current outcomes against desired outcomes Course participants read and analyzed research that demonstrated links between effective family engagement practices and increased positive academic, social, emotional and development outcomes and completed critical reflection tasks that helped participants identify current, or future, integration of effective family engagement practices through evaluation of current outcomes against

Standard	Alignment
	desired outcomes, leading to identification of changes in practice with potential to achieve the desired outcomes
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	 Course instructor/facilitator guided discussion, both synchronous and asynchronous, designed to support course participants' identification of inequities within school systems that impact families' inclusion in the learning process, as well as students' academic growth in conjunction to evidence on practices that address and reduce inequity across educational/school systems Course participants individually and collectively identified inequities within school systems that impact families' inclusion in the learning process, as well as students' academic growth, through self-assessment and case study examples, and in response, identifying evidence-based practices that could be integrated to address and reduce inequity across educational/school systems
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self-examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	 Course instructor/facilitator implemented and facilitated course learning tasks that: allowed course participants to examine explicit and implicit bias of students and families, provided research on existing disparities in effective engagement of all families in the learning process, and outlined potential action steps participants could take to eliminate barriers to effective family engagement Course participants examined bias, both explicit and implicit, in their beliefs about families' strengths and capacities, their beliefs about families' involvement in the learning process, and their beliefs about their role in reaching out to and including all families in the learning process as partners in order identify specific action steps that they could take to address their bias, and thus, the barriers to effective family engagement

Participants and Procedure

The Family Engagement course was open to any educational professional in the NNRPDP region during the fall of 2019 and the spring of 2020. The NNRPDP region encompasses six districts across six counties, and covers a large rural geographic area in northeastern Nevada. NNRPDP is an approved provider for the family engagement course that applies toward removal of the PIFE provision on educational licenses issued after 2015 (NRS

391.019, 2015 & NAC 391.030, 2015). Course information was distributed to the entire region through an email sent four weeks prior to the start date of each session, both in the fall and the spring. Participants could register to complete the course for three graduate-level credits in partnership with the University of Nevada, Las Vegas (UNLV), or, for a 45-hour Certificate of Professional Learning (COPL) from NNRPDP. Participants choosing to complete the course for graduate-level credit submitted the initial registration form online as well as an additional registration process through UNLV; those choosing to complete the course for a COPL from NNRPDP completed only the initial online registration step. Participants earning credit through UNLV paid \$165.00 while those earning a Certificate of Professional Learning did not have to pay a fee. The course text, *Powerful Partnerships* (Mapp et al., 2017), had to be purchased by each participant and cost approximately \$30.00. The overall cost of the course ranged between \$30.00 and \$195.00. This is a significant attractant for participants as approved courses range in cost from \$63.00 to \$1,700.00 dollars (J. Briske, personal communication, May 4, 2020).

Twenty-seven participants altogether enrolled in the fall and spring courses; four participants withdrew, one participant failed the fall course and re-enrolled in the spring course, and 22 participants successfully completed the course earning either the graduate-level credits or COPL. Participants elected to enroll in the family engagement course for a variety of reasons. Of the 22 participants enrolled, 19 completed the course in order to remove the PIFE provision on their educational license (NRS 391.019, 2015 & NAC 391.030, 2015). Two completed the course in order to earn credits that could be applied toward renewal of their educational license. One participant completed the course for their own professional learning. Course participants came from a variety of educational backgrounds beyond elementary, middle, and secondary educators. Professional roles included administrator, counselor, specialist (Physical Education, Music, & Art), career and technical educator (Health), special education instructor, school social worker, school nurse, and school psychologist.

In order to maximize accessibility for the geographic distance of the region and best meet the needs of educational professionals the course was facilitated using online tools. The online tools and technology included CANVAS learning management system, Google documents, and Google Meet interactive video conferencing. The nine-week family engagement course included both asynchronous learning tasks and synchronous interactive discussions. The Nevada Parental Involvement and Family Engagement Training Modules (RPDP, n.d.) was a primary component for accessing evidence-based research and best practices for effective family engagement.

Measurement

The overarching goals of the family engagement course were to increase participants' knowledge of effective, research-based family engagement, and to increase family engagement through implementation of research-based strategies through effective professional learning.

These goals were measured through evidence collected using basic descriptive statistical analysis of pre- and post- questionnaire responses, NNRPDP evaluation form, and participant demographic information. Goals were also measured using qualitative textual analysis of final discussion responses, open-ended textual responses within the questionnaire, evaluation form and Family Engagement Inquiry Project document. Goals were also measured using a basic, paired t-test to determine if there was a statistically significant difference between the means of two groups of data, in this case, between participants' responses on the pre- and post-questionnaire (Appendix A).

Firstly, evidence for increased participant knowledge was measured through a pre- and post- knowledge questionnaire developed within the RPDP using Likert-scale response options (Appendix B) alongside textual analysis of the course learning tasks in relation to the participant learning outcomes (Family Engagement Course Professional Learning Plan, 2020: Appendix L). The pre- and post- questionnaire was developed for use collaboratively amongst the RPDP groups. The small sample size (n = 22) in the first year of implementation does not allow for an assessment of the validity and reliability of the questionnaire. However, the questionnaire does provide evidence of participants' perceptions of their growth, learning, and application of their learning.

Secondly, evidence for implementation of effective family engagement strategies was gathered through analysis of the Family Engagement Inquiry project. This project was three-fold. First, participants integrated an evidenced-based change in practice in their unique context. Second, participants collected data and evidence to evaluate the effectiveness and impact of the change in practice. Third, participants analyzed the data and evidence in order to determine changes in practice to implement in the future (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017; Guskey, 2002; Murray, 2014). Finally, evidence for participant satisfaction along with perception of the course impact on student learning were measured through the end-of-course evaluation form and final discussion responses (Guskey, 2002).

Overarching participant perceptions of the course, learning, and implementation were also gathered by a third-party, independent evaluator who conducted verbal interviews with randomly selected participants and shared textual analysis from the interviews while maintaining anonymity (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020). Figure 4 outlines the five levels of professional development evaluation alongside corresponding measurement tools, in conjunction with a brief description of how the evidence will be used in relation to evaluation of the effectiveness of the Family Engagement course.

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
1. Participants' Reactions	Did this course meet my needs? Did the course instructor's expertise and experience impact the learning process?	NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Pre- /Post- Knowledge Questionnaire, Third-party independent evaluator interviews of participants	Participants' initial satisfaction with the experience and perceived benefit	To improve program design and delivery
2. Participants' Learning	Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills?	NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Pre- /Post- Knowledge Questionnaire, Family Engagement Inquiry Project, Final Discussion Board Responses, Third-party independent evaluator interviews of participants	Knowledge of 6 Standards for Family-School Partnership and research-based practices for effective and meaningful family engagement	To improve program content, format, and organization
3. Organization Support & Change	Was implementation advocated, facilitated, and supported? What was the impact on the organization? Did it affect the organization's climate and procedures?	Family Engagement Inquiry Project, NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Final Discussion Board Responses	The organization's advocacy, support, accommodation, facilitation, and recognition of participants' implementation of family engagement	To document and improve organization support To inform future change efforts
4. Participants' Use of New Knowledge and Skills	Did participants effectively apply the new knowledge and skills?	Family Engagement Inquiry Project, Pre- and Post - Knowledge Questionnaire, Final Discussion Board Responses, NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Third-party independent evaluator interviews of participants	Degree and quality of participants' implementation of family engagement in their educational context	To document and improve the implementation of program content

Figure 4 Five Levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
5. Student Learning Outcomes	What was the perceived impact on students? Did it affect student performance or achievement?	Pre-/Post- Knowledge Questionnaire, Family Engagement Inquiry Project, Final Discussion Board Responses	Perception of impact on students related to increased knowledge and implementation of family engagement	To document increased ability to effectively and meaningfully engage families in the learning process

Note: Bold text is taken directly from Guskey's framework outlining the five levels of professional development (2002). Italicized text is the description of evidence collected by the instructor.

Results

The mixed methods evaluation process included both quantitative and qualitative analysis utilizing various data sources, including pre- and post- questionnaire responses (Appendix C), NNRPDP evaluation form (Appendix B), discussion responses, Family Engagement Inquiry Projects, and third-party independent anonymous interviews with randomly selected participants (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020). Statistical analysis was completed by the course instructor. Textual analysis was conducted by the course instructor and third-party evaluator in collaboration. Results were sorted into four thematic categories based on the analysis: 1) general course outcomes, 2) increased knowledge, 3) increased implementation, and 4) perceived impact on student learning.

General Course Outcomes

Twenty-seven participants enrolled in and started the course; four participants withdrew, one participant failed the fall section of the course, and 22 participants completed the course. Of participants who completed the course, 19 earned a final course grade of "A," one earned a final course grade of "B," one earned a final course grade of "D," and one earned a final course grade of "F."

Twenty of the 22 course participants completed the NNRPDP evaluation form upon completion of the course. Ninety percent of participants reported that the course matched their needs (NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Appendix C) "to a great extent," while ten percent of participants reported that the course matched their needs "to some extent" (NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Appendix C). One hundred percent of respondents reported that the course instructor's experience and expertise enhanced the quality of the course (Appendix C). Textual analysis of the NNRPDP Evaluation Form (Appendix C) responses revealed that 80 percent of participants enjoyed the course, perceived it to be beneficial, and identified specific strategies that were already being implemented or would be implemented in the near future in their educational contexts (Appendix A).

Increased Knowledge

Twenty of the 22 course participants completed the NNRPDP evaluation form (Appendix C) upon completion of the course. Ninety percent of participants reported they could use knowledge and skills obtained in their educational context (Family Engagement Course Data, Appendix A) "to a great extent," while ten percent of participants reported they could use knowledge and skills obtained in their educational context "to some extent" (Appendix A). Eighty percent of participants reported that the course added to their knowledge of the standards and skills for family engagement "to a great extent" while 20 percent of participants reported that the course added to their knowledge of the standards extent" (Appendix A).

Textual analysis of the pre- and post-questionnaire responses (Appendix B), the NNRPDP Evaluation Form (Appendix B), Family Engagement Project Inquiry (Appendix D), and interview responses (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020) provided evidence of participant increased knowledge in multiple areas. For example, participants increased knowledge in components of effective family engagement (PTA, n.d.) related to the Family-School Partnership Standards adopted by Nevada (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). They also learned about research pertaining to family engagement, specific family engagement strategies, cultural aspects of families, and an expanded understanding of "who" is included in the "family" partnership and collaboration.

Textual analysis of the same items also uncovered shifts in participants' beliefs from the beginning of the course, to the end of the course (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020). Participants shifted from deficit-based views of families' capacities to asset-based views of families' capacities. They also shifted from one-sided perspectives to collaborative perspectives with all stakeholders (school staff, students, families, community). Participants shifted their thinking of family engagement as an "add on" to family engagement that is embedded within the learning process. They also shifted from a sense of isolation to a shared belief that all stakeholders are working towards the same goal of student success. The change in beliefs also related to participants' perception of barriers. Perceptions shifted from a substantial list of valid and misperceived barriers with a lens of possibility in addressing or removing the barriers. They also adopted an equity lens, in acknowledging that the barriers result in inequitable opportunities for students and families, and that the school must work to address

those barriers systemically in order to realize the full potential of every child. One participant interviewee succinctly captured this shift in belief, stating "I didn't realize what a resource the parents can be to tap into. I just wanted them to show up before. Now I see they can actually help me teach" (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020).

Increased Implementation

Analysis of the NNRPDP Evaluation Form (Appendix B) showed that of the 20 respondents, 90 percent of participants plan to use their new knowledge and skills from the Family Engagement course in their educational context "to a great extent" and ten percent of participants plan to use their new knowledge and skills from the Family Engagement course in their educational context to "some extent" (Family Engagement Course Data, Appendix A). Seventy percent of participants acknowledged that their learning prompted them to change their practice "to a great extent" while 30 percent of participants acknowledged that their learning prompted them to change their practice to "some extent" (Appendix A). See Figure 5.



Figure 5 Participants' Plans for Increased Implementation

Analysis of the pre- and post-questionnaire (Appendix B) responses showed that of 19 respondents, 58 percent of participants increased the number of family engagement activities implemented each month, while ten percent of participants continued to implement the same number of family engagement activities after completing the course as they did prior to the course, and 32 percent of participants reported a decrease in the number of family engagement activities implemented each month after completing the course (Appendix A). The average

number of family engagement activities initiated and implemented by respondents prior to the course was 2.5, whereas the average number of family engagement activities initiated and implemented by respondents after completing the course was 2.6 (Appendix A). See Figure 6.



Figure 6 Participants' Implementation of Family Engagement Activities Per Month

Analysis of the Family Engagement Inquiry Projects (Appendix D) demonstrated increased implementation of evidence-based strategies within all 22 participants' educational contexts. Of the 22 participants, ten implemented a strategy intended to address Family-School Partnerships Standard (FSPS) 2: Communicating Effectively (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). Nine implemented a strategy intended to address FSPS 3: Supporting Student Success (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). One participant implemented a strategy intended to address FSPS 1: Welcoming All Families (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). One participant implemented a strategy intended to address FSPS 6: Collaborating With Community (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). And, one participant implemented two strategies intended to address both FSPS 2 and FSPS 3 (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). Of the 22 participants completing the Family Engagement Inquiry Projects, 19 collected evidence that showed a positive impact on students and family's engagement in the learning process. Two participants collected evidence that demonstrated a need for additional time to collect evidence before making a determination about the effect of the implemented strategy. One participant's Family Engagement Inquiry Project was abruptly ended due to the COVID-19 school closures (Elko County School District, communication, March 15, 2020) and the participant was unable to implement the selected strategy altogether. See Figure 7.



Figure 7 Participants' Family Engagement Inquiry Project Outcomes

Textual analysis of the NNRPDP Evaluation Form (Appendix B), Family Engagement Inquiry Projects (Appendix D), discussion responses, and participant interviews (M. Teague, personal communication, 2020) also highlighted participants' plans for future implementation of family engagement practices. All participants described their plan to continue implementing, modify, or add to the initial strategy selected for the Family Engagement Inquiry Projects. Participants also described their intention to apply their new knowledge through implementation in multiple ways. Positive two-way communication, relationship-building strategies, shared decision-making, and surveys to elicit feedback from families related to the learning were listed. Participants also mentioned implementing a partnership approach to supporting student success through shared knowledge and goal-setting, collaborative connections with the community, and family training events (NNRPDP Evaluation Form, responses, Appendix B). Several participants also noted that they plan to expand implementation from their educational context into the broader school-wide context through invitations to colleagues. These invitations included options to partner, welcome, and invite families into the school and learning community. Participants also expressed intentions of sharing their new knowledge by presenting to colleagues and administrators during staff training days, and collaborating together with colleagues to provide resources and support to families. The implementation of learning, both in knowledge and skills, was revealed in a snapshot from a participant interview:

Interviewer: I guess you didn't have much time from the time you took the class until the COVID-19 closures happened. Were you able to implement anything with families before that time?
Participant: I've actually spent more time communicating with parents since the closures than I did before.

Interviewer: What have you been doing?

Participant: I've used a lot of the techniques to help families problem solve different situations until we get back to school next fall. I'm actually thinking that this virus and closures may create a lot more opportunities for family engagement. (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020)

Successful implementation of family engagement requires educational professionals to be able to execute their plan, and to identify potential barriers and then remove those barriers. Nineteen of the 22 course participants completed the pre- and post-questionnaire (Appendix B). Analysis of the pre- and post-questionnaire responses revealed that 90 percent of participants felt more confident increasing family engagement in their educational context after completing the course. Five percent of participants reported maintaining the same confidence level both prior to and after the course, and five percent of participants reported decreased confidence increasing family engagement after completing the course (Family Engagement Course Data, Appendix A). This initial finding was confirmed to be statistically significant (p-value < 0.0001) using a paired t-test to analyze participants' increased confidence for increasing family engagement, wherein 19 participants' initial confidence levels (M = 3.37 SD = 0.68) increased after completing the course (M = 4.47 SD 0.61). See Table 9.

Table 9	Participants'	Increased	Confidence.	for .	Increasing	Family	Engagement	

	Mean	Standard Deviation
Pre -	3.37	0.68
Post -	4.47	0.68

p-value < 0.0001 (Using conventional criteria, this indicates extreme statistical significance)

Fifty-eight percent of participants reported increased confidence removing barriers to family engagement. Thirty-seven percent of participants reported decreased confidence removing barriers to family engagement, and five percent of participants reported their confidence level remained the same prior to and upon completion of the course (Appendix A).

Perceived Impact on Student Learning

Analyzing student learning, student progress, or other measures of student success were not a specific goal measured or evaluated in relation to the Family Engagement course. However, analysis of several data sources uncovered participants' perceptions of how their increased knowledge and implementation of family engagement will positively impact student learning. Analysis of the NNRPDP Evaluation Form (Appendix C) responses revealed several important connections between participants' learning and perceived impact on student learning. Firstly, 100 percent of respondents reported that the course would help them meet the needs of diverse student populations "to a great extent" (Appendix A). Secondly, participants also ranked their belief that their learning will affect student learning; 80 percent of participants believe their learning will affect student learning to "a great extent" while 20 percent of participants believe their their learning will affect student learning to "some extent" (Appendix A). Thirdly, participants described how implementation of their learning would affect student learning. Textual analysis highlighted participants' perceptions that student success would increase, that improved relationships would positively affect student learning, that student academic achievement would increase because families would know how best to help at home. Further, student learning will be positively impacted because research links higher levels of family engagement to higher levels of student success and achievement.

Analysis of the Family Engagement Inquiry Projects (Appendix D) unveiled one participant's collection of evidence that showed a positive impact of family training nights on students' math achievement scores using pre- and post- assessments. Two participants implemented a strategy, Academic Parent-Teacher Teams (Paredes, 2010), that research links to increased student academic achievement. Although, neither collected evidence of student learning in relation to the implementation of the strategy during the course.

Textual analysis of the discussion responses corroborated participants' perceptions that their increased learning about, and implementation of, family engagement would increase student learning and success. These perceptions were linked to specific actions or strategies that would be required in order for the positive impact to be realized. These actions included increased support for families linked to student learning standards and benchmarks, increased collaboration with families linked to learning objectives and goals, and increased student participation and engagement when families are included in learning.

Textual analysis of the pre- and post- questionnaire (Appendix C) responses show that participants believe family engagement ensures student success, is integral for student learning, improves outcomes for students now and in the future, and a catalyst for improving schools. One participant interview confirmed the perception that increased learning and implementation positively impacts student learning:

Interviewer: It seems as though these Family Engagement techniques you're telling me about all take a lot of time. Participant: They do. A little extra time every day. Interviewer: So is it worth it? Participant: Yes! I'm seeing a direct correlation between me sending families these little, bite-size ideas tailored to how they can help their child at home and student achievement. I'm not spending as much time going back over things, those things are being reinforced at home. I'm introducing new concepts. (M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020)

Discussion

Guskey (2002) suggested that "through evaluation, you can determine whether these [professional development] activities are achieving their purpose" (p. 46). The purpose of the Family Engagement course was to increase participants' knowledge and implementation of family engagement using evidence- and research-based sources and strategies.

The primary findings from analysis of the evidence collected prior to, during, and after the course suggest that for the first year of implementation, the Family Engagement course succeeded in increasing participants' knowledge and implementation of family engagement. The primary findings also revealed areas for improvement that could be used to guide revisions for course improvement. The small sample size (n = 22) allowed for basic data analysis, while a larger sample size in the future would allow for the integration of correlational analysis. Next is a detailed description of both positive and negative preliminary findings alongside Guskey's (2002) framework for evaluation of effective professional development.

Guskey (2002) proposed five levels of critical information that must be collected and analyzed in order to assess the professional development's effectiveness in achieving its intended purpose or goal. Each level increases in complexity and sophistication in relation to the type of evidence gathered, what the goal is for that particular professional development participant outcome, and how the evidence is used to measure effectiveness of the professional development.

Level One analyzes participants' "reactions to the professional development" (Guskey, 2002, p. 46). To address this level, the Family Engagement course focused on participants' perceived learning, perceived benefit or value, and perceived learning experience in relation to the instructor's experience and expertise. Ninety percent of participants reported that the course matched their needs "to a great extent" while ten percent of participants reported that the course matched their needs to "some extent" (NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Appendix B). Also, 80 percent of participants reported that they enjoyed the course and found it to be beneficial (Appendix A). These findings suggest that the course design and facilitation satisfied the majority of participants. In addition, 81 percent of participants who completed the course with a passing grade and those who did not withdraw. Only 19 percent of participants did not complete the course with a passing grade or opted to withdraw. The low attrition rate adds

support for participants' satisfaction with the course as Bawa (2016) notes that online courses typically have an attrition rate of 40 to 80 percent. Additionally, while 86 percent of participants earned a final course grade of "A" which may seem to imply participants' satisfaction, this finding might also suggest that participants' satisfaction with their final course grade influenced their evaluation of the course more than other factors (VanMaaren, Jaquett & Williams, 2016). Therefore, any correlation between final course grades and course satisfaction must be undertaken with the knowledge that other factors might influence the positive correlation.

Evidence and analysis that measures participants' increased knowledge and skills gained from professional development is the second level according to Guskey (2002). The majority of Family Engagement course participants reported that the course increased their knowledge of the standards and skills for family engagement "to a great extent." They also reported the ability to use knowledge and skills obtained through the course in their educational contexts, and that their confidence to increasing family engagement grew after completing the course. These findings were statistically significant (Appendix A). These findings also show that course participants' overall self-efficacy increased, which is an important aspect of effective implementation of family engagement. According to the American Psychological Association (2020) "self-efficacy reflects confidence in the ability to exert control over one's own motivation, behavior, and social environment." Thus, increased confidence has positive implications for participants' increased implementation of family engagement.

Participants also demonstrated increased knowledge of components of effective family engagement related to the National School-Family Partnership Standards/Nevada Standards for Family-School Partnerships (NDE, 2015; PTA, n.d.), research pertaining to family engagement, specific family engagement strategies related to the standards, the importance of honoring families' cultural identities, and an expanded perspective of "who" is included within the family partnership and collaboration efforts (Appendix A). For example, one participant, when asked to reflect on their learning in the course, wrote "Implementing more family engagement strategies will hopefully lead to a higher level of family engagement overall. Research shows that higher levels of family engagement lead to higher levels of student success and achievement" (2019).

Participants' also revealed positive shifts in their beliefs about families' capacities for supporting their student(s), the need for two-way collaboration and communication, and the necessity for embedding family engagement within the learning process so that every stakeholder is working towards the same goal -- student achievement (Appendix A). Rosenthal and Jacobson (1968) argue that beliefs determine actions, which underscores the importance of teachers and other educational professionals believing that families are capable, and an important part of the learning process if they are to take action to successfully engage families in the learning process. Mapp et al. (2017) also notes that teachers must hold positive beliefs about families in order to effectively develop mutually trusting and collaborative partnerships with them focused on

student learning. These findings suggest that the Family Engagement course was designed and facilitated in such a way as to positively increase participants' knowledge and skills for family engagement, including changed beliefs that will positively influence future actions for family engagement.

Participants reported greater awareness of the importance of removing barriers. Fiftyeight percent of participants reported increased confidence removing barriers to family engagement after completing the course, five percent maintained the same level of confidence before and after the course, and 37 percent of participants reported decreased confidence removing barriers to family engagement after completing the course (Appendix A), suggesting that participants' increased knowledge and skills did not always correlate with their confidence to remove barriers, which has implications for implementation of family engagement in participants' educational contexts as well as future iterations of the course. While it is crucial that educational professionals be able to identify potential barriers to effective family engagement, it is also imperative that educational professionals feel confident removing those barriers, which requires having both self-efficacy and skills that allow them to do so. This finding also has important implications for participants' abilities to increase implementation of family engagement.

Guskey (2002) argues that participants' increased knowledge and skills must integrate, or be aligned, with organizational support and change in order for the benefits of professional development to be successful [Level 3]. Organizational support for change is crucial if the professional development is to be successfully implemented into participants' classrooms or educational contexts. Resistance to change from the organization, systemically, essentially nullifies any positive changes initially correlated to the professional development (Guskey, 2002).

While the Family Engagement course design and facilitation did not include specific collection of evidence related to organizational support and change, some unintended evidence emerged through participants' discussions, Family Engagement Inquiry projects, and written responses in the evaluation form and questionnaires. These findings suggest participants were aware of this critical connection. For example, every participant identified steps they could take to extend their learning and implementation from their individual context out into the broader school context. One example from a participant's reflection on their learning illustrates this finding: "I plan on using the strategies I learned in this course to enhance my own and my school's family engagement practices" (2020). Some participants described their intention to invite their colleagues to collaborate with them in family engagement efforts, while others explained their plan to share their new knowledge and skills with colleagues and administrators through presentations given during staff training days. Several participants noted actions they could take to better include their administrator in their future family engagement efforts and

activities (Appendix A; M. Teague, personal communication, May 6, 2020). For example, one participant reported "I will try to involve families more. I know there are things we need to help families become more aware of what is available for them. Sharing those resources is part of our responsibility" (2020). These implicit connections suggest that explicit attention to this aspect of professional development in future Family Engagement courses could prove to be an important area for improvement in order to develop participants' capacity to implement their learning strategically, within organizations open to change and those resistant to change.

In the fourth level of professional development evaluation, Guskey posits that participants' must apply their learning within their educational contexts in order to provide participants' opportunities to use their new knowledge and adapt new skills for the unique aspects of their setting (2002). The Family Engagement Inquiry Project (Appendix D) provided participants' a structured learning opportunity to implement, modify, and evaluate the effectiveness of a specific family engagement strategy within their educational context. During the inquiry process, participants received feedback from peers, and coaching from the instructor.

All but one participant was able to complete the inquiry process, which revealed that many of the strategies required modification in order to meet the unique needs of the context. Overall, all but two participants collected evidence that suggested a positive impact on students and families directly related to implementation of the selected strategy. One participant was not able to complete the inquiry process due to the sudden school closures necessitated by the COVID-19 crisis. However, it is important to add that this participant described a specific plan of action to follow through with the inquiry during the next school year. This intention suggests that they perceived value in the Family Engagement Inquiry Project process for their own learning, even though they have no obligation to do so in respect with the course. One participant wrote "The Inquiry Process was the most effective part of this class since I was able to use it within my daily teaching. I saw the immediate effects of utilizing family engagement on a large scale" (2019). These findings suggest that the Family Engagement Inquiry Project was an effective component of the course as it provided participants hands-on experience "trying out" a new family engagement strategy with support and coaching thereby enhancing the possibility for a positive implementation experience.

Increased implementation of family engagement was also evident in other measures. After completing the course, 58 percent of participants increased the number of family engagement activities each month they facilitated. Seventy percent of participants reported that their learning prompted them to change their practice to "a great extent", and 100 percent shared that they planned to use their new knowledge and skills in their context to "some extent" or to a "great extent" (Appendix A). One participant noted "I can connect to parents and families in so many ways. The tools and ideas shared in class were hands on [sic] for immediate use" (2019). These findings suggest that participants increased implementation during the class and intend to continue those efforts beyond the class. Although, the degree and quality of implementation was not specifically measured for this report which provides an area for improvement for future courses.

The ultimate goal of professional development is to positively impact student learning (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017; Guskey, 2002; Murray, 2014). Guskey states that the fifth, and final level of professional development evaluation measures student learning outcomes related to the goals of the specific professional development (2002). For the purposes of this report goals were increased knowledge and implementation of family engagement. These goals were not evaluated in relation to student learning outcomes within each participant's educational context. However, participants did provide evidence of perceived, or potential, impact on student learning, providing valuable information for the course instructor to use for future course revisions and modifications. One participant did collect evidence that the implemented family engagement strategy positively affected students' performance on a math assessment. All other perceptions of impact on student learning were based on participants' reflection, observations and presumption of impact based on specific research that linked certain actions for family engagement to increased student achievement. One participant stated "It will greatly affect student learning when families are more involved!" (2020). Although this anecdotal evidence does not meet Guskey's (2002) guidelines for Level five evaluation, this evidence does suggest that future revisions to the course, with these guidelines in mind, could yield significant evidence for the overall impact of the Family Engagement course.

Conclusion

Family Engagement is linked to increased student achievement (HFRP, 2011; Wood & Bauman, 2017), however, many teachers and other educational professionals receive little or no formal training in effective family engagement prior to entering their professional field (Spielberg, 2011; Mapp & Kuttner, 2013). Thus, the NNRPDP Family Engagement Course is intended to build educational professionals' capacity for effective family engagement through increased knowledge and implementation of family engagement within their unique educational contexts (Figure 2. NNRPDP Family Engagement Logic Model).

Evaluation of the first year of the course revealed positive outcomes for participants, including increased knowledge and increased implementation of family engagement. These findings suggest that the initial course structure, design and facilitation were effective. The primary component of the course is the Nevada Parental Involvement and Family Engagement Training Program (n.d.). Initial evidence from this evaluation seems to indicate that using this program leads to increased knowledge of family engagement as participants work through the modules. The course instructor, while designing the course noted that the modules did not

include specific activities for implementation. Therefore, the Family Engagement Inquiry Project component was added in order to address that gap in course design.

The course also included synchronous and asynchronous discussions, reflection tasks, and a small research component where participants located five evidence-based practices or strategies for family engagement aligned with each of the six Standards for Family-School Partnership (NSBE, 2015; PTA, n.d.). Based on the evidence for increased learning and implementation of family engagement, these course components might be carried over for future Family Engagement courses.

Overall, participants' satisfaction with, and perceived benefit of the Family Engagement course indicate that the professional development was effective in meeting participants' needs, and increasing knowledge and implementation of family engagement. Several participants' statements captured their overall perception of the course. One participant shared "I can connect to parents and families in so many ways. The tools and ideas shared in class were hands on for immediate use." (2019). Another stated "Implementing what I have learned will have a positive affect [sic]" (2019). A third participant said "This class was very helpful in presenting and stressing the importance of family engagement within the educational setting. Furthermore, it helps to generalize learning by providing us with strategies that we can implement at our schools" (2020).

However, the lack of evidence and findings related to organizational support for change and student learning illuminate critical areas for improvement if the course is to continue to be offered next year. In addition, the findings that revealed participants' lack of confidence removing barriers to family engagement also highlight another vital area for improvement. Thus, the course instructor might carefully consider adding measurement tools to determine the organizational support for change in relation to each participant prior to starting the course. Such information may better support the integration of potential interventions or approaches into the course learning opportunities. With regard to organizational support for change, it is imperative to add that this aspect of professional development poses the greatest challenge to the facilitator as it is the factor of professional development over which the facilitator potentially has the least amount of influence (Guskey, 2002). The course instructor might explore ways to support participants' development of necessary skills to identify and remove barriers to more effectively implement family engagement.

It would also be extremely important for the course instructor to determine, what if any, evidence should be collected by participants related to student learning outcomes as the goal of all professional development should be to positively impact student learning (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017; Guskey, 2002; Learning Forward, 2011; NDE, 2017). There are many factors that influence student learning, and family engagement is but one of the factors. This poses

challenges for evaluation related to student learning as evaluating student learning in relation to the Family Engagement course would require significant planning in order to reduce external variables, along with integration of control or comparison groups. However, the benefit of evaluating the effectiveness of the Family Engagement course through its impact on student learning would certainly be worthwhile for demonstrating to participants and other essential stakeholders the value for the course, and ultimately, for family engagement training that expands out beyond the course.

The evaluation process also revealed the critical need for identification and integration of a valid and reliable instrument for measuring participants' increased knowledge, implementation, and change in beliefs or practices related to family engagement. The integration of a valid and reliable instrument would increase the significance of future findings about the effectiveness of the Family Engagement course.

Barriers and possibilities for future Family Engagement courses must also be considered. Potential barriers are many. For example, the addition of other approved courses promoted within the region by district leaders, the unknown number of educational professionals still needing to remove the PIFE provision from their educational license, and the COVID-19 crisis which has required educational professionals to significantly alter their current practices. Amidst these challenges, there are potential possibilities for future Family Engagement courses. Examples include the possible adoption of a regulation by the state that would remove the creditrequirement for the PIFE provision and allow participants to complete the course for a Certificate of Professional Learning instead. This would reduce the cost of the course significantly as participants would only need to purchase the course text (approximately \$25.00). Additional examples include course promotion by past satisfied participants, and increased knowledge and experience for the course instructor.

Overall findings reveal that educational professionals in the NNRPDP region benefited from completing the new Family Engagement course offering. This claim is evidenced through increased knowledge and implementation of family engagement, during the initial year of implementation of the course. Findings also provided valuable insight for the course instructor to consider during the revision process for future course offerings that could increase the effectiveness of the professional development course (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017; Guskey, 2002). The link between effective family engagement and student success is clear (Flamboyan Foundation, n.d.; Mapp et al., 2017; Mapp & Kuttner, 2013; Paredes, 2010). Therefore, it is imperative that all educational professionals in the region have access to a quality, and contextualized, professional learning opportunity (Spielberg, 2011; Weiss et al., 2018; Wood & Bauman, 2017) such as this course. Thus, capitalizing on the positive relationship between increased family engagement and increased student achievement.

References

- American Psychological Association. (2020). *Teaching tip sheet: Self-efficacy*. Retrieved May 16, 2020. <u>https://www.apa.org/pi/aids/resources/education/self-efficacy</u>
- Bawa, P. (2016). Retention in online courses: Exploring issues and solutions A literature review. *SAGE Open, January-March 2016*, 1-11.
- Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M.E. & Gardner, M. (2017). *Effective teacher professional development*. <u>https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-</u> <u>files/Effective_Teacher_Professional_Development_REPORT.pdf</u>
- Flamboyan Foundation. (n.d.). Relative impact of family engagement strategies on student learning. <u>http://cde.state.co.us/cdesped/indicator08_relativeimpact_familyengagement</u>
- Flamboyan Foundation. (n.d.). *What kinds of family engagement are most effective*. <u>https://flamboyanfoundation.org/resource/what-kinds-of-family-engagement-are-most-effective/</u>
- Guskey, T.R. (2002). Does it make a difference? Evaluating professional development. *Educational Leaderships*, 59(6), 45-51.

Learning Forward. (2011). Standards for professional learning. Learning Forward.

- Mapp, K.L.& Bergman, E. (2019). Dual-capacity building framework. www.dualcapacity.org
- Mapp, K. L., Carver, I. & Lander, J. (2017). *Powerful partnerships: A teacher's guide to engaging families for student success*. Scholastic.
- Mapp, K.L. & Kuttner, P.J. (2013). *Partners in education: A dual-capacity building framework* for family-school partnerships. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/documents/family-</u> <u>community/partners-education.pdf</u>

Murray, J. (2014). Designing and implementing effective professional learning. Corwin.

National PTA. (n.d.). *Standards for Family-School Partnership: Implementation Guide*. <u>https://www.pta.org/docs/default-source/files/runyourpta/national-</u> <u>standards/national_standards_implementation_guide.pdf</u>

- Nevada Administrative Code. (2015). *NAC 391.030*. Retrieved April 25, 2020, from <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/NAC/NAC-391.html#NAC391Sec030</u>
- Nevada Department of Education. (2019). Nevada Educator Performance Framework (NEPF): Professional Responsibilities and Indicators. <u>http://www.doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/Educator_Effectiveness/Edu</u> <u>cator_Develop_Support/NEPF/Teacher/Teacher-</u> Professional%20Responsibilities%20Rubric.pdf
- Nevada Department of Education. (2017). SB 474 (2015) task force on educator professional development. <u>http://www.doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/Boards_Commissions_Coun</u> <u>cils/Adv_Task_Force_Ed_Pro/SB474_PD_Task_Force_Final_Report_Jan_2017.pdf</u>
- Nevada Department of Education. (n.d.) Office of Parental Involvement and Family Engagement. <u>https://www.leg.state.nv.us/App/InterimCommittee/REL/Document/2948</u>
- Nevada Revised Statutes. (2015). NRS 391.019. Retrieved April 25, 2020, from https://www.leg.state.nv.us/nrs/nrs-391.html#NRS391Sec019
- Nevada Revised Statutes. (2015). NRS 392.457. Retrieved April 25, 2020, from https://www.leg.state.nv.us/nrs/nrs-392.html#NRS392Sec457
- Nevada State Board of Education. (2015). Nevada Policy of Parental Involvement (and Family Engagement). <u>http://www.doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/Family_Engagement/District/pifepolicy.pdf</u>
- Paredes, M.C. (2010). Academic parent-teacher teams: Reorganizing parent-teacher conferences around data. *Family Involvement Network of Educators (FINE) Newsletter, 2*(3). Retrieved May 12, 2020 from <u>https://archive.sfusd.edu/en/assets/sfusd-staff/Reorganizing%20Parent%20Teacher%20Conf%20around%20data.pdf</u>
- Regional Professional Development Program. (n.d..) *Nevada Parental Involvement and Family Engagement Training Modules*. Retrieved April 29, 2020 from <u>https://www.nnrpdp.com/uploads/2/4/3/2/2432142/family_engagement_training_program</u> <u>.pdf</u>
- Rosenthal, R, and L. Jacobsen. (1968). *Pygmalion in the classroom: Teacher expectation and pupils' intellectual development*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston.

- Spielberg, L. (2011). Successful family engagement in the classroom: What teachers need to know and be able to do to engage families in raising student achievement. *Family Involvement Network of Educators (FINE) Newsletter*, 3(1). Retrieved April 25, 2020, from <u>https://archive.globalfrp.org/publications-resources/browse-our-</u> <u>publications/successful-family-engagement-in-the-classroom-what-teachers-need-toknow-and-be-able-to-do-to-engage-families-in-raising-student-achievement</u>
- VanMaaren, V.G., Jaquett, C.M. & Williams, R.L. (2016). Factors most likely to contribute to positive course evaluations. *Innovative Higher Education*, 41, 425-440. <u>https://linkspringer-com.libpublic3.library.isu.edu/article/10.1007/s10755-016-9360-0</u>
- Weiss, M., Lopez, E. & Caspe, M. (2018). Joining together to create a bold vision for next generation family engagement: Engaging families to transform education. Global Family Research Project Carnegie Challenge Paper Report.
 <u>https://media.carnegie.org/filer_public/f8/78/f8784565-4bd6-4aa3-bd80-2b98fd43380e/parent-engagement-2018.pdf</u>
- Wood, L. & Bauman, E. (2017). How family, school, and community engagement can improve student achievement and influence school reform. Nellie Mae Education Foundation. <u>https://www.nmefoundation.org/getattachment/67f7c030-df45-4076-a23f-</u> 0d7f0596983f/Final-Report-Family-Engagement-AIR.pdf

K-2 Literacy Support

Because literacy is fundamental for success in college, career, and civic life, it is crucial to support strong literacy development in the early grades (National Early Literacy Panel, 2008). It has been said that students "learn to read" in kindergarten through third grade and then "read to learn" in grades four and beyond. While this statement is inaccurate -- even beginning readers read to learn and learning to read is a process that continues through high school and beyond -- the importance of early literacy learning as a foundation to meet the increasingly complex literacy demands beyond the primary grades cannot be overstated (Duke, 2019). Recognizing the importance of early literacy as a gateway to ongoing success, the Nevada legislature enacted SB391 also known as "Read by Grade Three" in the spring of 2015. As of the 2019-2020 school year, the bill requires each elementary principal to designate a full time Literacy Specialist to support teachers at the school site to work with the school administrator and teachers, serve as a resource for professional development, and build master reading teachers to improve student reading achievement.

The Literacy Specialist position requires the integration of a myriad of skills, strategies, and dispositions (Standards for the Preparation of Literacy Professionals, 2017) starting with deep pedagogical and content knowledge in literacy combined with experience teaching students. In addition to the ability to teach students, Literacy Specialists must master the andragogical skills, strategies, and dispositions of teaching adult learners. While Literacy Specialists work in many capacities, the role of coach is prominent. Many schools and districts hire coaches in literacy or other content areas with the assumption that, because they are excellent classroom teachers, they will also make excellent coaches. However, without providing coaches a strategic learning pathway for the additional skills needed to become an effective coach of adult learners, the transition from classroom teacher to coach can be a frustrating experience (Aguilar, 2013).

Prior to the start of school in 2019, Humboldt County School District (HCSD) requested professional development services from the Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program (NNRPDP) to support the Literacy Specialists at three elementary schools. The district was in the second year of implementing a new literacy curriculum for kindergarten, first, and second grades. The three Literacy Specialists had the demanding task of mastering navigation of the new curriculum, gaining a deep understanding of each literacy component and the ways components are integrated to support early literacy, and to support all K-2 teachers in implementing the curriculum to meet the needs of all students.

Two knowledgeable and experienced NNRPDP Coordinators were chosen to lead the work, one with extensive experience teaching literacy in the primary grades and the other with experience teaching both elementary and secondary literacy. This combined experience brought to the work a necessary close lens of teaching beginning readers and writers as well as a broad lens of teaching literacy beyond the primary grades. Additionally, both Coordinators have coaching training, skills, and experience. Coordinators' coaching training includes participation in multiple intensive institutes in coaching literacy including digital literacy. Both have studied and applied multiple coaching methods including Elena Aguilar's transformational coaching method (TCM), Cathy Toll's problem-based coaching (PBC) methods, and Jim Knight's Impact Coaching (IC) method. Both Coordinators are experienced in coaching teachers one-on-one, and in group and lab settings.

To accomplish the goals of the project, Coordinators needed to dedicate the time to plan, coordinate, and facilitate monthly coaching institutes, curate learning resources aligned with Literacy Specialists' stated goals that aligned with school and district goals, facilitate weekly virtual PLC meetings, and be responsive to the dynamic needs of the Literacy Specialists. The Coordinators supported the Literacy Specialists' learning of the knowledge and skills necessary to coach and facilitate adult learners. Literacy Specialists then applied those coaching and adult facilitation skills to support the growth of K-2 teachers in their teaching of literacy. To accomplish this, Coordinators implemented a three-part plan: First, Coordinators planned and facilitated monthly two-day coaching institutes. Each day of the institute consisted of a half day of learning coaching content and a half day lab experience of applied coaching in various contexts and configurations. Secondly, Coordinators facilitated weekly virtual Professional Learning Community (PLC) (Vescio, Ross & Adams, 2008) meetings that fostered collaboration among Literacy Specialists and were tailored to meet the ongoing and dynamic needs of the Literacy Specialists. The Literacy Specialists' PLC focused on collaborative learning, collaborative planning, solving professional dilemmas, and district alignment of practice. Coordinators ensured the work remained productive through following carefully planned agendas and the use of protocols. Finally, Coordinators provided just-in-time coaching support to literacy specialists to address individual needs as they arose.

Because this project was cut short due to the COVID-19 global pandemic, the last two coaching institutes were not held nor was the final planned observation of Literacy Specialists conducted. With school closures, the Nevada Superintendent of Public Instruction announced that students would not take end of the year standardized tests. Therefore, the planned student achievement data analysis comparing the beginning of the year and end of the year MAP scores was not available for this report; instead, the Coordinators compared the available MAP scores from fall and winter. The Coordinators also included reading record data (Ross, 2004) from assessments administered by classroom teachers across the course of the year to show student reading achievement and growth.

Initial Data and Planning

All three elementary schools asserted increased achievement in reading as their number one priority as stated in school improvement plans. Each school outlined specific goals to that end including reducing the number of students scoring below the 40th percentile by 10% in each grade level and increasing the percent of students proficient overall. Literacy Specialists have the potential to impact all K-2 teachers, and thus all K-2 students. Thus, schools identified supporting Literacy Specialists work with K-2 teachers to effectively implement the district literacy curriculum as key to improving instruction to meet the needs of all students.

While the Literacy Specialists had spent a great deal of time learning the curricular components and system, because they were not in the classroom teaching students, they lacked first-hand experience using the materials for instruction. Acknowledging this lack of actual classroom use of the materials, they elected a different learning focus. Rather, they identified their most pressing need as developing the coaching and facilitation knowledge and skills to work effectively with adult learners. According to coaching expert Elena Aguilar (2013), coaches are generally hired because of their skill and effectiveness in the classroom, without consideration of the separate, equally important, and complex skills of working with adult learners. These Literacy Specialists were no exception. They were hired because they were exceptional classroom teachers; however, they had no formal training in coaching and facilitating the learning of adults.

To address acquiring first-hand experience with the curriculum, Literacy Specialists began the school year spending a portion of the day using the new materials to teach small groups of struggling readers. When the Coordinators began the work, they observed each Literacy Specialist in small group sessions with students. These observations, which took place after Literacy Specialists had been working with students for about a month, revealed that the Literacy Specialists had the necessary skills to apply the new curriculum with students and were confidently using the materials along with their professional skill and judgment to meet the needs of students.

Supporting the Literacy Specialists to broaden and continuously recalibrate their focus from teaching students to teaching adults became a key coaching point for the Coordinators. The Literacy Specialist position required by RBG3 legislation came with the expectation that the Literacy Specialists work full time in the role of supporting teachers to become more effective at teaching literacy. In the instance of teaching small groups of students each day, Literacy Specialists needed to either conclude their work with students in order to carve out more time to coach teachers or continue teaching small groups of students but shift the focus to adult learners by inviting teachers to co-plan, observe, or co-teach the session followed by reflection and debrief. Strategic use of time and resources to impact adults was a major focus of the intervention.

Initial gathering of information revealed that the intervention plan would need to provide space for, and promote, Literacy Specialists' autonomy to apply the skills and strategies learned to their unique contexts. While the plan would need structure and consistency, a one-size-fits-all approach would not be efficacious. While similar in many respects, each of the three schools differ as well. The schools are led by administrators with different values and ideas regarding professional learning; varying philosophies of teaching and learning prevail at each school; the teaching staff as a whole, grade level teams, and individuals at each school site differ significantly. Some school staff, teams, and individuals whole-heartedly embraced learning opportunities offered by Literacy Specialists or required by administrators; others were more reluctant. Some teachers viewed the Literacy Specialists with skepticism indicating a need to develop trust and to be convinced of the efficacy of the learning in order to progress to the next step in a coaching relationship. To meet the various needs of teachers at each school, Literacy Specialists needed to tailor the way they implemented skills and strategies with a differentiated approach.

As Coordinators met with the Literacy Specialists and with administrators to gain an understanding of the strengths and challenges of each school, it became apparent that, in order for Literacy Specialists to have the greatest impact, stakeholders would need to broaden their definition of coaching (Moody, 2019) from one-on-one interactions with a single teacher to include coaching groups of teachers as well as all other interactions with teachers. Each school's expectations for Literacy Specialists differ slightly and Literacy Specialists fulfill many duties beyond what might traditionally be considered coaching including facilitating staff professional learning sessions, facilitating small-group grade-level PLCs, leading Instructional Consultation Meetings (ICAT) and assisting with developing intervention plans, entering and analyzing data, and parent communication, in addition to one-on-one coaching sessions. While some Literacy Specialists' tasks could be adjusted or schedules changed to allow more one-on-one coaching opportunities, many could not. Thus, the intervention plan needed to fit within, and maximize use of, existing schedules and structures common to, as well as unique to, each school. For the greatest impact, Literacy Specialists needed to expand upon and enhance opportunities to work with teachers, treating every interaction with teachers as an opportunity to facilitate teacher learning and growth.

To assess where to begin support for Literacy Specialists to develop the complex knowledge and skills to coach and facilitate the learning of teachers in their building, Coordinators used a tool designed by Elena Aguilar (2013), creator of the Transformational Coaching Model (TCM). The Transformational Coaching Rubric identifies a wide range of skills within six essential components of an effective coach: knowledge base, relationships, strategic design, the coaching conversation, strategic action, and coach as learner. The use of the Transformational Coaching Rubric in the project was multi-faceted. Coordinators used the tool to help guide planning as well as utilizing the rubric as an observation tool. The Literacy Specialists used the tool as a self-assessment at the beginning and mid-year. They also collectively chose skills within each component on which to focus. Initial observations of Literacy Specialists in their coaching role using the Transformational Coaching Rubric along with Literacy Specialists' self-assessment data allowed Coordinators to plan next steps and to exercise a responsive approach to learning. Table 10 identifies skills the Literacy Specialists chose to work on in each component along with needs identified by the Coordinator.

Transformational	Skills the Literacy	Additional needs the NNRPDP
Coaching Rubric	Specialists chose to work on	Coordinator observed
Component		
Knowledge Base	Coaching approaches	Shift from teaching students to coaching teachers
	Adult learning theory	Shift from collaborator to coach
	Inquiry lens	
Relationships	Enrolling a client (beyond compliance)	Build a coaching culture
Coaching Conversation	Range of approaches	Strategically lead conversations through questioning and other strategies
	Entry points	
Strategic Design	Data	Creatively use existing schedules and structures to impact more teachers more often. Focus more
	Goals	on working with teams of teachers.
	Theory of action	
Strategic Action	Feedback	Implement structures such as peer learning labs allowing teachers to learn from and with each
	Reflective	other in settings that are job-embedded and close to practice.
	Analyzing data	
	Modeling	
	Coaching activities	
	Gradual release	
	Client needs	
Coach as Learner	Collaborates with other coaches	
	Solicits feedback	

Table 10 Chosen Components of the Transformational Coaching Rubric

Transformational Coaching Rubric Component	Skills the Literacy Specialists chose to work on	Additional needs the NNRPDP Coordinator observed
	Reflects on coaching practice	
	Seeks professional learning opportunities	

To address needs identified by the Coordinator as well as skills chosen by the Literacy Specialists, an intervention was designed consisting of three components: 1) monthly two-day coaching institutes, 2) weekly virtual Professional Learning Community meetings, and 3) "just-in-time" individual coaching for Literacy Specialists.

Monthly coaching institutes addressed the need to support the Literacy Specialists to collectively build knowledge, skill, and capacity around coaching adult learners. A growing number of schools are implementing some form of instructional coaching to support teacher development, and, according to a meta-analysis of 60 studies conducted by Kraft and Blazar (2018), coaching works! Coaching has been shown to have a significant impact in teacher practice and a smaller, but measurable impact on student achievement (Kraft & Blazar, 2018). Literacy coaching in particular has been shown to have a significant impact on student reading achievement (Elish-Piper & L'Allier, 2011). However, coaching is also an expensive form of professional development given the time and expertise required to provide one-on-one support for teachers. Because one-on-one coaching is expensive, one way to fulfill the promise of coaching impact is through coaching teams of teachers (Moody, 2019). Peer learning labs (Patterson & Tolnay, 2015) in which coaches facilitate and impact the learning of multiple teachers at once were also incorporated in the monthly coaching institutes as a vehicle for team learning. Peer learning labs provide an authentic shared experience for teachers to explore the links between planning, instruction, and assessment while gaining a collective vision for what works in teaching and learning. Teams of teachers began by analyzing reading records to determine a learning focus followed by careful planning of a guided reading lesson. After this planning session, the team entered a classroom to teach or observe the lesson, followed by a reflection and debrief session.

Weekly virtual Professional Learning Communities (PLC) meetings sustained and deepened an already-established collaborative relationship between Literacy Specialists while being responsive to ongoing dynamic needs. Research shows that well-developed Professional Learning Communities have a positive impact on both teaching practice and student achievement (Ross & Adams, 2008; Hargreaves & O'Connor, 2018) and are a powerful collaborative team structure (Fulton & Doerr, 2010). Effective PLCs build collective efficacy, an influence in education shown to have a very high effect size according to the meta-analysis of researcher John Hattie who placed collective efficacy as the number one influence in 2016. With collective efficacy, a team adheres to a belief that together, they can impact the teaching and learning

process over and above any negative influences. Because Literacy Specialists work as coaches and facilitators to support the learning of teachers in their building, the focus of their work is distinct from classroom teachers. While they might participate in or facilitate the work of grade level teams, they are not part of the team in the same way which creates a feeling of isolation. The opportunity to collaborate weekly with others in the same role was an essential component of the learning design of the intervention.

"Just-in-time" coaching is an approach that has become popular across professions offering in-the-moment focused coaching as challenges arise rather than waiting for regularly scheduled sessions which may or may not address specific needs. This component allowed Literacy Specialists to reach out via phone call or video platform with imminent needs such as rehearsing an upcoming conversation with a client, refining plans for a professional learning session with a team of teachers, or planning a peer learning lab.

The initial data and planning resulted in the logic model shown in Figure 8. This model outlined identified outcomes, the learning needs of those involved, along with planned intervention approaches.



Figure 8 HCSD and NNRPDP Logic Model

Local Resources and Capacity

Humboldt County School District entered the professional learning with the necessary resources and ample capacity to accomplish the work. Literacy Specialists were eager to work with Coordinators and enthusiastically committed to the significant amount of time required for learning and applying new skills, as well as demonstrating the willingness to be vulnerable to receive and provide feedback. Each of the three Literacy Specialists came to the work with extensive knowledge in the education field reflected in master's degrees, two in literacy, as well as skills gained from over twenty years' experience teaching literacy in grades K-2. Throughout their careers, the Literacy Specialists have sought out and completed a broad range of literacy training including balanced literacy through CELL/EXLL, guided reading through the Bureau of Education and Research, participation in the Nevada Reading Excellence Act, National Board certification, as well as extensive reading, classes, and conferences.

Administrators agreed to support the work by providing Literacy Specialists the necessary time away from their regularly-scheduled duties. Each administrator met with Coordinators and the Literacy Specialists from the school multiple times to coordinate and recalibrate efforts. When the monthly coaching institute was held at a particular school, the administrator assisted with planning and coordinating the event and welcomed Coordinators and Literacy Specialists from throughout the district to share in the learning.

The district office supported the learning by setting up initial meetings and providing an agreed-upon text, The Art of Coaching (Aguilar, 2013), that helped provide a framework for the learning.

A Professional Learning Plan (see Appendix M) was created and shared. The plan outlined basic details of the project. Details included outcomes and evidence, and the agreed-upon roles and responsibilities of each collaborative entity described in Table 11.

NNRPDP Coordinators	Literacy Specialists	Administrators	K-2 Classroom Teachers
 Facilitate weekly PLC meetings Plan and facilitate monthly 2-day coaching institutes. Curate and provide coaching content Model coaching Coordinate opportunities for LS to practice coaching 	 Attend and participate in weekly PLC meetings Attend and participate in monthly coaching institutes Increase opportunities to impact teachers Apply skills and strategies in coaching 	 Allow time for LS to attend PLC meetings Allow time for LS to attend monthly 2-day coaching institutes. Meet with LS and NNRPDP Coordinator when needed. 	 Willingly and actively participate in coaching opportunities both individually, as teams, and as a whole group Provide as well as receive feedback

 Table 11 Roles and Actions of Educators

NNRPDP Coordinators	Literacy Specialists	Administrators	K-2 Classroom Teachers
 Coach LS as they coach teachers Provide just-in-time support for LS as 	teachers including providing and receiving feedback		
needed			

While coaching is a costly professional learning model in terms of time and fiscal investment, particularly when focused on one-on-one interactions between coach and teacher, the district had already allocated funds for Literacy Specialists' salaries in accordance with state legislation. Despite being an expensive model, coaching has the potential for greater impact on changing teacher practice and raising student achievement in comparison to other professional learning models (Kraft, Blazar & Hogan, 2018). Research on coaching specific to reading in the early grades suggests that coaching contributes to significant reading gains (Elish-Piper & L'Allier, 2011).

The intervention design supported the overall strategic goal of all the elementary schools to increase the effectiveness of Tier one instruction with full implementation of the new literacy curriculum. Tier one instruction refers to instruction provided in the regular classroom to meet the needs of all students. The implementation model, which included safe supported interactions between Literacy Specialists and Coordinators, and between Literacy Specialists and teachers, also supported the three Humboldt County School District goals laid out by the school board of trustees: 1) improve academic achievement at all levels for all students 2) develop capacity for leadership at all levels 3) establish safe, respectful and supportive learning environments in all sites, schools, and classrooms.

A "gradual release of responsibility framework" was implemented to assist Literacy Specialists as they assumed more leadership and responsibility for continuing the work once it was begun. This framework purposefully shifts responsibility from teacher to learner, or in this case to Literacy Specialists. Coordinators began the year by modeling structures and strategies, then including Literacy Specialists in planning and facilitating, and then observing the Literacy Specialists implementing structures and strategies while providing feedback. It is the hope that the intervention will last longer than one year. Research indicates that many years of sustained implementation are necessary to yield results (Borman et al, 2003; Borman & Hewes, 2002; Doss, Akinniranye, & Goke, 2020).

Method

Learning Design

The intervention design included three key components:

1. A monthly two-day coaching institute designed to acquire and apply new knowledge of coaching and facilitation of adult learning. Institutes included various application

structures such as peer learning labs where teachers and coaches collectively experience the fundamental components of teaching: data analysis, planning, teaching, and reflecting.

- 2. Weekly virtual Literacy Specialists PLC meetings designed to foster collaborative culture of shared practice.
- 3. Just-in-time coaching to provide relevant, in-the-moment coaching to solve current challenges.

The learning design components, each with a different purpose, take into account the three theories of adult learning and align with the seven features of effective professional development advanced by The Learning Policy Institute (Darling-Hammond, Hyler & Gardner, 2017). The design also accounts for Nevada's Standards for Professional Learning (Nevada Department of Education, 2017).

Three major theories of adult learning have emerged over the past quarter of a century. These theories include the theory of andragogy, the theory of self-directed learning, and the theory of transformational learning (Corley, 2008). From the theory of andragogy, the learning design for this intervention included opportunities for Literacy Strategists to co-construct learning objectives by choosing aspects of the Transformational Coaching Rubric on which to focus. Literacy Strategists in turn offered this same opportunity to teachers at their schools by sending out a survey. This survey allowed teachers to identify components of the literacy curriculum they most wanted to focus on with coaching support. Literacy Strategists also had an opportunity to *collaboratively select methods*, *materials*, *and resources*. Each monthly coaching institute and weekly PLC, while following a consistent structure, allowed for collaborative planning between Coordinators and Literacy Strategists in order to meet the dynamic learning needs of the group as well as those of teachers at their schools. Each Literacy Specialist's learning experience also included opportunities for evaluating the learning experience and making adjustments as needed. Coaching institutes were refined and adjusted based on reflection on previous institutes. From the theory of self-directed learning, the learning design of the intervention included self-assessment and negotiating learning goals and strategies. From the theory of transformational learning, creating a climate of trust, participation, and problemsolving were prioritized on all levels.

The Learning Policy Institute (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017) defines seven features of effective professional learning based on extensive study of the research. The learning design of this intervention embodies all seven features. The intervention is **content focused** (p. 5, 2017) on literacy. The intervention **incorporates active learning** (p. 7, 2017) where Literacy Specialists and teachers try the strategies and skills of teaching and coaching in classroom settings. The intervention **supports collaboration** (p. 9, 2017) in all aspects as Literacy Specialists collaborated with Coordinators, with one another, and with teachers sharing practice to positively

impact instruction. The intervention **uses models of effective practice** (p. 11, 2017) using research supported components of a comprehensive literacy approach while building professional knowledge and judgment of when and how to effectively use various approaches. The intervention **provides coaching and expert support** (p. 12, 2017) which is the central component of the design. Literacy Specialists receive coaching and expert support from Coordinators and in turn, they coach and support the individual and collective needs of K-2 teachers at their school. The intervention **provides opportunities for feedback and reflection** (p. 14, 2017). Coordinators integrated opportunities for feedback and reflection in every interaction with Literacy Specialists and with teachers. This included written feedback and reflection as well as ongoing dialogue. This intervention was of **sustained duration** (p. 15, 2017) with short and longer regular and consistent interactions over the course of a school year.

The intervention also aligns with Nevada's Standards for Professional Learning (NDE, 2017) as shown in Table 12.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment	NNRPDP Coordinators provided multiple opportunities for LS to form and benefit from a productive and collaborative learning community. In weekly virtual PLCs, LS came together on a regular basis to discuss ways to increase their effectiveness and impact across school contexts and to align literacy and coaching goals. Participation in monthly coaching institutes provided LS an opportunity to learn content together, distilling a shared understanding of best practice in literacy learning, best practice in coaching, and space to apply content in a supportive context.
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	NNRPDP Coordinators provided opportunities for LS to develop leadership capacity. As LS became more knowledgeable and skilled in working with adult learners and more confident in coaching, they also gained greater capacity assuming greater responsibility for developing the teaching capacity within the school and district.
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	NNRPDP Coordinators curated relevant research- based texts and materials. They provided materials to build upon the current knowledge and skills of LS and to respond to the collective and individual needs of LS as they arose.

Table 12 K-2 Literacy Support Aligned with the Standards for Professional Learning (NDE, 2017)

Standard	Alignment
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	LS participants collaboratively chose elements of Elena Aguilar's Transformational Coaching Rubric on which to focus and gain proficiency. This rubric served as a self-assessment tool, a guide to content, and an observation tool for NNRPDP Coordinators to use when observing LS. A teacher survey gave LS and NNRPDP coordinators an opportunity to reflect on the effectiveness of their work and to make adjustments. Student data in the form of running records gave teachers, LS, and NNRPDP coordinators continuous formative data on which to base next steps in instruction.
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	NNRPDP Coordinators designed this professional learning opportunity utilizing adult learning theory, and research-based practice in coaching. The design focuses on developing the specific knowledge and skills necessary to effectively coach teachers. It incorporates active learning as LS are able to try new coaching strategies in authentic, job-embedded contexts. Consistent with current best practice for adult learners, the learning design calls for collaborative practice, gives opportunities to co-create a clear vision of best practice, provides coaching and support, and opportunities for reflection and feedback.
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change	NNRPDP Coordinators implemented the planned professional learning with a focus on implementation. LS were supported with ongoing opportunities to gain new knowledge and skills and then to apply the knowledge and skills in a systematic and cyclic way. NNRPDP coordinators consistently provided opportunities for LS to give and receive feedback in a safe and supportive environment while promoting continuous growth and change in practice.
OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	NNRPDP Coordinators encouraged similar coaching experiences within and across schools in order to ensure that teachers throughout the district received support. This in turn led to students consistently receiving high-quality instruction.
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	NNRPDP Coordinators facilitated discussions focused on ways to ensure that the literacy coaching support provided by LS would be available to all teachers within the district and that all students would benefit from effective instruction.

Standard	Alignment
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self-examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	NNRPDP Coordinators facilitated discussions with the LS giving opportunities for self- examination and promoting a greater awareness of cultural norms and biases and the role they play in teaching and learning.

Participants and Procedure

This initiative focused on supporting three Literacy Specialists at three K-4 elementary schools in one district. Each of the three schools serves between 350 and 520 students with approximately ten to fifteen K-2 teachers at each school for a total of thirty-seven teachers.

Measurement

Objective One

Literacy Specialists will demonstrate an increased ability to coach and facilitate classroom teachers' skills with teaching the literacy components of the chosen curriculum, particularly guided reading informed by reading records. To determine the correlation between the intervention provided by Coordinators and the growth of Literacy Specialists as coaches, the Coordinators conducted a textual analysis of the Coordinators' notes, Literacy Specialists' reflections, teacher survey data, and notes from a focus group interview with the Literacy Specialists conducted by an outside evaluator. Additionally, the Literacy Specialists completed a self-assessment at the beginning and mid-year using the Transformational Coaching Rubric.

Objective Two

Classroom teachers will demonstrate an increased ability to use the curricular materials with greater skill and professional judgment including guided reading and reading records. To determine the correlation between the literacy specialists' increased capacity as coaches and the growth of K-2 teachers, the Coordinator conducted a textual analysis of a teacher survey, Literacy Specialists' reflections, and notes from a focus group interview with the Literacy Specialists conducted by an outside evaluator.

Objective Three

Students will demonstrate increased growth and achievement in literacy. To determine the correlation between teachers' increased ability to provide effective literacy instruction and increased student reading achievement, the Coordinator examined student achievement and

growth data from two sources: 1) reading records performed by classroom teachers and 2) Measures of Academic Progress (MAP) reading assessment.

Reading record assessments (Ross, 2004) are conducted by classroom teachers, with individual students, using a coding system to measure reading accuracy, fluency, and comprehension. Skilled classroom teachers use the results of the reading record to determine next steps for teaching individuals and small groups of students. The Coordinator used data from reading records conducted in January and February for Kindergarten students and in October and February for first and second grade students.

Measures of Academic Progress (MAP) is a computer adaptive, normative assessment. The original plan prior to the global pandemic was to compare MAP reading data for fall and spring. However, MAP data were only available for fall and winter. Kindergarten does not complete the fall MAP assessment; Kindergarten winter MAP scores are not included.

The various measurement methods and tools used to provide evidence of meeting these objectives are shown in Table 13, aligned with Guskey's five levels of professional development (Guskey, 2002).

Evaluation Level	Questions Addressed	How Will Information be Gathered?	What is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
1. Participants' Reactions	<i>Training</i> <i>expectations,</i> <i>presenter skills,</i> <i>increased knowledge,</i> <i>motivation to improve</i>	NNRPDP Evaluation Form	<i>Initial satisfaction</i> <i>with the experience</i>	<i>To improve program</i> <i>design and delivery</i>
2. Participants' Learning	Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills?	NNRPDP observationnotes of LS ascoaches aligned withelements of theTransformationalCoaching RubricLS reflections duringthe yearLS end of the yearfocus group interviewconducted by anoutside evaluatorHCSD K-2 teachersurvey	LS as coaches ability to coach classroom teachers in utilizing components of the literacy curriculum including guided reading and reading records	To improve program content, format, and organization

Table 13 Five levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)

Evaluation Level	Questions Addressed	How Will Information be Gathered?	What is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
		LS self-assessment using the Transformational Coaching Rubric.		
3. Organization Support and Change	Was implementation advocated, facilitated, and supported? Was the support public and overt? Were problems addressed quickly and efficiently? Were sufficient resources made available? Were successes recognized and shared? What was the impact on the organization's climate and procedures?	Teacher survey	The organization's advocacy, support, accommodation, facilitation, and recognition	To document and improve organization support To inform future change efforts
4. Participants' Use of New Knowledge and Skills	Did participants effectively apply the new knowledge and skills?	NNRPDP observation notes of LS as coaches aligned with elements of the Transformational Coaching Rubric	LS ability to coach classroom teachers in utilizing components of the curricular materials including guided reading and reading records	To document and improve the implementation of program content
5. Student Learning Outcomes	What was the impact on students? Did it affect student performance or achievement?	MAP reading data from fall and winter. Reading records collected from each classroom teacher on all K-2 students.	Student growth and achievement	To document improvements in literacy instruction and subsequent student growth and achievement

Note. Italicized text is the Coordinators' description of evidence collected during the course.

Unless otherwise noted, qualitative responses are only included in this report if they are representative of a larger pattern of responses. In other words, the statements included are from one person, but they represent the opinions of multiple individuals.

Results

Objective One

Literacy Specialists demonstrated an increased ability to coach and facilitate classroom teachers' skill with teaching the literacy components of the chosen curriculum, particularly guided reading informed by reading records. Textual analysis of multiple sources and perspectives including the Coordinators' notes, literacy specialists' reflections, teacher survey data, as well as notes from a focus group interview with the Literacy Specialists conducted by an outside evaluator provided evidence suggesting that the Literacy Specialists grew as coaches in all components of the transformational coaching rubric. Themes that emerged in each component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric (Aguilar, 2013) are shown in Tables 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, and 19 along with support from the perspectives of the Coordinators, the Literacy Specialists, and classroom teachers.

Theme	Source: NNRPDP Coordinators' Notes	Source: Literacy Specialists Reflections &	Source: Classroom Teacher Surveys
		Interviews	
The LS understood and assumed the role of coach and facilitator of adult learners. This profound paradigm shift propelled the LS from teacher of students to teacher of teachers and from collaborator to coach.	LS wearing a "coaching hat" as opposed to a "teaching hat" was noted in peer learning labs as LS focused on teacher learning, noting student learning, but more importantly, what teachers noticed about student learning.	"We've re-defined our roles this year; instead of being collaborative supporters, we've moved into the coaching goal with the outcome of improving teacher practice and impacting students."	"S sat in on some of my Guided Reading lessons and provided feedback and possible adjustments throughout."
The LS increased knowledge of adult learning theory provided a foundation for coaching and facilitation.	LS provided teachers autonomy in their learning; Teachers were given opportunities to express their learning needs and LS responded.	"I have designed and facilitated all day grade level PLC meetings with teachers and have used my knowledge of adult learning theory to increase teacher learning."	"J has been helpful with book clubs this year" This statement captures an instance of teachers exercising choice around which literacy component on which to work.
The LS increased knowledge of coaching led to a greater variety of coaching approaches including skillful questioning, modeling, and building on successes and strengths.	Coordinator noted LS "meets the teacher where she is - does not give her answers; asks good questions."	"I taught the teachers to ask questions and think ahead."	J often pops into my room and leaves me a little note of something I am doing well and either a question (guided question) or small suggestion/tweak to improve my teaching.
The LS increased knowledge of coaching led to greater ability to ascertain teacher needs and strategic responsiveness to those needs.	LS focused on why as well as how to use the literacy materials. Discussions with teachers, planning with teachers, all became opportunities for formative assessment of teacher learning needs.	"The teachers were going through the motions of the curriculum. They were using it, but they weren't digging in deep and really using it for what it can do."	

 Table 14 Knowledge Base Component of the Transformational Rubric

Theme	Source: NNRPDP Coordinators' Notes	Source: Literacy Specialists Reflections & Interviews	Source: Classroom Teacher Surveys
The LS consistently adopted a supportive and strengths-based stanced with teachers	Coordinator notes use the words safe, positive, warm, and support to describe LS interacting with teachers. LS asks "What contributed to your success?"	"I always try to honor teachers' time by finding out what they already know before I design PD or start a coaching cycle."	
Teachers began to reach out for support	The coordinator noted that as relationships of trust developed, teachers reached out to LS more readily with concerns.	"I feel like there was a success in my coaching in this interaction before I even made contact with the teacher because it was the teacher who made the request for help!"	"I would like to see individual and group coaching continue."

Table 15 Relationships Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric

Table 16 Coaching Conversation Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric

Theme	Source: NNRPDP Coordinators' Notes	Source: Literacy Specialists Reflections & Interviews	Source: Classroom Teacher Surveys
The LS intentionally used a variety of strategies to support teacher learning	The coordinator scribed the following pieces of conversation: "I don't want to set a goal for you - you need to set a goal that is meaningful to you." "Where can I support you?" "What contributed to your success?"	One of the more important things I learned this year was getting my client to reflect and speak first following my observation. I'd ask, "So how do you feel the lesson went?" Often, through her talking first, she would come to a solution, idea, or future modification to the perceived issue in her lesson.	

Table 17	Strategic Design	Component of the	Transformational	Coaching Rubric
----------	------------------	------------------	------------------	-----------------

Theme	Source: NNRPDP	Source: Literacy	Source: Classroom
	Coordinators' Notes	Specialists Reflections &	Teacher Surveys
		Interviews	
The LS incorporated a	The Coordinator noted	Goal for the week: fine-	
goal-oriented approach	that LS begin	tune PD with K-w	
with teachers and for	conversations by restating	teachers	
themselves	goals.		
The LS maximized the	The Coordinators	I have started a group	
use of existing structures	observed that LS	ICAT case with my	
and schedules to impact	impacted more teachers	coachee, so hopefully that	
more teachers more often	more often by facilitating	will increase opportunity.	
more effectively	grade-level PLC planning		

Theme	Source: NNRPDP	Source: Literacy	Source: Classroom
	Coordinators' Notes	Specialists Reflections &	Teacher Surveys
		Interviews	
	days, using coaching moves in ICAT meetings, creative scheduling of peer learning labs to avoid having subs.		

Table	18	Strategic Act	ion Compor	nent of the	Transform	national C	oaching	Ruhric
1 ant	10	Su diczie nei	ion Compon		Transjon	manoman C	ouching	Madric

Theme	Source: NNRPDP Coordinators' Notes	Source: Literacy Specialists Reflections & Interviews	Source: Classroom Teacher Surveys
LS maximized impact on K-2 teachers by coaching and facilitating teams of teachers rather than relying solely on one-on- one coaching. Peer learning labs were one structure for team learning.	LS continually looked for opportunities to maximize impact on teachers. Peer learning labs allowed LS to facilitate the learning of one or more teams of teachers in a morning addressing data analysis, planning, teaching, and reflecting.	<i>I've been able to conduct another learning lab with 1st grade.</i>	The learning lab helped with Guided Reading.
LS facilitated teachers' analysis and utilization of student data including reading records to plan responsive instruction.	Coordinator noted that the LS demonstrates will not only in analyzing the reading record, but in the use of questions to help the teacher recognize possible teaching points.	During most of our coaching sessions welooked at some type of student work. This was important as it guided our direction for future meetings.	Because of the training on using a students'reading record to direct [the] next teaching moves with that student or group, it made me more aware of how to move forward with the student/group.
LS were strategic in their coaching and facilitation actions in response to teacher learning needs.	Coordinator noted that where LS often chose effective actions initially, they became more intentional and strategic in those actions thinking about how different actions would impact teacher learning.	There is not a one size fits all approach. Every interaction whether it's whole staff, group, or individual needs to be right for the situation.	

Table 19 Coach as Learner Component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric

Theme	Source: NNRPDP	Source: Literacy	Source: Classroom
	Coordinators' Notes	Specialists Reflections &	Teacher Surveys
		Interviews	
LS engaged in consistent	LS were open to and often	The rubric was an	
and deliberate reflection	asked NNRPDP for	excellent tool for me to	
on their coaching practice	feedback and were open	use as a reflection piece	
noting two related ideas -		at the end of this school	

Theme	Source: NNRPDP	Source: Literacy	Source: Classroom
	Coordinators' Notes	Specialists Reflections &	Teacher Surveys
		Interviews	_
they have grown a great		year. I have learned so	
deal and there is so much		much through the work	
more to learn.		with NNRPDP, but I feel	
		I'm just starting to put it	
		together. I sincerely hope	
		this work continues;	
		though the work is	
		challenging, it pushes me	
		to grow.	
LS consistently and	LS expressed appreciation	I feel like my geocaching	
purposefully collaborate	for the opportunity to	toolbox has expanded and	
with other coaches	meet weekly with other	that I have support! In	
	coaches.	the past, I felt like I was	
		on an island by myself	
		when it came to	
		coaching. Now I feel like	
		there is a team of people	
		that are there for me to	
		reach out to.	

The Literacy Specialists completed a self-assessment using chosen components of the Transformational Coaching Rubric at the beginning of the intervention and again mid-year. The Literacy Specialists rated themselves on a scale of one to five with one indicating "beginning", two indicating "emerging", three indicating "developing", four indicating "refining", and five indicating "modeling." In the two areas related to literacy -- guided reading and reading records - the Literacy Specialists rated themselves with scores of four (refining) and five (modeling). In the remaining skill, all related to coaching, Literacy Specialists' self-assessment scores note growth in almost every area, rating themselves with beginning scores mostly ones and ending scores mostly threes, with frequent increases of two or more levels. The Coordinator observed Literacy Specialists growth across all components and skills with notable growth in the areas of strategic design and strategic action.

Objective Two

Classroom teachers demonstrated an increased ability to use the curricular materials with greater skill and professional judgment including guided reading and reading records as measured by a teacher survey and Literacy Specialists' observations. Twenty-two of thirty-seven teachers solicited completed the six-question survey as shown in Figure 9.



Figure 9 Question One: Describe the quality of your experience with your Literacy Specialist

Question Two

When you think about GUIDED READING or other FPC systems [district-selected curriculum], what is one thing you are doing differently as a result of either individual or group coaching with your Literacy Specialist?

Forty-two percent of teachers surveyed indicated that as a result of Literacy Specialists coaching, they are more intentional and responsive in their teaching including analysis of reading records, use of professional judgment, and purposeful planning. Other teachers indicated affective components of confidence and excitement.

Question Three

How do you think that change in your teaching practice around GUIDED READING or other FPC systems [district-selected curriculum] has/will impact student achievement?

Teacher responses included phonics, fluency, and comprehension as well as meaningful conversations, overall student achievement, and higher level thinking. Other responses addressed the affective component of student reading achievement including enjoyment of reading and comfort level with reading.

Question Four

When you think about analyzing and using READING RECORDS to inform your teaching, what is one thing you are doing differently as a result of either individual or group coaching with your Literacy Specialist?

Sixty-eight percent of participants indicated that, as a result of individual and/or group coaching with the literacy specialist, they are now intentionally analyzing reading records to inform teaching and respond to student needs. Increased collaboration was also mentioned as was frequency of collecting and using reading record data.

Question Five

How do you think that change in your teaching practice around the use of READING RECORDS has/will impact student achievement?

Eighty-six percent of teachers surveyed indicated confidence that the practice would promote student achievement, growth, and affective elements such as engagement and love of books.

Question Six

Do you have any recommendations to improve either the individual or group coaching you received from your Literacy Specialist?

Thirty-six percent of teachers surveyed provided recommendations to the literacy specialists including more support, modeling, more individual and group coaching, and more time.

Literacy Specialists' Observations of Changes in Teacher Practices

When asked if they noticed changes in teacher practice as a result of coaching, the Literacy Specialists focus group noted that teachers "were starting to ask better questions" and that teachers "were being more reflective in their planning."

Objective Three

Students will demonstrate increased growth and achievement in literacy. Teachers began collecting reading record data on kindergarten students in January. Figure 10 shows a comparison of January to February indicating that the number of kindergarten students below benchmark in January decreased significantly, the number at benchmark increased as did the number above benchmark.

Figure 10 Reading Record Data



Note. Unmatched pairs were discarded.

First grade reading record data collected in October and February shows a significant decrease in the number of students scoring below benchmark, a slight increase in the number at benchmark, and more than twice as many students above benchmark as noted in Figure 11.

Figure 11 First Grade Reading Record



Second grade reading record data shown in Figure 12 indicates that half as many students scored below benchmark in February, far fewer students scored at benchmark, and more than twice as many students scored above benchmark.





MAP reading scores

MAP assessment data for first and second grades compare fall-to-winter scores as the global pandemic and resulting suspension of all statewide assessments by the Nevada Superintendent of Public Instruction for the spring precluded the intended comparison between fall, winter, and spring. Kindergarten scores are not included as the students only completed one MAP assessment in winter.

First grade MAP scores in Figure 13 show a fairly static percentage of students in each percentile band. The Coordinator originally intended to use MAP data from fall and spring extending the learning time between assessments. Negative growth on the winter MAP assessment can be due to a relatively short interim between fall and winter assessments.

Second grade MAP scores shown in Figure 14 remained static across percentile bands in fall and winter. The Coordinators originally intended to use MAP data from fall and spring extending the learning time between assessments. However, due to the global pandemic, spring MAP scores were unavailable.

Figure 13 First Grade MAP Scores Fall to Winter 2019



Figure 14 Second Grade MAP Scores Fall to Winter 2019


NNRPDP Evaluation Completed by Literacy Specialists

All three Literacy Specialists completed the NNRPDP Evaluation form (see Appendix B). On all eleven questions using a Likert-scale from one, not at all to five, to a great extent, all three Literacy Specialists rated the training with a five, to a great extent. Among the results, the Literacy Specialists indicated that the training matched their needs, provided opportunities for interactions and reflections, and that the [Coordinators'] experience and expertise enhanced the quality of the training.

All three Literacy Specialists responded to the open-ended questions with positive comments including:

[NNRPDP Coordinators] have been working with me pretty much the whole year around improving my skills as an ELA coach. I cannot say enough about the work that I have done with them this year. I have grown so much and especially in my coaching skills. They have helped me with one-on-one coaching, coaching and PD with small groups, and coaching and delivering PD to whole staff!! Because of the work that I have engaged with from Treena and Ketra I have been able to more confidently engage teachers and staff in the area of ELA.

I've been attending professional development learning workshops/classes for the past twenty-six years and this experience through NNRPD with Treena and Ketra has been one of the most beneficial professional development opportunities I've participated in as a teacher. I've grown in my ability and confidence to coach fellow colleagues while strengthening my relationships with the other literacy specialists in my district through the careful and thoughtful facilitation/leadership of Ketra and Treena. My hope is that we'll continue to be able to work together during the upcoming school year. The coaching I learned this year will support teachers which will then support student learning (NNRPDP Evaluation Form).

Discussion

From an Evidence-Based Intervention (ESSA) standpoint, the intervention shows Promising Evidence at Tier Three.

Goal

There is substantial evidence that the overall goal of the intervention was met. Literacy Specialists were provided safe, non-judgmental opportunities to receive high-quality professional development related to coaching teachers to utilize curricular materials and components including guided reading informed by reading records.

Objective One

The intervention objective that Learning Specialists will demonstrate an increased ability to provide coaching for classroom teachers in utilization of components of the literacy materials including guided reading and reading records was achieved. Evidence suggests that the Literacy Specialists' knowledge and skill advanced in every component of the Transformational Coaching Rubric. While acknowledging notable growth, the Literacy Specialists themselves argue that there is a need for "coaching 2.0."

Objective Two

Evidence indicates that significant progress was made on objective two -- teachers increased their ability to exercise professional judgement and responsive teaching while utilizing the district curriculum. Many teachers attested to their growing ability and confidence to analyze reading data and use formative data to inform responsive instruction. Some expressed appreciation for the Literacy Specialist and attributed their growth to the work the Literacy Specialists did to help them improve.

Objective Three

Evidence from reading records benchmarks suggests that progress was made on objective three --student growth and achievement in reading. Data from reading records shows positive statistical significance in all three targeted grade levels -- kindergarten, first, and second. MAP score evidence did not show student achievement or growth in alignment with the third objective; however, it is unknown if this finding can be considered reliable as students did not complete the third assessment in the spring due to the global pandemic.

The intervention was successful overall with a positive impact on Literacy Specialists' ability to coach and facilitate teachers' learning, on classroom teachers' ability to utilize the literacy materials provided by the district while responding to student learning needs, and on student literacy growth and achievement.

Conclusion

Coaching is a professional learning model that, particularly in concert with other effective structures such as PLC and peer learning labs, is clearly promising (Kraft, Blazar & Hogan, 2018). However, many teachers are hired as coaches with no clear path for acquiring the andragogical skills, strategies, and dispositions that will make them successful. The intervention implemented by NNRPDP Coordinators was intended to chart a path to support Literacy Specialists in Humboldt County School District to gain knowledge of coaching and facilitating adult learners and to apply new knowledge in authentic settings. The premise of the intervention was that gaining and applying these skills combined with broad literacy knowledge and experience, Literacy Specialists would impact all K-2 classroom teachers at their school site to be better equipped to utilize curricular materials in literacy with professional skill and judgment and that student achievement and growth would increase.

Evaluation of the first year of implementation of support for Literacy Specialists suggests positive implications for Literacy Specialists, for classroom teachers, and for students. The positive trends noted in this report suggest that continued implementation would positively affect students. As Literacy Specialists continue to develop and refine coaching and facilitation abilities, they will impact teachers' continued improvement in practice, thus leading to an increase in students' reading growth and achievement.

While the basic structures of this intervention could be replicated with success in other settings -- monthly coaching institutes, weekly PLCs, and just-in-time coaching support, a critical theme of the work was the idea of reciprocal responsive teaching and learning. Coordinators were responsive to the learning needs, interests, and goals of the Literacy Specialists. Literacy Specialists were responsive to the learning needs, interests, and goals of classroom teachers. And classroom teachers were responsive to the learning needs, interests, and goals of students. These needs, interests, and goals, must be ascertained and plans negotiated to work within existing school structures and contexts.

A large part of year one of this intervention included breaking through barriers in attitudes toward coaching. In the education profession, coaches have often been assigned to ineffective, struggling, or new teachers or even as a means of documenting poor performance in order to remove a teacher. Shifting toward the belief that everyone can benefit from coaching, carefully creating cultures of coaching and of improved practice, is not achieved overnight and the work, as Literacy Specialists and teachers alike noted, was in the initial stage. Thus, continued momentum in the intended direction is necessary to further evaluate the effectiveness of the intervention.

Should the intervention continue next school year, it would likely be necessary to consider ways to support the work of Literacy Specialists, classroom teachers, and students in online, blended, and face-to-face settings with a plan for smooth transitions. Because of the global pandemic, the intervention was cut short and the ways in which NNRPDP provides professional learning for educators and the ways educators provide instruction for students will likely change significantly in the upcoming school year. Modifications may be needed particularly in the delivery of the implementation since much of the work took place in face-to-face settings. For instance, coaching institutes may need to move to a virtual platform.

If time and other resources allow, a next step, which would facilitate evaluation at a higher level, could include tracking the progress of classroom teachers who work closely with

the Literacy Specialists opposed to a control group, possibly in a similar district or school, who do not receive this targeted coaching support. The intervention could also be tried in a content area other than literacy to determine whether the intervention is transferable in that way.

It is the hope of the Coordinators that the intervention continues into year two and beyond in order to maintain the momentum achieved in year one. Year two could build on current foundations already in place: first, Literacy Specialists' increasing ability to coach and facilitate the effective professional practice of classroom teachers; second, with individual and team coaching structures in place at school; and third, a growing culture of accepting and embracing coaching as individuals and teams. Thus, continuing the intervention into year two would include the benefits of additional time, experience and professional learning that would further increase the positive impact on K-2 teachers and students.

References

- Aguilar, E. (2013). *The art of coaching: effective strategies for school transformation*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, A Wiley Brand.
- Borman, G. D., & Hewes, G. M. (2002). The long-term effects and cost-effectiveness of success for all. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 24(4), 243–266. doi: 10.3102/01623737024004243
- Borman, G. D., Hewes, G. M., Overman, L. T., & Brown, S. (2003). Comprehensive school reform and achievement: A meta-analysis. *Review of Educational Research*, 73(2), 125– 230. doi: 10.3102/00346543073002125
- Corley, M.A., (2008). California adult literacy professional development project. <u>https://www.calpro-online.org/documents/AdultLearningTheoriesFinal.pdf</u>
- Doss, Joseph, C., Akinniranye, & Goke. (2020, April 7). How educators view the rapid life cycle of school reforms. Retrieved from https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2575z3-1.html
- Duke, N. (2019). Reading by third grade: How policymakers can foster early literacy. *The State Education Standard*. <u>https://nasbe.nyc3.digitaloceanspaces.com/2019/05/Duke_May-2019-Standard.pdf</u>
- Elish-Piper, L., & L'Allier, S. K. (2011). Examining the relationship between literacy coaching and student reading gains in grades K–3. *The Elementary School Journal*, 112(1), 83–106. doi: 10.1086/660685

- Hargreaves, A., & OConnor, M. T. (2018). Collaborative professionalism: when teaching together means learning for all. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin, a SAGE Company. International Literacy Association. (2018). Standards for the preparation of literacy professionals 2017. Newark, DE: Author.
- Kraft, M. A., Blazar, D., & Hogan, D. (2018). The effect of teacher coaching on instruction and achievement: A meta-analysis of the causal evidence. *Review of Educational Research*, 88(4), 547–588. doi: 10.3102/0034654318759268
- Moody, M. S. (2019, November). If instructional coaching really works, why isn't it working? *Education Leadership*, 77(3), 30–35.
- National Early Literacy Panel. (2008). Developing Early Literacy: Report of the National Early Literacy Panel. <u>https://lincs.ed.gov/publications/pdf/NELPReport09.pdf</u>
- Ross, J. A. (2004). Effects of running records assessment on early literacy achievement. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 97(4), 186–195. doi: 10.3200/joer.97.4.186-195
- Vescio, V., Ross, D., & Adams, A. (2008). A review of research on the impact of professional learning communities on teaching practice and student learning. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 24(1), 80–91. doi: 10.1016/j.tate.2007.01.004

Middle School Math Fellowship: Year 2

Nevada's mission is to improve student achievement and educator effectiveness by ensuring opportunities, facilitating learning, and promoting excellence. To achieve this mission, Nevada has set aggressive goals to improve student performance; one of which is to increase Nevada's middle school students' proficiency rates as measured by Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (SBAC) criterion referenced tests. In the New Nevada Plan, Nevada identified the goal to improve math proficiency from the 27% baseline proficiency rate to a 46% proficiency rate by 2022. The New Nevada Plan identifies the Northeastern Nevada Professional Development Program (NNRPDP) as a crucial partner in reaching this goal. As a crucial partner, the NNRPDP created the Middle School Math Fellowship (Fellowship) to support Nevada's educators and students in achieving Nevada's goal by providing professional development supports to deepen understandings of student achievement targets outlined by SBAC and to strengthen instructional practice.

Initial Data and Planning

Nevada earned a D ranking, second to last in the nation, from the 2019 Quality Counts report. The Nation's Report Card reported Nevada at a 27% proficiency rate for eighth grade mathematics. Compared to 13 states in the consortium, Nevada ranked near the bottom for performance on the SBAC 6-8 grade mathematics assessments with a 32% proficiency rate in 2017-2018 and a 33% proficiency rate in 2018 - 2019. Proficiency rates for the northeast region were comparable in 2018 - 2019 with Eureka County at 44%, Lander County at 37%, Elko at 34%, Humboldt County at 34%, White Pine at 24%, and Pershing County at 22%. The Nevada Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) Advisory Group (2019) recommended Nevada strive to increase mathematics proficiency rates to 46% proficiency by 2022. The regional professional development programs are identified in The New Nevada Plan as an instrumental component in leading the charge to achieve Nevada's goals (2017, p. 38).

Potential root causes identified for the middle school students' mathematical proficiency ratings is the lack of understanding of the necessary instructional shifts associated with the Nevada Academic Content Standards for Mathematics (NVACS-M) Major Works of the Grade and the SBAC Claims. Indeed, in *Principles to Actions*, the National Council of Mathematics identified the need for instructional shifts to occur in order to improve students' mathematics achievement as "too much focus is on learning procedures without any connection to meaning, understanding, or the applications that require these procedures" (2014, p. 2). Mathematics educators need to be aware of and understand these shifts and become inspired to employ them in their practice. Recognizing a lack of understanding of the instructional shifts undermines the ability to improve instructional practices and impact student performance. The NNRPDP was employed as the intervention to support middle school math teachers' understandings of the NVACS-M Major Work of the Grades and the SBAC Claims.

The NNRPDP has three Mathematics Specialists on staff who possess the capacity to support educators throughout the region. In addition to graduate degrees in mathematics and National Board Certification in Adolescent Mathematics, the specialists have served on SBAC committees, such as performance assessment writing committees, achievement level setting committees, and the State Network of Educators for the Digital Library. The Mathematics Specialists have participated in work with the mathematics standards at the local, state, national, and collegiate level. The NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists have presented at local, state, and national conferences and have facilitated innumerable courses, workshops, and professional development opportunities related to NVACS-M across the region.

The ultimate goal for the Fellowship was to increase students' mathematical proficiency levels by improving educators' ability to create and deliver rigorous instruction aligned with the NVACS-M. The NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists' expertise served to inform the planning of the ongoing and sustained professional development structure of the Fellowship, which included:

- Defining measurable goals
- Obtaining director approval
- Earmarking funding for substitutes
- Securing an online platform for planning and debriefing meetings
- Reserving a venue for full day sessions
- Obtaining the approval and support of superintendents of the region's six counties
- Recruiting Efforts:
 - Flyer, Registration Form, and Process
 - Emailing superintendents and/or curriculum directors (dependent on district personnel) and principals in region to generate awareness of learning opportunity for middle school math teachers
 - Follow up with Fellows who participated in Year 1 of the Fellowship via an email to inform how feedback from Year 1 of the Fellowship was used to inform the design of Year 2 of the Fellowship and invite to participate in Year 2
 - Personal conversations with middle school math teachers as opportunities arise to invite to participate
- Obtaining Southern Utah University (SUU) credit for Fellowship participation
 - Draft and submit course proposal for SUU credits
 - Draft directions for how to enroll and apply for SUU credits
 - Establish a MySchoolBucks account for SUU credits to be processed and paid for by the participant
 - Monitor fulfillment of course requirements
- Planning Fellowship sessions with NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists
- Meeting with curriculum directors, contacting Data Recognition Corporation (DRC), contacting the Nevada Department of Education (NDE) assessment department to determine what SBAC data are, or can be, made available to teachers
- Generating session structures:

- Whole-group presentation on the concepts associated with the Major Works of the Grade the Grades to deepen participants' understanding of misconceptions, progressions, instructional methods
- Grade level lesson planning breakout sessions for grade level teams to plan a lesson in a unit of instruction that lends itself to mathematical modeling
- Examining, reflecting, revising, and adjusting the Fellowship
- Reporting results

The Mathematics Specialists' objectives for Year 2 of the Fellowship included developing the fellows' capacity to incorporate SBAC Claim 4: Mathematical Modeling and Data Analysis into lesson planning and instruction where appropriate and to utilize related instructional resources. To achieve the objectives, the Mathematics Specialists established roles and responsibilities, implementation timelines, resources, and monitoring strategies as outlined in the following Logic Model (Figure 15):

Figure 15 Middle School Math Fellowship: Year 2 Logic Model



Method

Learning Design

The NNRPDP is called upon by members in the region and the state as an intervention measure to impact desired outcomes. The effectiveness of the NNRPDP is evidenced in annual reports to stakeholders and outlined in professional learning plans based on research-based practices. The NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists' learning design of the Fellowship was informed by the New Nevada Plan (2017), Nevada's Standards for Professional Development (2018), Guskey's Five Levels of Professional Development (2002), the U.S. Department of Education's guidance document, Non-Regulatory 2 Guidance: Using Evidence to Strengthen Education Investments (2016), and effective teacher professional development research. The content and foci of the Fellowship was informed by the Nevada Academic Content Standards for Mathematics (NVACS-M), the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics, Institute of Education Sciences, SBAC, Achieve the Core, and research from mathematics leaders in the field.

The Mathematics Specialists' constructed a Professional Learning Plan delineating the Fellowship's goals and alignment with the Nevada Standards for Professional Development (see Appendix N) to formulate the design of the Fellowship. The Mathematics Specialists' learning design of the Fellowship incorporated the seven elements of effective professional development (Table 20) identified in a review of 35 studies conducted by Darling-Hammond, Hyler, and Gardner, with assistance from Espinoza (2017).

Professional	Fellowship Design: Element Alignment Evidence
Development Element	
Content Focus	 The Fellowship's intentional focus on discipline-specific curriculum development and pedagogies is reflected in: Focus on SBAC Claim 4 (mathematical modeling) Focus on implementation of SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) into instructional episode Focus on instructional resources
Active Learning	 The opportunity for engagement in active learning in the Fellowship is reflected in: Mathematical modeling lessons modeled by NNRPDP mathematical specialists Model lesson analysis
Collaboration	 The creation of space for sharing ideas and collaboration in the Fellowship is reflected in: Model lesson analysis Content learning

Table 20 NNRPDP's Incorporation of the Seven Elements of Effective Professional

 Development

Professional	Fellowship Design: Element Alignment Evidence
Development Element	
	Planning learning episodes
	Debriefing learning episodes
	Analyzing student work
Models of Effective	The modeling of effective practice in the Fellowship is reflected in:
Practice	Model lessons
	• Learning episode planning considerations and resources
	content and organizers
	Learning episode planning
	Student work analysis
Coaching and Expert	The sharing of expertise and best practices targeting individual
Support	needs in the Fellowship is reflected in:
	Learning episode planning
	Student work analysis
	 Individual supports offered outside of the official sessions
	via classroom visits, emails, and/or virtual meetings
Feedback and	The facilitation of reflection and solicitation of feedback in the
Reflection	Fellowship is reflected in:
	Model lesson analysis
	Content focus debrief
	Learning episode planning
	Learning episode debrief
	Student work analysis
Sustained Duration	Adequate time to learn, practice, implement, and reflect is
	evidenced in the Fellowship reflected in:
	Ongoing over two academic school years
	 Multiple sessions offered during school years

Participants and Procedure

In the 2018 - 2019 school year, 20 middle school math teachers and two principals from districts in NNRPDP's region (i.e. White Pine, Eureka, Humboldt, Elko, Lander, and Pershing County) participated in Year 1 of the Fellowship. Approximately 50 middle school mathematics teachers from these same districts were invited to participate in Year 2 of the Fellowship during the 2019 - 2020 school year. Out of the 14 Fellows registering for Year 2 of the Fellowship, one was a middle school principal, five were 6th grade mathematics educators, three were 7th grade mathematics educators, one was an 8th grade mathematics educator, and four were 6-8 grade mathematics educators. Seventy-one percent of the Year 2 registrants had also participated in Year 1 of the Fellowship. Seventy-nine percent of the Fellows were from Elko County School District, 7% from White Pine School District, 7% from Humboldt County School District, and 7% from charter schools. Nine of the 14 registrants attended all of the Fellowship sessions. Of the five registrants not attending all of the sessions, three stated issues relating to health as the

cause and one stated travel concerns as a reason for not attending all of the sessions. The Fellowship impacted approximately 700 students the nine Fellows collectively teach.

Registration for the Fellowship opened in August 2019. The first session was held in September 2019, and the Fellowship ended in December 2019. The overarching intentions of the Fellowship were to deepen understandings of the interconnections of SBAC Claims and the Nevada Academic Content Standards for Mathematics to inform and strengthen practice in order to impact student achievement. The Fellowship involved four on-site full-day sessions held in the central location for the region, Elko, Nevada, and three virtual sessions using the Zoom platform. To gain insights from national perspectives, the structure (Table 21) was also adapted to include optional attendance to a presentation on rigor given by a national speaker at the Teacher Academy in Elko, NV.

Fable 21 Fellowship Session	n Structure and S	Session Overview
------------------------------------	-------------------	------------------

Session Structure		
On-site/Full Day	Virtual	
9:00 - 11:45:	4:00 - 4:30	
Whole-group presentation on the concepts association with the major of	Debrief	
the grade(s) to deepen participants' understanding of misconceptions, progressions, instructional methods	Implementation	
11:45 - 1:00:	4:30 - 6:00 pm	
Lunch	Student Work	
1:00 - 3:00:	Analysis	
Break out into grade level teams to intentionally plan a learning episode		
that incorporates SBAC Claim 4: Mathematical Modeling.		

Session	Overview

Date	Туре	Focus
September 23, 2019	On-site/Full day	 Whole Group Session Overview of SBAC Claims SBAC Claim 4 Model lesson Grade Level Planning Breakout Sessions Introduction of intentional lesson planning structure with analyses of SBAC Claims via model lesson analysis Introduction of intentional planning structure and
		 considerations of rigor, Major Work of the Grade, SBAC Claims, productive struggle, productive discourse, resources Introduction to student work analysis protocol Overview of resources

Date	Туре	Focus
October 7,	On-site/Full	Whole Group Session
2019	day	• Incorporation of modeling (SBAC Claim 4) via lesson
		modifications
		Grade Level Planning Breakout Sessions
		SBAC Claim 4 intentional planning
October 23,	Virtual	Grade Level Sessions
2019		Lesson implementation debrief
		Student work analysis
November 4,	On-site/Full	Whole Group Session
2019	day	Model lesson
		• Distinguishing problem solving (SBAC Claim 2) from
		modeling (SBAC Claim 4)
		Grade Level Breakout Sessions
		SBAC Claim 4 intentional planning
November	Virtual	Grade Level Sessions
19, 2019		Lesson implementation debrief
		Student work analysis
December 3,	On-site/Full	Whole Group Session:
2019	day	Model lesson
		• Defining and incorporation mathematical modeling
		and data analysis into instruction (SBAC Claim 4)
		Productive Struggle
		Grade Level Breakout Sessions:
		SBAC Claim 4 intentional planning
December	Optional:	Teacher Academy
18, 2019	On-site/Full	• Defining rigor and incorporation into instruction
	day	
	presentation	
	on rigor	
January	Final	Lesson implementation and student learning analysis
2020	Reflections	

Measurement

The long-term goal of the Fellowship is to address middle school mathematics achievement levels by deepening middle school mathematics teachers' understandings of student achievement targets outlined by SBAC in order to strengthen instructional practice by increasing rigor. The long-term outcome and overall measure of the Fellowship is to:

1. Increase student learning and growth as measured by aggregate assessment scores from participating educators, and those same scores analyzed against a comparison group.

Year 2 of the Fellowship targeted the objectives to develop the Fellows' capacity to include SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) in lesson planning and instruction where

appropriate and utilize instructional resources. The short-term outcomes and measures of the Fellowship are as follows:

- Fellows will demonstrate an increased level of understanding of SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) as measured by the Pre/Post Survey, Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Learning Episode Reflection, and Claim Identification.
- 2. Fellows will demonstrate an increased ability to include SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) in lesson planning as measured by Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric and Learning Episode Reflection.
- 3. Fellows will demonstrate ability to implement lessons intentionally planned to include SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) and intentionally elicit mathematical modeling, discourse, and productive struggle as measured by Learning Episode Reflection.
- 4. Fellows will demonstrate the ability to utilize instructional resources to improve teaching practices as measured by the Facilitator Grade Level Planning Assessment Rubric and Learning Episode Reflection.

Qualitative and quantitative measurements were used to assess the following variables:

- **Increased levels of awareness:** Teachers who have completed Fellowship will demonstrate an increased level of awareness of NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claims, in particular SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling).
- **Increased levels of understanding:** Teachers who have completed Fellowship will demonstrate an increased level of understanding of NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claims, in particular Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling).
- Increased ability to create lesson plans: Teachers who have completed Fellowship will demonstrate increased ability to create lesson plans that are intentionally planned with NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claims, in particular Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling)
- **Increased ability to implement lesson plans**: Teachers who have completed the Fellowship will demonstrate increased ability to implement lesson plans utilizing components of NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claims, in particular Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling).
- Increased ability to Assess Student Work: Teachers who have completed the Fellowship will demonstrate an increased ability to assess student work in relation to NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claims, in particular Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling).
- Increased ability to Utilize Instructional Resources: Teachers who have completed the Fellowship will demonstrate an increased ability to utilize instructional resources to improve teaching practices.

The variables informed the evaluation plan based on Guskey's (2002) Five Levels of Professional Development. See Table 22. Note that no analysis was conducted to determine significance of associations due to the low n value. Italicized text is specific to this intervention.

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
1. Participants' Reactions	Training expectations, presenter skills, increased knowledge, motivation to improve	State Evaluation Form Semi-structured Interviews	Initial satisfaction with the experience	To improve program design and delivery
2. Participants' Learning	Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills?	Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric Learning Episode Reflection Claim Identification Assessment Pre/Post Survey	Participants' increased understanding of SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling)	To improve program content, format, and organization

 Table 22 Five Levels of Professional Development Evaluation (Guskey, 2002)

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
3. Organization Support & Change	Was implementation advocated, facilitated, and supported? Was the support public and overt? Were problems addressed quickly and efficiently? Were sufficient resources made available? Were successes recognized and shared? What was the impact on the organization? Did it affect the organization's climate and procedures?	Learning Episode Reflection Post Survey Semi-structured Interviews (by third-part independent evaluator)	The organization's advocacy, support, accommodation, facilitation, and recognition	To document and improve organization support To inform future change efforts
4. Participants' Use of New Knowledge and Skills	Did participants effectively apply the new knowledge and skills?	Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric Learning Episode Reflection	Participants' ability to implement lessons plans utilizing SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling)	To document and improve the implementation of program content

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
		Semi-Structured Interviews		
5. Student Learning Outcomes	What was the impact on students? Did it affect student performance or achievement?	SBAC (math) scores aggregated by cohort of MS Math Fellows, measured against service area totals and/or comparison group annually,	Student math growth and achievement	To document improvements in math instruction and subsequent student growth and achievement

The timeline in Figure 16 provides a visual of which data collection instrument is being used at different parts of the Fellowship.

Figure 16 Data Collection Instruments and Timeline



Results

Short Term Outcome Measures

Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Awareness and Understanding

The NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists evaluated the overall awareness and understanding the grade level groups exhibited during the Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) intentional planning sessions using the Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric (Appendix E). The groups' proficiency levels were evaluated for each of the following categories: rigor, Major Work of the Grade, mathematical modeling, productive discourse, productive struggle, and resources. The Mathematics Specialists' assessment of the Fellows' proficiency levels related to these categories were reported as an aggregate score by finding the mean of the Mathematics Specialists' assessment of proficiency by translating the descriptors to a Likert scale where 1 = minimal proficiency and 4 = advanced proficiency. Non-applicable ratings were not factored into the aggregate proficiency ratings where n=8. The results provided qualitative measures for four of the six variables: 1) increased levels of awareness, 2) increased measures of understanding, 3) increased ability to create lesson plans, and 4) increased ability to utilize instructional resources in relation to NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling). These data are depicted in Figures 17, 18, 19, and 20.

Figure 17 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Rigor (n=8)



Figure 18 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Mathematical Modeling (n=8)



Figure 19 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Productive Discourse (n=8)





Figure 20 Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Resources (n=8)

The aggregate ratings (n=8) for the six categories assessed during the three intentional lesson planning sessions fell below the proficiency level for all of the categories with the exception of awareness of the Major Work of the Grade. Given the variabilities that existed between the participants' lessons and foci within the context of the concepts addressed during the lesson planning sessions, growth trends in the Fellows' levels of proficiency were not readily apparent in the aggregate scores. The data obtained for these measures from the Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric may have also been impacted by a lack of rating consistency on the lower quartile of the proficiency scale. The Mathematics Specialists' debriefings suggested interpretations of the non-applicable rating varied. For instance, with regard to the measures related to awareness and understanding, one Mathematics Specialist might assess the absence of reference to discourse in a planning session as non-applicable whereas another Mathematics Specialist might assess it as an indication of a low level of proficiency. The inclusion of the non-applicable rating, along with the varied foci of the context of the lessons addressed in the planning session, may have had unintended impacts. These issues can be addressed in future Fellowships by eliminating the non-applicable rating and identifying specific indicators for each of the categories.

Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric: Levels of Inspiration

The NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists assessed the participants' general level of inspiration to intentionally focus on rigor, the Major Work of the Grade, mathematical modeling, productive discourse, productive struggle, and resources during the lesson planning sessions using the Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric (see Appendix). The level of inspiration was intended to be interpreted as a demonstration of desire and excitement. For example, a fellow demonstrating a high level of inspiration for modeling might explicitly solicit support from the group on how to transform a computational exercise into a modeling

opportunity. A fellow demonstrating a low level of inspiration for modeling might state they do not want to focus on incorporating opportunities for modeling into a lesson. The Mathematics Specialists' assessments of the groups' general level of inspiration were reported as an aggregate using a Likert scale where 1 referred to a low level of inspiration and 5 referred to a high level of inspiration with n = 8. These data are depicted in Figures 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, and 26.

Figure 21 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Rigor (n=8)



Figure 22 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Major Works of the Grade (n=8)







Figure 24 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Productive Discourse (n=8)



Figure 25 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Productive Struggle (n=8)



Figure 26 Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Aggregate Assessment of Levels of Inspiration: Resources (n=8)



The aggregate levels (n=8) of inspiration the Fellows exhibited for the Major Work of the Grade, mathematical modeling, and productive struggle generally fell above the mid-level range, whereas the ratings for rigor, productive discourse, and resources generally fell at or slightly below the mid-level range. An overview of all of these categories was conducted during the first Whole Group Session. In the following sessions, the whole group learning activities explicitly

focused on mathematical modeling and productive struggle in contexts related to the inherent rigor associated with the Major Work of the Grades within the middle school grade band. Rigor, productive discourse, and resources were not explicitly addressed in the Whole Group Sessions outside of the overview in the first session. The Grade Level Lesson Planning Breakout Sessions implicitly focused on all of the elements as part of the lesson planning process with the explicit intention of incorporating opportunities for mathematical modeling. The higher levels of inspiration associated with the Major Work of the Grade, mathematical modeling, and productive struggle correlate with the primary and explicit content focus of the Whole Group sessions, which carried over into the lesson planning sessions. The level of inspiration was intended to be interpreted as a demonstration of desire and excitement. However, as with levels of awareness and understanding, one Mathematics Specialist might assess the absence of reference of an element in a planning session as non-applicable whereas another Mathematics Specialist might assess it as an indication of a low level of inspiration. The inclusion of the non-applicable rating, along with the varied foci of the context of the lessons addressed in the planning session, may have had unintended impacts on the lower quartile ratings of levels of inspiration. These issues can be addressed in future Fellowships by eliminating the non-applicable rating and identifying specific indicators for each of the categories.

Learning Episode Implementation Reflections

The Fellows completed Learning Episode Implementation Reflections (see Appendix E) following the debriefings of the implementation of lessons during the virtual sessions. The Fellows assessed the effectiveness of the lessons in terms of eliciting mathematical modeling, productive discourse, and productive struggle while also considering the relation to student proficiency levels based on SBAC/MAP data. The mean percentage (n=8) of Fellows reporting a correlation for each of the 16 possible matrix options was tabulated for the three lessons. The measures were used to assess the variables: increased ability to implement lesson plans and the increased ability to assess student work in relation to NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claim 4. These data are depicted in Figures 27 through 29.



Figure 27 Lesson Implementation Reflections: Mathematical Modeling (n=8)

Fellows' assessments of the level of mathematical modeling their lessons elicited in students rated as having an advanced achievement level on SBAC/MAP data typically fell in high range. Whereas the levels for students rated as having a minimal achievement level were distributed similarly in the upper and lower ranges. The data suggest students with advanced understandings more readily turned real-world contexts into something that could be manipulated with mathematics. The similar distribution among the upper and lower ranges for students rated as having a minimal understanding suggests the lessons provided entry points for students with different levels of understanding.





Fellows' assessments of the level of productive discourse their lessons elicited in students rated as having an advanced achievement level based on SBAC/Map data typically fell in the upper range. Whereas the levels for students rated as having a minimal achievement level fell in the lower range. The data suggests the capacity to engage in productive discourse may be related to and/or lead to greater levels of understanding and achievement. Thus, it may be worthwhile to continue to emphasize the relevance of productive discourse and further Fellows' understandings of how to facilitate productive discourse in future Fellowships.



Figure 29 *Lesson Implementation Reflections: Productive Struggle (n=8)*

Fellows' assessments of the level of productive struggle their lessons elicited in students rated as having an advanced achievement level based on SBAC/MAP data were distributed similarly in the upper and lower ranges with slightly more falling in the upper ranges. Students rated as having a minimal achievement level were distributed similarly in the upper and lower ranges with slightly more falling in the lower range. The data suggests the lessons provided entry points for students with different levels of understanding. An inference may be drawn that some students with an advanced understanding may have more readily accessed the content and did not necessarily need to engage in productive struggle, and some students with a minimal understanding may have struggled, but not productively.

While the degree to which each of the elements were elicited varied depending on the student proficiency levels, data suggests the Fellows' lessons elicited mathematical modeling, productive discourse, and productive struggle from students across all four levels of student proficiency at high levels.

Fellows' comments about which facets of the learning episodes they would implement or change in the future were analyzed for evidence of implementation of their learning. The number of comments made and the percentage of those comments including references to facets of the learning episodes that would be implemented or changed in the future were determined (n=8). One hundred percent of the Fellows' reflections indicated implementation of learning.

Fellows' Quotes:

- *I will continue to try to incorporate activities that help students grow in their modeling skills and with communicating their results.*
- The task provided for great discussions in the classroom. There were a variety of ways that students went about solving the problem. I would use the task overall again with modifications to the questioning.
- I will use the elicit productive struggle because with my Algebra 1 students they are used to math concepts being very easy and when I give them assignments where they struggle it causes them to use higher level thinking and solving skills.

Student Work Rubric Analysis (Comparisons)

After the debriefing of the learning episodes and analysis of student work samples in the Virtual Sessions, the Fellows and Mathematics Specialists individually assessed student work samples derived from the implementation of the lessons using the Smarter Balanced Mathematics General Rubric for 4-Point Items. The Fellows' assessment ratings (*n*=8) correlated with the math specialists' assessment ratings on 94% of the submitted student work samples. The variables evaluated included: increased ability to assess student work in relation to NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claim 4.

Sample Item SBAC Claim Alignment Identification

Fellows' initial understandings of which SBAC Claim a sample item might best align with was assessed on the Pre-Survey (see Appendix) in Session 1. Increases in the Fellows' levels of awareness and understanding of SBAC Claim 4 were monitored in Sessions Two through Four using the Sample Item and Claim Alignment Assessment (see Appendix F). Fellows determined the best alignment of sample test items to the SBAC Claims at the beginning of Sessions Two through Four. After Fellows independently completed the Sample Item and Claim Alignment Assessment, the whole group debriefed the assessment. The percentage of accurate alignment identification (n=8) over the three sessions was reported. The variable evaluated was the increased level of understanding in relation to SBAC Claims. See Figure 30.



Figure 30 Middle School Math Fellowship Sample Item and Claim Alignment

Although Fellows' ability to accurately identify sample item alignment to SBAC Claims increased from Session 2 to Session 3, the percentage of accuracy dropped from Session 3 to Session 4. Due to the Fellows' growing familiarity with the available sample items at the middle school level and their corresponding SBAC Claim classifications, it should be noted that a fifth grade sample item was selected as one of the sample items for Session 4. During a debrief of the items' Claim alignments, it came to light some of the Fellows did not take note of the grade level on the fifth grade sample item and evaluated it as a Claim 2: Problem Solving item using the middle school lens. Due to the different nuances that exist between problem solving and mathematical modeling over the progression of concepts, the rationale provided by the Fellows was compelling and illustrated a level of awareness and understanding of the SBAC Claims. The awareness and understanding are also evident in the 33-percentage point increase (n=9) in the Fellows' accuracy rate for identifying SBAC Claim alignment with a sample item on the Pre/Post survey (see Appendix G) discussed next.

Pre/Post Survey

To assess the variables of increased levels of awareness and increased levels of understanding in relation to NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claim 4 and the increased ability to utilize instructional resources, a comparison of the percentage of the participants' accurate responses to the Pre/Post Survey Questions 2 - 9 (see Appendix H) were evaluated. See Figure 31.



Figure 31 Middle School Math Fellowship Pre/Post Survey Results (n=9)

The number of accurate responses increased from the pre-survey to the post-survey for all measures with the exception of correctly identifying when to use the standards viewer resource and the Progression Documents. The greatest increase was in the Fellows' awareness and understanding of mathematical modeling, which increased from 25% on the pre-survey to 100% on the post-survey (n=9). The Fellows' awareness and understanding of the use of the standards viewer resource and the Progressions Document declined by 25% and 17%, respectively, on the post-survey (n=9). It was noted on one Fellows' Pre-Test that the Fellow had guessed on the resources, which may have resulted in a greater percentage of accuracy on these two elements on the pre-survey than on the post-survey. The weight for one response has approximately 11% impact with the given sample size (n=9). Surveys for future Fellowships will include an *I don't know* response option in an effort to address such anomalies. Another factor impacting the results for these two elements was the varied foci of concepts addressed during the lesson planning sessions. This resulted in limited opportunities for in-depth explorations of the Progression Documents and the standards viewer resources as originally intended.

Semi-Structured Interviews

An external evaluator conducted semi-structured individual interviews with a randomly selected group of participants in the Fellowship. The qualitative data was used to assess the

variables six variables: 1) increased levels of awareness, 2) increased levels of understanding, 3) increased ability to create lesson plans, 4) increased ability to implement lessons plans, 5) increased ability to assess student work, and 6) increased ability to utilize instructional resources in relation to NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claim 4.

The external evaluator was provided a list of names and email addresses of participants. They created numerical identifiers for each participant and selected five participants using the random number generator in Excel.

Of those five participants selected, three interviews were completed. Interviews were conducted through either web-based meetings or over the telephone.

Verbal responses are only included in this report if they are representative of a larger pattern of responses. In other words, the statements included are from one person, but they represent the opinions of multiple individuals. See Table 23.

	T
Variables	Increased level of awareness
	Increase level of understanding
Interview	What have been the biggest takeaways for you from the Math Fellows
Question	Professional Development program?
Response	I always try to bring in real-world problems for my students, but I'm always frustrated. Some kids won't participate and resist thinking on their own. What I realized was that I was lining every step out too clearly. I was enabling them to not think. Now I'm understanding the value of productive struggle.
Variables	Increased ability to create lesson plans
	Increased ability to implement lesson plans
Interview	In what ways have you implemented what you've learned in the
Question	classroom?
Responses	[explained lesson, redacted for privacy]. So before this class, if I had done this lesson, I would have spoon fed the students the steps. Now I'm letting them figure things out for themselves for a while.
	I think I already had a good understanding of SBAC, but I've really worked on increasing rigor and productive struggle in my classroom.
	<i>I've changed my whole curriculum to give kids experience with real problems.</i> <i>And I'm really thinking about rigor in a different way.</i>
Variable	Increased ability to assess student work
Interview Question	How has this professional development impacted student learning in your classroom?

 Table 23 Semi-Structured Interviews Questions and Responses

Variables	Increased level of awareness
	Increase level of understanding
Responses	I don't know yet, but I'm afraid there are a lot of other factors that are going to mess up my scores this year [went on to list, redacted for privacy]. What I do know is that this is all working well with my higher achieving students, but I'm still struggling to get my lower students to be comfortable not understanding something right away. It has been more difficult with my lower achieving students. My students have really stepped up. I always tell them they could enter
	problem/observation anywhere they want to in their lives.
	Honestly, my students are not motivated to care. I'm not sure how to fix that.

Process Measures

Evaluations

Methods to assess Fellows' reactions included data from State Evaluation surveys (see Appendix H). At the conclusion of each onsite session, Fellows completed the State Evaluation surveys. The NNRPDP Mathematics Specialists used information from the State Evaluation surveys (see Figure 32) to monitor Fellows' reactions and make any necessary adjustments to future sessions. Evidence of impact on student learning and the incorporation of the awareness, understanding, implementation of concepts into instructional practice were documented using the Fellows' mean Likert scale ratings, ranging from not at all (one) to a great extent (five), of the following statements:

- The training met my needs.
- The training added to my knowledge of standards and/or skills in teaching subject matter and content.
- I will use the knowledge and skills from this training in my classroom or professional duties.
- My learning today has prompted me to change my practice.
- The Middle School Math Fellowship will help me meet the needs of diverse student populations (e.g., gifted and talented, ELL, special ed., at-risk students).
- My learning today will affect students' learning.



Figure 32 Middle School Math Fellowship Onsite Session State Evaluations Aggregate Ratings

Aggregate (n=9) Likert scale ratings of the onsite sessions ranged from 4.5 to 4.8 indicating the Fellowship met the Fellows' expectations to a great extent.

Reflections from the State Evaluation optional comment section were analyzed in terms of references relating to impact on instructional design, instructional concepts, and instructional strategies. Eighty-four percent of the optional comments included on the evaluations suggested evidence of impact on instructional design, instructional concepts, and instructional strategies.

Excerpts from the State Evaluation Optional Comment Section:

- I will take the lessons worked on and teach it to my students. I will also try to add more Claim 4 type of questions into my routine.
- *I will understand the SBAC results and be better able to analyze math data.*
- [I will be transferring] getting kids into good discomfort state and being able to help move them out of it.

Elements of Effective Professional Development Survey Data

Fellows' reactions were also measured using qualitative data relating to the seven elements of effective professional development obtained from Fellows' State Evaluation survey comments (n=9) and semi-structured interviews conducted by an outside evaluator (n=3), as well as scale ratings (n=9) from process measure question 11, on the post-survey (see Table 24; Appendix E).

Effective Professional Development Element	Fellowship Design: Element Evidence	Fellows' Reactions Interview Independent Evaluator Comments (n = 3) State Evaluation Comments (n = 9)
Content Focus	 The Fellowship's intentional focus on discipline-specific curriculum development and pedagogies is reflected in: Focus on mathematical modeling and data analysis (SBAC Claim 4) Focus on implementation of modeling and data analysis into instructional episodes Focus on instructional resources 	A constant theme of participants who were interviewed was discussion of how they were implementing modeling in the classroom throughout taking the class. Most participants interviewed sprinkled the interview with concepts and words directly from the course, including: productive struggle; rigor; and, modeling as they explained implementation. (Interviewee Comment, Independent Evaluator) I will begin to look for more application based questions and modify questions to pique more interest in math tasks. (Fellow Comment, State Evaluation)
Active Learning	The opportunity for engagement in active learning in the Fellowship is reflected in: • Mathematical modeling lessons model by NNRPDP mathematical specialists • Model lesson analysis	Common theme: "We would learn something, go two weeks and try in classroom, connect with our group in Zoom, and then go back to class. It was helpful to revisit these concepts in different settings and discuss." (Interviewee Comment, Independent Evaluator) Great job today! I enjoyed every activity! (Fellow Comment, State Evaluation) I want the answers to the rope problem haha [sic] (Fellow Comment, State Evaluation)

 Table 24 Fellows' Reactions to Effective Professional Development Elements

Effective Professional Development Element	Fellowship Design: Element Evidence	Fellows' Reactions Interview Independent Evaluator Comments (n = 3) State Evaluation Comments (n = 9)
Collaboration	 The creation of space for sharing ideas and collaboration in the Fellowship is reflected in: Model lesson analysis Content learning Planning learning episodes Debriefing learning episodes Analyzing student work 	Participants who were interviewed consistently mentioned their appreciation for being able to discuss and practice concepts with their cohorts and facilitator. (Interviewee Comment, Independent Evaluator) The opportunities to interact as professionals and discuss their content area and practice is valuable! (Fellow Comment, State Evaluation)
Models of Effective Practice	 The modeling of effective practice in the Fellowship is reflected in: Model lessons Learning episode planning considerations and resources content and organizers Learning episode planning Student work analysis 	I enjoyed the day. Thank you for sharing your knowledge and expertise. (Fellow Comment, State Evaluation) I will start to turn more questions into modeling practices. (Fellow Comment, State Evaluation) I wanted to let you know that it was a great session today!!I absolutely loved the way you really made the teachers stretch in their thinking and their responses! Taking a careful look at student work is such an important way of reflecting on our teaching. (Fellow Comment, Personal Email Communication)

Effective Professional Development Element	Fellowship Design: Element Evidence	Fellows' Reactions Interview Independent Evaluator Comments (n = 3) State Evaluation Comments (n = 9)
Coaching and Expert Support	 The sharing of expertise and best practices targeting individual needs in the Fellowship is evidenced by: Learning episode planning Student work analysis Individual supports offered outside of the official sessions via classroom visits, emails, and/or virtual meetings 	Common themes: "NNRPDP shows you resources so you can go look it up if you have a problem or question. And they are always there to ask and they know what they are doing. I feel like I can call them even now [after the class] if I had a question" "It was really great seeing student work from other teachers and analyzing together. It helped bring all the pieces together." "I find myself getting my book out [from the class] all the time when I'm planning lessons. It reminds me to follow the steps, like predict where students will struggle and plan for that." (Interviewee Comments, Independent Evaluator)
Feedback and Reflection	 The facilitation of reflection and solicitation of feedback in the Fellowship is reflected in: Model lesson analysis Content focus debrief Learning episode planning Learning episode debrief Student work analysis 	On a scale of "not at all" to "a great extent," 100% of the Fellows indicated sufficient resources were made available to a <i>great extent</i> to support their implementation of the learning, i.e. mathematical modeling information and examples, collaboration, feedback, time for sharing, time for reflection (Post Survey) <i>I am looking forward to working in grade</i> <i>level bands to apply what we are learning.</i> (Fellow Comment State Evaluation)

Effective Professional Development Element	Fellowship Design: Element Evidence	Fellows' Reactions Interview Independent Evaluator Comments (n = 3) State Evaluation Comments (n = 9)
Sustained Duration	 Adequate time to learn, practice, implement, and reflect is evidenced in the Fellowship by: Ongoing over two academic school years Multiple sessions offered during school years 	Participants were asked about the pacing and organization of the course and there were no negative comments. In addition, every participant mentioned their plans to implement lessons in the future. (Interviewee Comment, Independent Evaluator)

Guskey's (2002) Professional Development Evaluation: Organizational Support and Change

To assess process measures related to Level 3, Organizational Support and Change (Guskey, 2002), Fellows were asked on the post-survey to what extent they felt supported by their school site and/or district administration when implementing their learning. Twenty-five percent of the Fellows felt "somewhat supported," 50% felt "moderately supported," and 25% felt "greatly supported" (*n*=8). The third-party independent evaluator identified themes indicated in Fellows' responses (see below) to the question: *In what ways has this professional development changed your feelings about being a teacher*? (*n*=3)

Fellows' Responses:

- This made me feel better. Like I have more options to actually help my students.
- What I learned is that I need to stick with a pacing guide. I have to slow myself down from implementing every new thing I learned. I'm using the resources from NNRPDP.
- *I reflect on my teaching all the time. I always want to get better and serve my students.*
- *I am focusing my energy to implement new things, difficult to keep it all organized.*

Discussion

Short Term Outcome Measures

Evidence suggests the NNRPDP's objective to increase the level of the Fellows' awareness and understanding of NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade was achieved. Fellows'
4.6 mean rating from the State Evaluation data indicates the Fellowship added to the Fellows' knowledge of the standards to a great extent. The percentage of accurate responses assessing awareness of the NVACS-M Major Works of the Grade increased from 25% to 100% on the Pre/Post Survey. The Mathematics Specialists rated the Fellows as proficient in awareness and understanding of the Major Works of the Grade on the Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric.

Evidence suggests the NNRPDP's objective to increase the level of the Fellows' awareness and understanding of Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling) was achieved. The percentage of accurate responses assessing understanding of the SBAC Claims increased by 33 percentage points on the Pre/Post Survey. Although Fellows' ability to accurately identify SBAC Claims declined from Session 3 to Session 4 on the Sample Item SBAC Claim Alignment measure, the debrief with the Fellows indicated awareness and understanding of the SBAC Claims. Qualitative data from the semi-structured interviews and survey comments further supports that Fellows' awareness and understanding of SBAC Claim 4 increased.

One-hundred percent of the Fellows' comments in the Learning Episode Implementation Reflections included evidence of learning and use of new knowledge and skills. The Fellows' and the Mathematics Specialists' assessments of student work using the SBAC Mathematics Rubric for 4-Point Items matched on 94% of the student work samples, suggesting the student work analyses impacted Fellows' ability to align assessments with SBAC expectations. However, NNRPDP's objective to increase Fellows' ability to create and implement lesson plans to include SBAC Claim 4 was not met to the extent envisioned. The Mathematics Specialists' assessment ratings of the Fellows' understanding of how, when, and where mathematical modeling is best applied within lesson planning increased from Planning Session 1 to Planning Session 3. However, the Mathematics Specialists' debriefings suggest the Fellows were still in the process of developing their proficiency at designing and/or modifying lesson episodes to include opportunities for mathematical modeling.

NNRPDP's goal for Fellows to demonstrate the ability to create and implement lessons intentionally planned to elicit mathematical modeling, discourse, and productive struggle was not met to the extent envisioned. The Learning Episode Implementation Reflection data indicated mathematical modeling, productive discourse, and productive struggle was elicited at a high level for the range of student proficiency levels. The Fellows' self-reporting in the State Evaluation, surveys, and semi-structured interview data also indicated an increase in ability to create and implement lessons intentionally planned to elicit these elements. However, data from the Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric indicated the Fellows were still developing proficiency creating lesson plans intentionally designed to elicit all three elements.

Evidence suggests the NNRPDP's goal to increase the ability to assess student work was met. The correlation of the rubric scores that existed between the Fellows' assessments of

student work samples and the mathematics' assessment of the student work samples was notable. Qualitative data from surveys and semi-structured interviews also indicate an impact on the Fellows' ability to assess student work.

The complexity of rigor includes awareness and understanding of the Major Works of the Grade and the targeted depth of knowledge assessed through the SBAC Claims. NNRPDP's ongoing goal is to support Fellows to create rigorous instruction based on NVACS-M. The progression toward strengthening instructional practice by increasing rigor is evident in Fellows' increased awareness and understanding of the Major Works of the Grade and SBAC Claim 4 illustrated by the Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Assessment, the Fellows' Learning Episode Reflection, Claim Identification Assessment, Pre/Post Survey, and Semi-Structured Interview data. The Facilitator Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric data indicates the Fellows are developing understandings and awareness of rigor. Fellows' competency assessing the depth of knowledge and understanding related to the Major Work of the grade is evident in the Fellows' assessments of student work using the SBAC Mathematics Rubric for 4-Point Items matching the Mathematics Specialists assessments on 94% of the student work samples.

NNRPDP's goal for Fellows to demonstrate an increased ability to utilize resources, such as the Digital Library, Progression Documents, and standards viewer to improve teaching practices was not met to the extent envisioned. Data from the Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric and debriefing reports from the Mathematics Specialists' debriefings indicate Fellows' awareness and understanding of these resources as partially proficient. Data from the post-survey did not indicate an increased awareness of the resources. No references to the resources were identified in the Learning Episode Implementation Reflections. However, two of the Fellows did use resources obtained from the Digital Library during the planning sessions, and 100% of the Fellows did note the Fellowship provided resources in the post- survey. In addition, resources were specifically referenced in 67% of the semi-structured interviews.

Long term measures

The long term goal of the Fellowship was to deepen understandings of student achievement targets outlined by SBAC in order to strengthen instructional practices. The long term measures of the NNRPDP to increase student learning and growth as measured by aggregate assessment scores and those scores compared to a comparison group was not accessible for the 2019-2020 academic year. Due to the Covid-19 pandemic these end-of-year state assessments were suspended.

Process Measures

The mean Likert scale ratings from the State Evaluation ranged from 4.5 to 4.8 suggesting the sessions met Fellows' expectations and were perceived as useful. The feedback

and comments on the evaluations, survey data, and semi-structured interviews further suggests the process measures were achieved and Fellows' were satisfied with the Fellowship.

Conclusion

Evidence suggests the NNRPDP achieved three of the objectives outlined for the Fellowship and three objectives were not met to the degree envisioned. Two of the objectives that were met, increased awareness and understanding of NVACS-M Major Work of the Grade and Claim 4 (Mathematical Modeling), were connected to the Whole Group Sessions, while the other objective, increasing the ability to assess student work in relation to the NVACS-M Major Work of the Grade and Claim 4 (Modeling), was primarily addressed during the Virtual Sessions. The three objectives that were not met to the extent envisioned, creating lesson plans, implementing lesson plans, and utilization of the resources, i.e. Digital Library, Progression Documents, and standards viewer, were associated with the Grade Level Lesson Planning Breakout Sessions.

Unforeseen barriers may have hampered the level of achievement of the Fellowships' objectives and goals related to the Grade Level Lesson Planning Breakout Sessions. The Grade Level Lesson Planning Breakout Sessions were initially structured for Fellows to co-plan one lesson in grade level teams with all grade level Fellows implementing the same intentionally planned lesson in their respective classrooms. The lesson implementation would be debriefed in grade level teams in the Virtual Session. The Virtual Session would also include the analysis of the student work samples derived from the implemented lesson. The structure was based on the lesson study model. Barriers resulted in the need to augment the structure for the Grade Level Lesson Planning Breakout Sessions and follow up Virtual Sessions.

Since Fellows were from different districts and school sites, not all Fellows were using a similar pacing schedule. Fellows were not addressing the same standards during the same time frames, and some Fellows were required to teach the adopted curriculum without deviation. With input from the Fellows, adjustments were made to the lesson planning sessions in order to address these barriers. Instead of co-planning one lesson, Fellows shared a self-selected lesson they would implement and solicited feedback from the group on how to make modifications to the lessons to incorporate mathematical modeling, increase rigor, and/or provide opportunities for productive discourse and productive struggle.

The modification to the original lesson study format drastically reduced the depth to which intentional planning could occur, and it limited the amount of time that could be devoted to providing each of the Fellows feedback about their self-selected lessons. As a result of unforeseen life events, some Fellows were not able to complete the Fellowship. This resulted in the need to combine Fellows from two different grade levels, sixth and seventh. The need to combine groups impacted the ability to focus solely on the Major Works of the Grade of one specific grade level, serving to further limit the depth of the intentionality of the lesson planning. Given that not all Fellows were analyzing work samples from the same lesson during the virtual sessions, the analyses were hindered. The group did not share the same level of understanding of the context of each other's lessons as they would have had they all delivered the same lesson.

Upon reflection, the Mathematics Specialists determined the Grade Level Lesson Planning Breakout Sessions focused on too many elements, which impacted achievement of the goals related to intentional planning and implementation of lessons. Planning to intentionally increase rigor levels while incorporating opportunities for mathematical modeling, productive struggle, and productive discourse using the dense resources resulted in too many foci for the Fellows. Thus limiting the necessary depth of understanding of each element to proficiently incorporate each element into the lessons. Future Fellowships will focus on fewer elements leveraging insights gained from the Year 2 data, such as emphasizing opportunities to elicit productive discourse in instructional practice.

Modifications to the structure of the Fellowship are necessary to achieve the goals related to intentional planning and implementation of lessons. To address the barriers in future Fellowships, the lesson planning sessions will be structured where Fellows will help one fellow intentionally plan a learning episode. Having groups of Fellows plan just one lesson during a session will allow space for depth of understandings to develop. The debriefings of these group planned lessons will include Fellows observing the implemented lesson either in person or via video and an analysis of student work derived from students in the presenting Fellow's classroom. Fellows will be able to transfer learnings from the group planning and lesson debriefing sessions to their own instructional practice when designing lessons independently. The number of foci will be limited to one or two elements, which the Fellows will identify as areas of need, in order to achieve the necessary depth of understandings required for intentional planning. Making these structural changes to the lesson planning session will likely strengthen the Fellowship's lesson planning sessions, improve the likelihood of transfer to practice, and promote positive shifts in instruction.

The Mathematics Specialists intention and hope is to sustain ongoing professional development by offering a third year of the Fellowship. The Mathematics Specialists want to expand the positive impacts of Fellowship in the region by increasing the number of Fellows in Year 3. Increasing the number of Fellows will provide greater opportunities to analyze results for statistical significance. The Mathematics Specialists will continue to refine the Fellowship, building on the learnings from Year 1 and Year 2. These adjustments will better support Nevada's mission to improve student achievement and educator effectiveness by ensuring opportunities, facilitating learning, and promoting excellence.

References

Achieve the Core. (n.d.). Mathematics: Focus by grade level. https://achievethecore.org/

- Carey, B. (2015). *How we learn: The surprising truth about when, where and why it happens.* New York: Random House.
- Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M. E., & Gardner, M. (2017). *Effective teacher professional development*. Palo Alto, CA: Learning Policy Institute.
- ESSA Advisory Group. (February 26, 2019). ESSA Presentation. http://www.doe.nv.gov/Boards_Commissions_Councils/ESSA_Adv_Group/ESSA_Advis_ ory_Group/
- Guidelines for Assessment and Instruction in Mathematical Modeling Education (GAIMME). (2016). Consortium of Mathematics and Its Applications (COMAP), Bedford, MA, and Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics (SIAM), Philadelphia, PA. <u>http://www.siam.org/reports/gaimme.php</u>
- Guskey, T. R. (2002). Does it make a difference? Evaluating professional development. *Educational Leadership*, 89, 45-51.
- Hess, Karen. (n.d.). Cognitive rigor and DoK. <u>https://www.karin-hess.com/cognitive-rigor-and-dok</u>
- Institute of Education Sciences (IES). (n.d.). *What works in math.* <u>https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/wwc/Math/i</u>
- Kaplinsky, R. (2017, February 14). *Beware of Fake Math Modeling Problems*. Retrieved on August 3, 2019 <u>https://robertkaplinsky.com/blog/</u>
- Knowles, M.S. (1984). *The modern practice of adult education: From pedagogy to androgyny*. Wilton, CT: Association Press.
- Learning Forward. (2011). Standards for professional learning. Oxford, OH: Author.
- Lin, P. J. (2005). The use of cases helping teachers maintaining high-level cognitive demands of mathematical tasks in classroom practices. Paper presented at the International Conference of Authentic Science and Mathematics (Teacher) Education. Nov. 7-11. Hsinchu City, Taiwan: National Hsinchu University of Education.
- Meyer, D. (2015). Missing the Promise of Mathematical Modeling. *The Mathematics Teacher*, *108*(8), 578.
- Meyer, D. (2019, March 09). All learning is modeling: My five-minute talk at #CIME2019 that made things weird. <u>https://blog.mrmeyer.com/2019/all-learning-is-modeling-my-five-</u> minute-talk-at-cime2019-that-made-things-weird/

NAEP Report Cards. (n.d.). Retrieved March 10, 2020, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov

- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2000). *Principles and standards for school mathematics*. Reston, VA: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2014). *Principles to Actions*. Reston, VA: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Nevada Department of Education. (March 1, 2017). *The New Nevada Plan under the Every Student Succeeds Plan.* <u>http://www.doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/Boards_Commissions_Coun</u> <u>cils/ESSA_Adv_Group/2017/Thenewnevadaplan.pdf</u>
- Nevada Department of Education. (February 1, 2018). Nevada's standards for professional development. <u>http://www.doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/Educator_Licensure/NVStan</u> <u>dardsforPD.pdf</u>
- Smarter Balanced Consortium. (2018). *Development and design*. <u>http://www.smarterbalanced.org/assessments/development/</u>
- Smarter Balanced Consortium. (n.d.) *Sample items*. <u>https://sampleitems.smarterbalanced.org/Item/187-3250</u>
- Smarter Balanced Consortium. (n.d.). Smarter Balanced Mathematics General Rubric for 4-Point Items. Retrieved August 5, 2019, <u>https://portal.smarterbalanced.org/library/en/mathematics-general-rubrics.pdf</u>
- Speer, W. R. (n.d.). *Productive struggle Mining the power that lurks within "I Don't Know"* [Scholarly project]. <u>https://www.icrme.net/uploads/1/0/9/8/109819470/productivestruggle_mining_the_power_that_lurks_wn_idontknow.pdf</u>
- Education Weekly. (2019, January 16). *State grades on chance for success: 2019 map and rankings*. <u>https://www.edweek.org/ew/collections/quality-counts-2019-state-grades/state-grades-on-chance-for-success-2019.html</u>
- U.S. Department of Education. (2016). Non-regulatory guidance: Using evidence to strengthen education investments. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/essa/essassaegrantguid10212016.pdf</u>

Collaborative Inquiry Teams

Teachers are often inundated with student assessment data that may or may not be utilized for creating lasting improvements in teaching and learning. One solution to this problem is supporting teachers in data interpretation along with a focus on how the interpretation of data transfers to a change in teaching practice. Even though data interpretation will support changes in teacher instruction, teachers may find this work difficult (Sun, Przybylski, & Johnson, 2016). The skills needed are addressed in the collaborative inquiry process.

Collaborative inquiry is "a team of skilled educators working together to implement a coherent instructional plan to identify the learning needs of every student and to meet those needs" (Boudett, City, & Murnane, 2018, p. 2). The Data Wise improvement process is the overarching process that encompasses collaborative inquiry teams. The Data Wise process (Boudett, City, & Murnane, 2018) builds educator skills in data analysis and ways of using the data effectively to change instruction to meet student needs. This process includes three phases: Prepare, Inquiry, and Act. In the Prepare phase, teachers organize for collaborative work, build assessment knowledge, and create a data overview. In the Inquiry phase, teachers dig into student data and examine instruction. In the Act phase, teachers develop an action plan. This plan includes a plan to assess progress, then act (new instructional practice) and assess student learning. The Collaborative Inquiry process is recursive, returning time and again to the Inquiry and Act phase as teachers implement action plans, assess results, and build the next action plan based on student needs. In some settings, professional development focused on data use has been shown to be effective at increasing student achievement (Lai & McNaghton, 2016). Thus, a focus on professional development that creates highly skilled collaborative inquiry teams benefits students' ongoing learning needs and supports teachers as they adjust their instructional practices to meet those needs.

Local School (LS, a pseudonym) is a charter school and serves a Kindergarten – eighthgrade student population in the Northeastern Nevada region. The LS principal requested Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program (NNRPDP) support for improving student learning outcomes through the use of the Data Wise process, specifically, Collaborative Inquiry Teams. The outcome of this learning opportunity for LS teachers is as follows:

Teachers who have completed Collaborative Inquiry Team professional learning will demonstrate the ability to choose and implement new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need identified by multiple assessments.

Initial Data and Planning

The professional development priority established by the LS principal was increased achievement in both English Language Arts and Math. This priority was based on the Nevada Report Card ratings drop from their 2017-2018 three-star rating to the 2018-2019 two-star rating (Nevada Department of Education, n.d.) and the corresponding drop in proficiency from 2017-2018 to 2018-2019. Figure 33 and 34 provides a comparison between LS charter and all Nevada charter school proficiencies during that time. As noted in the figure, LS proficiency declined in this time period with the exception of middle school math (which made a roughly 1% increase), while all Nevada charter schools either maintained their proficiency levels or slightly increased. This information provided the data to the LS principal that initiated the request for service with the NNRPDP.

The comparison between LS ELA scores in both elementary and middle schools compared to all Nevada charter schools is displayed in Figure 33.



ELA ES

SY 18-19

All NV Charters Elko

ELA ES

SY 17-18

Figure 33 Comparison of ELA Scores Between LS and All NV Charter Schools

The comparison between LS math scores in both elementary and middle schools compared to all Nevada charter schools is displayed in Figure 34. These data indicated that LS students were not achieving proficiency at the same rate as other charter schools. The LS principal believes this is due to lower levels of teachers' knowledge of and ability to interpret data and adjust instruction accordingly.

ELA MS

SY 17-18

State Totals

ELA MS

SY 18-19



Figure 34 Comparison of Math Scores Between LS and All NV Charter Schools

LS has a dedicated professional learning time every Wednesday (early out for students) which was utilized for implementation of the Collaborative Inquiry Teams. Current teacher content knowledge of assessment terms and analysis skills were intended to be assessed using a questionnaire administered in the fall (pre-assessment), in February (mid-year assessment), and spring (post-assessment). Because this project was cut short due to the COVID-19 global pandemic, only the pre-assessment and mid-year assessments were administered. LS teacher assessment knowledge strengths included basic terminology knowledge and correctly identifying scores and levels on Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (SBAC) charts. These strengths formed a foundation on which to build a greater understanding of student assessments and analysis. LS teacher assessment knowledge current learning needs included advanced assessment terminology knowledge and amelioration of several misconceptions about student proficiency, adequate student growth, interpretation and analysis of writing samples, and identification of independent reading levels. Professional Learning (PL) was designed to address these needs and go beyond the analysis of student data and support teachers in changing instructional strategies through implementation of Collaborative Inquiry Teams. A logic model (see Figure 35) was created to illustrate shared relationships between the program's activities and its intended effects.



Figure 35 NNRPDP Collaborative Inquiry Teams-Logic Model

Roles and Actions

Two knowledgeable and experienced NNRPDP coordinators were chosen to lead the work. Both coordinators have extensive experience in assessment analysis and interpretation, and are familiar with the state and school level assessments. Both coordinators are also well versed in best pedagogical practices as delineated in the Nevada Educator Performance Standards (NEPF) and have facilitated teachers in implementation of the NEPF. Additionally, both coordinators have coaching training, skills, and experience in coaching teachers one-to-one, in teams, and in whole-group settings. This combined experience brought a high level of expertise to the implementation of the Collaborative Inquiry Teams.

To accomplish the goals of this project, the coordinators designed the pacing of the learning for the teachers, incorporating weekly early out sessions and the approximately monthly full or half-day sessions. LS provided the necessary resources needed for the project, namely, the time during the early out sessions each week. The teaching staff was enthusiastic about the learning opportunity and open to the prospect of instructional change. The process of collaborative inquiry fits into existing school efforts. The process takes advantage of data analysis, careful examination of evidence, peer collaboration, planning, and implementation of new teaching strategies. This framework is compatible with any existing school-level initiative,

and can be sustained over time as teachers refine their newly acquired skills. Specific roles and actions are outlined in Table 25.

Table 25 Rd	oles and	Actions
-------------	----------	---------

NNRPDP Coordinators	Teachers	Administrator
 Provide group training during early outs every Wednesday for 75 minutes per session from Sept. through June Full group instruction can be supplemented by individual coaching at the teacher's request Peer groups 	 Teachers will complete Action Plans tying data points to specific teaching strategies and expected outcomes Peer groups will review reassessment data to measure outcomes of Action Plans 	 Provide time during the workday for professional learning (Wednesday early out). Meet with teachers individually (weekly) to provide support in the Collaborative Inquiry work as needed.
• Feer groups, facilitated by NNRPDP, will observe classroom instruction and provide feedback to teachers		
• Teachers, facilitated by NNRPDP, will complete Action Plans tying data points to specific teaching strategies and expected outcomes		
• Peer groups, facilitated by NNRPD, will review reassessment data to measure outcomes of Action Plans		

Method

Learning Design

Effective professional learning is that which "results in changes to teacher knowledge and practices, and improvements in student learning outcomes" (Darling-Hammond, Hyler, & Gardner, 2017). The intervention was designed with that in mind. The learning design included key components from the Data Wise (Boudett, City, & Murnane, 2018) project at the Harvard Graduate School of Education. The Data Wise process is a series of recursive steps designed to help teachers analyze and interpret data, work collaboratively to design an action plan (change instructional strategies), plan how to assess progress, and then act on the plan (followed by assessment). This process is action research, which leads to the "empowerment of teachers, collaboration through participation, acquisition of knowledge, and improvement in instructional practices" (Murray, 2014), which, ultimately, could increase student outcomes. Indeed, Amels, Kruger, Suhre, and van Veen (2019) found that "inquiry-based working strongly appears to predict teachers' capacity to change" (p. 371). While it's clear that collaboration and inquiry can lead to changes in instructional practice for teachers, adapting and incorporating change can remain difficult (Butler & Schnellert, 2012). For this reason, the intervention incorporated effective elements as outlined by Darling-Hammond, Hyler, and Gardner (2017) including content focus, active learning, collaboration, use of models and modeling, coaching and expert support, feedback and reflection, and sustained duration. The intervention pacing and each session were planned with these elements in evidence. The intervention also aligns with Nevada's Standards for Professional Learning as shown in Table 26.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment.	A learning community will be formed with the staff (one per grade band level K-8) for one large group of roughly 12-15 and smaller groups of both grade bands and heterogeneous groups. Weekly professional learning will provide a forum for this community. The learning community participants will follow the Data Wise Improvement process through the implementation of Collaborative Inquiry Teams. In this community, learners will explore data analysis, examine problems of practice, develop action plans, assess progress, adjust action plans

Table 26 NNRPDP Collaborative Inquiry Teams Aligned with the Standards for ProfessionalLearning

Standard	Alignment
	including new instructional strategies, and reflect on personal practice and implementation.
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning.	The PLP is designed to develop capacity in all participants and support systems for ongoing professional learning.
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning.	Human resources include two NNRPDP coordinators, as well as the teaching staff at LS willing to commit to weekly professional learning meetings, implementation of the Data Wise Improvement Process and Collaborative Inquiry Teams, and coaching.
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	Short term measures: 1. Teachers will demonstrate an increased level of understanding of data (including statistical terms and methods and various assessment benchmarks and proficiency levels) as measured by the Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire and End of Cycle Survey 2. Teachers will demonstrate the ability to choose and implement new teaching strategies based on the results of data as evidenced by Observation Protocol, Action Plan, Coaching Notes, and End of Cycle Survey Midterm measures: 1. Teachers will demonstrate increased levels of confidence and understanding data as measured by Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire (and the Stoplight Report aggregate results) Long term measures:

Standard	Alignment
	1. Increased student learning and growth as measured by aggregate assessment scores and those scores compared to comparison group
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes.	Guskey's Five Levels of Professional Development and the Standards for Professional Learning are the basis for this professional learning. The learning includes opportunities to identify personal and professional relevancy through reflection, inquiry, practical engagement, collaboration, interconnection, integration, and application of concepts.
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change.	Participants are provided with tools to support their efforts in making essential instructional shifts required to successfully implement Collaborative Inquiry Teams through the use of the Data Wise Improvement Process. Continued support of outcomes will be made available to all stakeholders upon request.
OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students aligns its outcomes with educator performance and student curriculum standards.	NNRPDP coordinators encouraged similar Collaborative Inquiry Team experiences across grade levels and content areas in order to ensure that teachers throughout LS received support. This in turn led to students consistently receiving high- quality instruction
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities, and outcomes with an emphasis on addressing achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	NNRPDP coordinators facilitated discussions and focused on ways to ensure that the Collaborative Inquiry Team support would be available to all teachers within the school and that all students would benefit from effective instruction.
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self-	NNRPDP coordinators facilitated discussions with the LS teachers giving opportunities for self- examination and promoting a greater awareness of

Standard	Alignment
examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	cultural norms and biases and the role they play in teaching and learning.

Participants and Procedure

The Data Wise process and Collaborative Inquiry Team professional learning occurred during the 2019-2020 school year. Two NNRPDP facilitators met with the entire staff of LS K-8 school each Wednesday early-out for 75 minutes. Fourteen total participants included ten classroom teachers (grades K-8, including two long-term substitutes), one special education teacher, one literacy specialist, one paraprofessional, and one administrator. Three full-day and two half-day training sessions were planned over the course of the year, roughly one per month. Prior to the COVID-19 school shut down, two full-day and one half-day training sessions were completed (see Appendix O) for full schedule and calendar).

Measurement

The objectives of this intervention were 1) teaching staff will learn to interpret and compare data from multiple assessments (learner-centered problem) and 2) teachers will learn and implement new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need identified by data (problem of practice). These objectives were measured using a variety of methods aligned with Guskey's (2002) five levels of professional development indicated in Table 27.

Evaluation Level	Questions Addressed	How Will Information be Gathered?	What is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
1. Participants' Reactions	Did this training meet my expectations? Did the	NNRPDP Evaluation Form (bi-monthly), Weekly Baflaction	Participants' initial satisfaction with the experience and perceived banafit	To improve program design and delivery
	expertise and	Response	Denejli	

Table 27 Fiv	ve levels of P	rofessional	Development	Evaluation	(Guskev	2002)
		ojessionai	Development	Draination	Gusney,	2002)

Evaluation Level	Questions Addressed	How Will Information be Gathered?	What is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
	experience impact the learning? What did I learn from the analysis process today?			
2. Participants' Learning	Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills?	NNRPDP Evaluation Form (bi-monthly), Spotlight Report (pre and post) Weekly Reflection Response, Knowledge Questionnaire, Coaching Notes	Participant understanding of data, including statistical terms and methods and various assessment benchmarks and proficiency levels	To improve program content, format, and organization
3. Organization Support and Change	Was implementation advocated, facilitated, and supported? Was the support public and overt? Were problems addressed quickly and efficiently? Were sufficient resources made available?	NNRPDP Evaluation Form (bi-monthly), Weekly Reflection Response, Coaching Notes	The organization's advocacy, support, accommodation, facilitation, and recognition	To document and improve organization support and to inform future change efforts

Evaluation Level	Questions Addressed	How Will Information be Gathered?	What is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
	Were successes recognized and shared?			
	What was the impact on the organization's climate and procedures?			
4. Participants' Use of New Knowledge and Skills	Did participants effectively apply the new knowledge and skills?	NNRPDP Evaluation Form (bi-monthly), Weekly Reflection Response, Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire, Coaching Notes	Teachers' ability to analyze student data, create an action plan, act according to the action plan, reassess student learning, and repeat	To document and improve the implementation of program content
5. Student Learning Outcomes	What was the impact on students? Did it affect student performance or achievement?	MAP growth data collected in the fall and winter compared to MAP growth data from previous year.	Student growth	To focus and improve all aspects of program design, implementation, and follow-up To demonstrate the overall impact of professional learning

Note. Italicized text is specific to this intervention.

Spotlight Report

First, teachers were asked to complete a Spotlight Report indicating the current extent of each step of the Data Wise process (not at all, somewhat, consistently) corresponding to

Guskey's (2002) level 2 (participants' learning). This measure was intended to be administered both pre and post intervention, however, due to the unexpected school closures (COVID-19), the post intervention Spotlight Report response was collected in May, but the intervention work ceased in mid-March.

NNRPDP Evaluation

Teachers completed the NNRPDP Evaluation bi-monthly (Appendix B). The NNRPDP Evaluation pertains to Guskey's level 1 (participants' reactions), level 2 (participants' learning), level 3 (organization support and change), and level 4 (participants' use of new knowledge and skills).

Weekly Reflection Response

Initially, an End of Cycle Survey was planned, however it proved too cumbersome to complete on a weekly basis. An abbreviated Weekly Reflection Response was substituted which corresponds to Guskey levels 1 - 4.

Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire

The Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire (see Appendix I) was intended to be administered in the fall (pre-assessment), in February (mid-year assessment), and spring (postassessment), meeting Guskey's evaluation levels 2 (participants' learning) and 4 (participants' use of new knowledge and skills). For the reason noted above, only the pre-assessment and midyear questionnaires were administered.

Coaching

Three of the eight classroom teachers and one of the two long-term substitutes requested personalized literacy coaching, meeting Guskey's evaluation levels 2 (participants' learning), 3 (organization support and change), and 4 (participants' use of new knowledge and skills). While this coaching was not solely focused on data interpretation for the collaborative inquiry team process, the coordinator noted occurrences of data interpretation and analysis as well as implementation of instructional change. The four teachers requesting coaching are 31% percent of the classroom teaching staff, excluding the principal. This is a large portion of a whole staff to request coaching. This exemplifies the commitment and intensity of the LS teachers and principal to the intervention. Coaching occurred during one of the teacher's prep times every other week, which means that the coached teachers had to give up a planning session that week.

As noted above, the primary focus of this coaching was literacy, and when the topics of data interpretation or instructional changes occurred, they were tracked by the coordinator.

Peer groups met to create action plans, tying data points to specific teaching strategies and expected outcomes. In consultation with the principal, it was deemed wise to delay the observation of peers while teachers focused on data interpretation/analysis and designing action plans with the hope of initiating peer observation in the spring. As noted above, the COVID-19 shutdown of Nevada schools in March prevented full implementation of peer observation for the 2019-2020 school year.

Measure of Academic Progress (MAP)

Measurement of overall student achievement using MAP results (fall and winter growth projection 2019-2020) meet Guskey's level 5 (student learning outcomes).

Results

No analysis for statistical significance or correlations were performed due to the small number of responses.

Spotlight Reports

The percentage of respondents' overall implementation of the Prepare phase which includes organization for collaborative work and assessment literacy is displayed in Figure 36. As noted, gains occurred in both areas. For each of the Stoplight figures, Fall n = 15, Spring n = 8.

Figure 36 Stoplight Report: Participants' Self-Reported Ability to Utilize Prepare Phase Data Wise Process 2019-2020



The percentage of respondents' overall implementation of the inquire phase which includes creating a data overview, digging into student data, and examining instruction are displayed in Figure 37. Gains are noted in each area.



Figure 37 Stoplight Report: Participants' Self-Reported Ability to Utilize Inquire Phase Data Wise Process 2019-2020

The overall implementation of the Act phase which includes developing an action plan, planning to assess progress, and acting and assessing are displayed in Figure 38. Gains are noted in each area.

Figure 38 Stoplight Report: Participants' Self-Reported Ability to Utilize Act Phase Data Wise Process 2019-2020



NNRPDP Evaluation

NNRPDP Bi-Monthly Evaluation Response to "What will you transfer to Practice?" displayed in Figure 39 provides the tracking of teacher perception in their implementation of change from November through March. Results were compiled and quantified into the two variables, "I am interpreting data" and "I am changing instructional practice." The chart shows an increase in data interpretation from November to January, then an increase in instructional changes from January to March.





Weekly Reflection Responses

The number of mentions given to either of the two objectives in this project are displayed in Figure 40. If teachers noted in their reflection multiple instances of data interpretation or implementing of more than one new strategy that week, each instance was counted. Each month the number of teachers reflecting was roughly n = 14. November totals are based on only two sessions (reflections) due to parent teacher conferences and the Thanksgiving holiday (fewer whole group sessions that month).



Figure 40 Weekly Reflection Responses Compiled by Month

Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire

Both the starting point in teacher understanding of assessment terminology as well as the changes at mid-year are displayed in Figure 41.

Figure 41 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-Year 2020 Assessment Terminology (definitions)



Teachers' accuracy in reading charts and tables related to common student assessments is displayed in Figure 42.

Figure 42 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-year 2020 Accurately Reading Charts and Tables



Teachers' accuracy in interpretation of common student assessments is displayed in Figure 43. Of note is the RIT scores and what indicates proficiency fall score of 0% to 38% at mid-year. Growth norm proficiency also indicates a gain from fall at 33% to a mid-year of 62%. Interpretation of student writing increased from fall 33% to mid-year 46%.

Figure 43 Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire Fall 2019 and Mid-year 2020 Interpretation of Results/Scores



Teachers' level of confidence from low, moderate, to high in the areas of classroom assessments, MAP results, and SBAC results are displayed in Figure 44.





Coaching

Three classroom teachers and one long-term substitute (a total of four of the teaching staff) requested coaching from the NNRPDP facilitator. Coaching sessions were bi-weekly, for roughly 50 minutes. All four participants in coaching worked on literacy skills, either reading, writing, or both. Each session the coaching participants were encouraged to determine a short-term goal that they could accomplish related to literacy and student learning outcomes. Data interpretation and selection and implementation of strategies, while not the focus of the sessions, occurred in some sessions and was tracked in the coaching notes. These notes are inclusive of the data interpretation and analysis and instructional change (new implementation) only. The literacy notes are not included. As can be seen in the notes, (Figure 45) the coaching participants had individual gains in data analysis and interpretation as well as implementation of new strategies.

Figure 45 *Coaching Notes Including Teacher Data Interpretation and Selection and Implementation of Strategies*

Date	Coaching Notes
9.26.20	 Coaching Participant 1 Conferring is where the teacher decided to go next, the facilitator shared a blank tracking graph to keep with the teacher's composition notebook for tracking of writing conferences. Individual conferring with students about writing and data tracking are both new strategies for this teacher.
10.17.20	Teacher reports that the tracking of the writing conferences is going well. She noticed that she is not meeting with all students each week, and is making an effort to do so now that she is aware. Her new goal is to implement running records (a new practice for her).
11.14.20	Shifted writing time based on teacher observation of need (learned observation skill in PL). Teacher added tracking of student application of lesson taught (each day or week). Teacher added a new strategy of 'bookending' the lesson by naming the learning objective before and after the teaching of the lesson.
1.16.20	Based on the new data tracking, the teacher noticed several students were not able to apply the lessons taught. The teacher and the facilitator discussed further assessments that might help the teacher pinpoint their learning difficulties-another new strategy for the teacher.
2.6.20	no new implementations noted.
2.27.20	Teacher noticed (based on new observation skills) too much time wasted while students prep for writing class. She moved the preparation for writing to before recess so that when they return from recess they can start the lesson. This is implementation of a new strategy. The facilitator supported the teacher in analysis of the running records for the struggling student noted earlier. Teacher was able to determine next steps appropriate for each student based on the data analysis (New data interpretation and analysis)
3.12.20	Teacher assessed all students with running records. This is implementation of a new strategy. Teacher continued with the analysis and interpretation of each student's running record and determined next steps (new data analysis and new strategy).

Date	Coaching Notes
10.28.20	Coaching Participant 2 Teacher has begun tracking spelling data with a tracker. Noticed a student had 100s then one day had only 13%. She noted that day that she did not have time for the lesson, and noticed this impacted his achievement. She has adjusted her lesson time to make sure she is not rushed through the lessons in future. (This is data interpretation and a change in practice.)
11.25.19/12.9.19/ 1.6.20	For each of the next three sessions, the teacher tracked the student application of the teaching point in that day's lesson.

Date	Coaching Notes
12.2.19	Coaching Participant 3 (first session, this participant requested coaching mid-year) Teacher (long- term substitute) noted the difficulty managing the writing mini-lesson and keeping it to a very short time, 10-15 minutes. We discussed using a timer, and she will implement this new strategy.
1.6.20	worked on classroom management issues. This teacher is implementing new strategies in classroom management (this is what she needs).
1.27.20	This teacher missed the half-day work prior to this session, so the facilitator and the teacher did that work today. Student writing samples were sorted based on levels of sophistication and the teacher was able to use the materials (learning progressions) to determine next steps for instruction for small groups and individual students. (data analysis and interpretation)
2.24.20	worked on classroom management issues.
3.9.20	worked on classroom management issues.

Date	Coaching Notes
9.16.19	Coaching Participant 4 New strategies discussed
9.30.19	Implementation of new teaching strategy-daily mini lesson
10.14.19	no new implementations noted.

Date	Coaching Notes
9.16.19	Coaching Participant 4 New strategies discussed
10.28, 11.25, 12.2.19	Attempted to meet each of these dates, the participant was unavailable.
12.9.19	no new implementations noted.
1.6.20	no new implementations noted.
2.3.20	no new implementations noted.

Measure of Academic Progress (MAP)

Students on track for reading proficiency results in Fall 2019-2020 and Winter 2019-2020 are displayed in Figure 46. NWEA provides a linking document with correlations between Smarter Balanced assessments (if taken in the spring) and MAP growth tests (See Appendix J). While correlations exist for grades 3-8, no correlations as yet exist for grades K-2. What is noted above as proficiency in grades K-2 is students between the 61-100%ile (generally considered meeting benchmarks). There are no ELA MAP projections available at this time for all Nevada Charter schools for SY 19-20. No Spring MAP assessments were administered in 2020. Gains in student growth in overall reading are noted in grades two, three, five, and six.





Students on track for math proficiency results in Fall 2019-2020 and Winter 2019-2020 are displayed in Figure 47. No Spring MAP assessments were administered. There are no Math MAP projections available at this time for all Nevada Charter schools for SY 19-20. A gain in student growth in overall math is noted in grade three and grade seven.

Kindergarten data is available for Winter 2019-2020 only (Kinder students at LS did not take the MAP in the Fall). Kindergarten Winter results in overall reading are 37% on track for proficiency and in overall math 42% on track for proficiency.



Figure 47 MAP Overall Math Students on Track for Proficiency (Spring SBAC)

ELA results from school year 18-19 compared to the projected growth results based on what MAP considered on track for proficiency if the SBAC would have been taken in the spring of 2020 are displayed in Figure 48. No projections are available for All Nevada charter schools, Elko, or State totals. Included in LS ES are grade one and two scores which are taken from the 61st-100th%ile, the generally accepted levels for meeting the benchmark. Kindergarten scores are not included in the LS projection as LS kindergarten did not administer the fall MAP, so no growth scores are available.



Figure 48 MAP ELA Comparison of SY 18-19 (End of Year) to LS SY 19-20 Projections

Math results from school year 18-19 compared to the projected growth results based on what MAP considered on track for proficiency if the SBAC would have been taken in the spring of 2020. Results are displayed in Figure 49. No projections are available for All Nevada charter schools, Elko, or State totals. Included in LS ES are grade one and two scores which are taken from the 61st-100th%ile, the generally accepted levels for meeting the benchmark. Kindergarten scores are not included in the LS projection as LS kindergarten did not administer the fall MAP, so no growth scores are available.





Discussion

Stoplight Report

The Stoplight Report pre and post surveys (Fall n = 15, Spring n = 8) detailed LS teacher responses to each phase of the Data Wise process, noting gains in both of the stated objectives:

- 1. Teaching staff will learn to interpret and compare data from multiple assessments (learner-centered problem).
- 2. Teachers will learn and implement new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need identified by data (problem of practice).

In the Prepare Phase, the *Organizing for Collaborative Work* targets the collaboration needed for implementation of the examination of instruction and development of action plans that occur later in the process and relate to objective 2, new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need. LS teachers in the fall all indicated that they somewhat collaborated, while in the spring more than 60% noted they collaborated consistently. *Build Assessment Literacy* is related to objective 1, data interpretation. More than 60% of LS teachers indicated this occurring consistently with 40% in the somewhat category and none in the not at all category. These gains tell a story of a teaching staff that is beginning to shift its overall teaching practice from one of a lack of consistent collaboration with peers and understanding of student assessment to a staff that is beginning to work together while creating deeper understanding about student assessment.

In the Inquire Phase, the *Creating Data Overview and Dig Into Student Data* sections both target objective 1 (data interpretation). Gains are noted in both areas with more than 80% of teachers indicating consistently digging into student data in the spring. *Examine Instruction* in this phase is related to objective 2 (new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need) and indicates a shift toward more consistent change. Of note in the examination of instruction is the decision made by the principal and the coordinators to delay the move to peer observation, in an effort to gain more teacher buy-in of peer observation. It seems possible that this delay, while perhaps necessary, delayed the implementation of new teaching strategies targeted to areas of student need.

In the Act Phase, the *Develop Action Plan, Plan to Assess Progress,* and *Act and Assess* all target objective 2 (data interpretation) and indicate clear growth from fall to spring. These pieces, when taken together, indicate the self-reported ability of teachers to use their skills from the previous steps of collaboration and data interpretation and analysis to then develop the plan to move the instruction forward for students in a well thought out, planned way. The LS teachers are able to examine student data and formulate a plan for instruction, plan for monitoring the success of that plan, and have moved from not implementing that plan at all (in the fall) to almost 90% somewhat implementation and roughly 15% consistently implementation (in the spring). Each piece in the Data Wise process is essential, but the *Act Phase* is where teachers are planning extensively, implementing a change, and monitoring the results. This is the heart of true

change in instructional practices. The evidence suggests a trend toward increased self-reported ability in these areas, yet there is much room for improvement. Teachers have begun what is considered a lifelong process of refining their instructional practice. Continued practice with these skills into the next school year will likely yield continued growth and student success. In future work through these phases, it might be beneficial for participants to examine the data from the fall to mid-year assessments. Participants would then see the growth they have made as well as become aware of next steps in their own progress and learning.

NNRPDP Evaluation

LS teacher responses to the question *What will you transfer to practice?* provides an interesting picture. In November, teacher responses were 46% in both data interpretation and changing of instructional practices. In January, data interpretation responses reach 80% as teachers become more comfortable with objective 1. Then, in March, objective 2 (new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need) surges to 70% as teachers begin implementation of new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need. This could be interpreted that teacher knowledge about data interpretation grew over the course of the fall, then they moved on to the next phase of new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need.

Weekly Reflection Responses

The *Weekly Reflection Response* took the place of the *End of Cycle Survey*. The End of Cycle Survey proved too cumbersome to complete each week in the brief 75-minute whole group session. Instead, teachers wrote to the prompt, "From today's learning, what will you transfer to practice?" as that prompt fits best with the overall objectives of data interpretation and new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need and goals of professional learning.

LS teachers' weekly reflection responses indicated an initial (October) overwhelming response to both objective 1 (data interpretation) and objective 2 (new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need). This could be an indication of the initial learning curve required for both objectives. The following reflection responses appear to taper off, but still remain present throughout the intervention with roughly 20% of teachers noting incorporating both data interpretation and new strategies through December and January. The evidence suggests that teachers are continuing to incorporate data interpretation and new teaching strategies (only 20% of them each week), yet continued growth of this practice needs to be encouraged. It is essential that this process be continued into the next school year so that more teachers can incorporate these procedures into their instructional practice.

Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire

The Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire (Fall n = 12, Spring n = 13) has four overall sections that target objective 1 (data interpretation). The first section is Assessment Terminology and deals with assessment terms and definitions. This information provided the coordinators with the baseline of terminology knowledge of LS teachers. Gains are noted across the pre and post assessment. Accuracy Reading Charts and Tables section scores also provided baseline information, and growth is noted in all areas in the post assessment. Interpretation of Results/Scores section indicate growth in all areas. RIT scores and proficiency (MAP test) and MAP growth levels are key to understanding and using this student information accurately. Interpretation of results holds particular significance. The more accurately teachers can pinpoint their students' proficiency (strengths) and specific learning needs, the more accurately they can address those needs with instruction. Of particular note was the RIT scores and what indicates proficiency fall score of 0% which increased to 38% at mid-year. Growth norm proficiency also indicated a gain from fall at 33% to a mid-year of 62%. Clear interpretation of student writing samples increased from fall 33% to mid-year 46%, leaving much room for further growth. These gains indicate increased understanding about what the scores mean and can lead to more accurate planning of next steps with students. The gains indicated in these areas by LS teachers will enable them to accurately identify both student successes and student levels of need. Evidence suggests continued work in this area as only 38% of teachers are clearly understanding the relationship of the scores to student proficiency. Continued refinement of instructional practice in this area is needed.

Finally, the Teacher Levels of Confidence in Assessment Interpretation section (meeting objective 1, data interpretation) indicates that LS teacher confidence in assessment interpretation has increased across the board in classroom assessments, MAP, and SBAC. Gains in interpretation of classroom assessments are vital and ongoing, including the formative assessments done on a daily basis. LS teachers being more confident in the interpretation of these assessments could lead to targeted instruction based on student need. MAP data can also be essential for determining strengths and needs of students, and LS teacher confidence shifted toward moderate with some in the high confidence range. LS Teacher confidence in interpretation of SBAC results indicated roughly 80% low with some high in the fall to 40% low and nearly 60% moderate in the post assessment. It is possible that as LS teachers gained understanding of result interpretation their assumed high level from the fall came down to a more realistic moderate level in the post assessment as they began to understand what they did not know. Had the 2020 school year continued, interpretation of SBAC results would have continued. Work with the data, performing analysis in collaborative teams will continue to build teacher confidence levels as they become more comfortable with the many different assessments and their uses. It is essential that this work continue into the next school year because teachers have only scratched the surface. The gains in confidence with only one year (cut short in mid-March) of professional learning are impressive and would most likely only increase with

continued practice and experience. Had the school-year not ended abruptly, close examination of this assessment could have provided an additional model of data analysis and next steps for participants and should be considered in future work.

Coaching

Four of the 13 LS teachers (31%) requested literacy coaching. It is perhaps important to reiterate here 31% of the teaching staff volunteering for individual coaching. This very clearly speaks to the motivation of teachers at LS and their willingness to work with NNRPDP coordinators as they learn and grow their personal instructional practices. Not all teachers are willing or able to take the risk of putting themselves under the scrutiny of thoughtful self-reflection in this way. In addition, participating in individual coaching also requires a time commitment. Teachers in coaching agree to give up one preparatory hour bi-weekly. This, again, speaks to the commitment and motivation levels of the LS teachers involved.

As noted above, the coaching did not specifically target objective 1 (data interpretation). However, objective 2 (new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need) applies, at least in the area of literacy, which was the primary focus of the coaching. Data interpretation did occur, probably more so than it would have based on the weekly work with data that was already occurring at LS.

As expected, each coaching participant had individual needs and therefore individual results with implementation of the objectives of data interpretation and new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need. Each participant made gains toward their individual goals.

Measure of Academic Progress (MAP)

English Language Arts (ELA)

As noted above, the correlation between MAP scores and students on track for proficiency on the Spring administered SBAC (had it been administered) exists for grades 3-8. In grades K-2 the scores noted in overall reading are taken from the 61st-100th%ile, the generally accepted levels for meeting the benchmark (Kindergarten scores are available for winter proficiency only, results noted above). Overall gains are noted in grades two, three, five, and six. Evidence suggests a continued focus on ELA as the gains made need to increase and some grade levels did not make gains at all. Teachers need to be encouraged to continue the inquiry process, with a focus to ELA and best pedagogical practices. Continued refinement of data analysis will assist teachers as they determine student needs and potential next steps for optimal student growth.

Mathematics

In overall math and students on track for proficiency on the Spring administered SBAC (had it been administered) displays student growth in grade three and grade seven. Of concern is that not only did the other grades not make gains in math growth (projections), but the scores dropped. The evidence suggests specifically including math as a content focus for continued work in the upcoming school year. Teachers could be encouraged to alternate their inquiry work between ELA and math as they build their skills in data analysis in both content areas and also in best pedagogical practices in both content areas.

MAP ELA and Math Comparison of SY 18-19 (End of Year) to LS SY 19-20 Projections

Both the ELA and Math scores form the end of year 18-19 and the LS projections displayed together form a broad context for the scores. Projections are not available for all charter schools, Elko, or the state totals. Clear growth is projected in LS ES (ELA). This growth is evidence of student achievement getting much closer to local and state totals. LS Math indicated a drop from SY 18-19 to the 19-20 projections, yet remains not far from the local and state totals, while all Nevada charter schools have higher achievement in math. It is clear that although there were decreases in math student achievement, LS made gains in ELA. A continuation of the work begun with a broad focus on both math and ELA content could support continued gains in ELA and future gains in math.

Conclusion

The primary findings from the evidence collected in pre and post assessments as well as the ongoing reflection responses suggest some areas of success as well as some areas in need of increased improvement in the Data Wise process of Collaborative Inquiry Teams professional learning at LS. In particular, LS teachers indicated gains in all three phases of the process (Prepare, Inquire, and Act), and it will be important to maintain that momentum and move toward increasing the improvements into the consistent range for all teachers. Given the time and resources to continue this work into the next school year, these trends of improvement will likely continue. LS teachers have already mastered a great deal of the assessment literacy required (based on the Knowledge Assessment Questionnaire) as well as made improvements in data interpretation and analysis (objective 1). There is still room for further growth in this area. It would be optimal to do significance testing in future years when there is more data with which to work.

LS teachers also indicated evidence of an implementation of new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need (objective 2). An extension of the work into the following school year would likely also continue this positive trend.

One area in need of improvement is the peer observation piece that is part of the examination of instruction as well as the development of an action plan. As LS teachers incorporate peer observation into their collaborative inquiry process they will be able to refine the use of new instructional strategies while also expanding their knowledge of pedagogical practices.

Based on the student evidence (those on target for proficiency on the Spring SBAC), there is still work that needs to be done. Overall gains were noted in the elementary level in ELA. This means that middle school ELA and all levels of math remain areas of concern. One possible change could be the addition of individual math coaching as a way of boosting the inquiry process in math and adding new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need in math specifically. In addition, all the literacy coaching occurred with elementary teachers. Another possible solution might be a concerted effort to encourage middle school teachers to participate in individualized literacy coaching.

Evidence suggests the Collaborative Inquiry Teams were successful, yet there is still much more work to be accomplished to both maintain the current levels of LS teachers in objective 1 (data interpretation) and objective 2 (new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need). In particular, peer observation of practice is a powerful piece of pedagogical learning the has not yet been tapped. This process could lead to ongoing pedagogical learning with widereading outcomes. If limitations of resources were not an issue, collaborative inquiry teams would meet weekly to plan, discuss pedagogy, implement new instructional strategies, reflect on the process, and extend their personal pedagogical practices through the peer observation framework. As noted in the evidence, some of the data interpretation and analysis practices have become part of LS teachers daily practice. One change of note for future work should include a specific focus in math content pedagogical strategies. The addition of specific collaboration skills could also lend an added layer of expertise to LS teachers and enhance the current teams. Continued careful tracking of student achievement data in future years (in context with state and local achievement data) will add to the evaluation of this collaborative inquiry team process. In addition, tracking of individual teacher progress from year to year (different students, same teacher) could lend even more specific information for the evaluation of the collaborative inquiry team effectiveness.

References

Amels, J., Krüger, M., Suhre, C. *et al.* (2019) Impact of inquiry-based working on the capacity to change in primary education. *J Educ Change* 20, 351–374. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-019-09337-3

Boudett, K., City, E., & Murnane, R., (2018) *Data Wise: A step-by-step guide to using assessment results to improve teaching and learning.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard Education Press.

- Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M.E. & Gardner, M. (2017). Effective teacher professional development. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/productfiles/Effective_Teacher_Professional_Development_REPORT.pdf
- Guskey, T.R. (2002). Does it make a difference? Evaluating professional development. *Educational Leaderships*, 59(6), 45-51.
- Lai, M. K., & McNaughton, S. (2016). The impact of data use professional development on student achievement. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 60, 434-443.
- Murray, J. (2014). *Designing and implementing effective professional learning*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin.
- Nevada Department of Education. (n.d.) *Nevada Report Card*. <u>http://nevadareportcard.nv.gov/DI/nv/state_public_charter_school_authority/elko</u> <u>institute for academic achievement/2019</u>
- Sun, J., Przybylski, R. & Johnson, B.J. (2016). A review of research on teachers' use of student data: from the perspective of school leadership. *Educ Asse Eval Acc* 28, 5–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11092-016-9238-9</u>
Smarter Balanced Assessment

The mission of the Nevada Department of Education is to improve student achievement and educator effectiveness by ensuring opportunities, facilitating learning, and promoting excellence (Nevada Department of Education, n.d.). Implementing standards, programs, and assessments that prepare all students for college and careers are some of Nevada's strategic priorities. Nevada's affiliation as a member of the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (SBAC) is a key part of measuring student progress in grades 3-8 towards success in college and career readiness. The Smarter Balanced assessment, aligned with the Nevada Academic Content Standards (NVACS) in English Language Arts/Literacy (ELA/Literacy) and mathematics, is a valid, fair, and reliable approach to student assessment designed to support instruction and give teachers valuable information about student progress. Nevada's 2018-19 SBAC results suggest the need for professional learning around teaching and learning. The Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program (NNRPDP) provided this professional learning opportunity for teachers by offering three consecutive courses during the 2019-20 school year focused on understanding and utilizing SBAC. Three outcomes were identified for this learning opportunity. First, increase participants' knowledge of the ELA/Literacy and mathematical claims and targets as identified by SBAC; second, increase participant's ability to analyze sample items as they relate to the SBAC claims and targets; and, third, increase participant's ability to analyze examples from their own instructional practice with the intention of improving classroom instruction.

Initial Data and Planning

All teachers K-12 must teach the Nevada Academic Content Standards (NVACS) in ELA/Literacy and mathematics. Nevada is one of thirteen states belonging to the SBAC, a highquality assessment system aligned to the Common Core State Standards. Students in grades 3-8 are assessed at the end of each academic school year using the Smarter Balanced assessment. Three primary actions support teachers to effectively teach the standards and support students to demonstrate proficiency: 1) alignment of classroom instruction with the mathematics and ELA claims and targets of SBAC, 2) alignment of classroom instruction with the rigor level SBAC requires, and 3) understanding assessment specifications and design. These actions provide teachers with new insights for the required expectations of higher-order student thinking to be successful on the SBAC. Even though Nevada began using SBAC in 2015, many teachers still need support to learn about SBAC and effectively use this information in their instruction.

Nevada Report Card reports the percentage of students who passed the 2019 SBAC assessments in both ELA/Literacy and mathematics from the NNRPDP's region (Elko, Eureka, Humboldt, Lander, Pershing, and White Pine counties) ranges from 16.6% to 81.2%. In fact, in the six districts served, with a total of twenty-four measured sections, only three sections regionwide reported more than a 50% passing score (see Table 28). These data suggest a need

for K-8 teachers to gain a deeper understanding of Nevada's required assessment and to better align instructional practices to the rigor level and expectations of SBAC.

	ELA Elem	ELA Middle	Math Elem	Math Middle
State of NV	50.3	48.9	43.8	33.2
Elko	46.1	41.2	37.2	29.1
Eureka	47.2	81.2	42.1	53.1
Humboldt	40.2	41.1	37.2	26.3
Lander	50.7	41.5	38.2	34.7
Pershing	46.7	31.3	26.8	16.6
White Pine	35.3	29.6	28.6	19.6

 Table 28 Percent of students who passed the 2018-19 SBAC

If SBAC items are aligned to the NVACS and teachers use the NVACS to guide instruction, why do the results of SBAC suggest a disconnect?

To address this question and the underlying need, NNRPDP designed and facilitated an SBAC course for teachers. The dissemination of SBAC information and support to all K-8 teachers in the vast northeastern region of Nevada makes face-to-face classes next to impossible. Therefore, the SBAC course content was designed to be easily accessible using Canvas, an online learning management system (LMS). Through this course, teachers explored both ELA/Literacy and mathematics SBAC content, providing a broad perspective of the assessment expectations and components of the assessment system. The course expected outcomes included a deeper understanding of the state assessment to support instruction aligned to the rigorous expectations of the assessment and to provide teachers valuable information about student progress.

NNRPDP's assessment of teachers who participated in this course confirmed the need for general information regarding the Smarter Balanced assessment. Specifically, a deeper understanding of the SBAC claims and targets, and ways this information can be utilized to guide instruction and analyzed for trends regarding student progress.

Planning

During the 2019-20 school year, three consecutive online SBAC courses were offered to the teachers in the northeastern region. All three SBAC courses were created and facilitated by an NNRPDP coordinator with over twenty years of experience in education, thirteen of which are exclusively in educational professional development. In addition, the NNRPDP coordinator has extensive experience serving on SBAC committees including performance assessment writing committees, achievement level setting committees, and the State Network Educators for the Digital Library.

The primary goal of the three SBAC courses was to provide safe, non-judgmental opportunities for K-8 grade teachers in the NNRPDP service area to receive high quality, SUU accredited, professional development related to SBAC. Intended results included teachers gaining better information about student progress, and increased success for student learning measured by the SBAC. The SBAC course facilitator's expertise and experience served to design, plan, create and implement this professional learning opportunity, which included:

- defining measurable goals,
- applying for continuing education credit through Southern Utah University,
- marketing the course in the northeastern region (creating a flyer to send to every school),
- creating the registration form,
- communicating with all interested participants,
- creating the SBAC course modules in Canvas,
- researching content and resources,
- researching designs of online courses,
- examining, reflecting, revising, and adjusting the module content,
- responding to all discussion entries, and
- analyzing course-related data.

There were three outcomes of this learning opportunity. First, increase participants' knowledge of the ELA/Literacy and mathematical claims and targets as identified by SBAC; second, increase participant's ability to analyze sample items as they relate to the SBAC claims and targets; and third, increase participant's ability to analyze examples from their own instructional practice with the intention of improving classroom instruction.

To achieve these outcomes, identify the problem, goals, objectives, activities, and expected impacts of the SBAC course, a Logic Model was used as a guide. See Figure 50.

Figure 50 NNRPDP/SBAC Online Course Logic Model



NNRPDP/SBAC ONLINE COURSE - LOGIC MODEL

Method

Learning Design

The SBAC course learning design was informed by Nevada's Standards for Professional Development (2018) and the Five Levels of Professional Development (Guskey, 2002). The content and foci of the SBAC courses were informed by the Nevada Academic Content Standards for ELA/Literacy and mathematics, the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium, and, Achieve the Core, a website that provides free, open-source resources to support Common Core implementation at all levels. Theories of adult learning (Knowles, 1984) informed the design as did current research focused on effective online learning environments (Briggs, 2015) and tasks.

The six-week, six-module online course was created to accommodate teacher schedules allowing them to complete the course in a relatively short time frame. Participants who completed the course received one Southern Utah University (SUU) continuing education credit associated with the required fifteen hours of coursework. Module one allowed for community and curiosity building. After completion of the required pre-survey assessing knowledge of SBAC, participants introduced themselves virtually, explored the Smarter Balanced website through a scavenger hunt, and posted questions to an online forum. Modules two and three focused on mathematics. Modules four and five focused on ELA/Literacy. Assignments included analyzing item alignment to the ELA/Literacy and mathematics claims and targets using the content specifications. In addition, participants submitted examples from their own classrooms that aligned to the claims and targets and were able to self-assess their examples as they learned more about the content specifications. Module six gave participants the opportunity to analyze an authentic student SBAC report, provided them with additional resources, and required them to complete a post survey identical to the pre-survey as a way to measure increased knowledge of SBAC. See Figure 51.

Module	Objectives
Module One	Build community
Introduction	Pre-assess learner's knowledge of SBAC
Module Two	Understand the differences between the four mathematical claims
Mathematics	Analyze the practice test items, identifying the claim and target
	Provide classroom examples of each of the four mathematical claims
Module Three	Self-assess the practice test claim and target analysis
Mathematics	Develop an understanding of modeling mathematics
	Complete the performance task
Module Four	Understand the differences between the four ELA/Literacy claims
ELA/Literacy	Analyze the practice test items, identifying the claim and target
	Complete the performance tasks
Module Five	Self-assess the practice test claim and target analysis
ELA/Literacy	Explore ELA/Literacy resources
	Provide classroom examples of each of the four ELA/Literacy claims
Module Six	Explore SBAC resources
	Analyze a sample student SBAC report
	Post Survey

Figure 51	Course	Outline	- SBAC
-----------	--------	---------	--------

Throughout the online modules, discussion boards asked learners to reflect on new knowledge and to compare new knowledge to previous thinking. The analysis of claims and targets, as well as a self-assessment of the analysis, increased understanding of types of items, as well as the expected rigor level. To add variety, learners were exposed to different online tools such as Padlet, Google forms, and Google docs. Participants were also provided with online resources, websites, videos, blogs, and research articles.

Communication between course facilitator and learners was frequent. Topics discussed included feedback on item analysis and classroom examples. The facilitator also provided affirmation of reflections, answers to specific questions, and posing questions for further consideration related to implementation and next steps.

The *SBAC Course Professional Learning Plan* 2020 (Appendix P) describes the course learning outcomes and evidence of participant learning. This plan also includes the strategic design and structure of the learning opportunities. The roles and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning in alignment with Standards for Professional Development is also addressed (Learning Forward, 2011; NDE, 2017). Table 29 describes both the roles and responsibilities related to the learning, including the strategic design and structure of the course learning opportunities in order to align the professional learning with Standards for Professional Learning (NDE, 2017).

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment	• Course participants participated in a collaborative learning community throughout the course by engaging in group discussion prompts during weekly assignments. Participants reflected on their learning and were transparent as they revealed their own misconceptions and shared future plans to change instructional practice to better align with the claims, targets and rigor level of SBAC.
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	• Course participants developed their knowledge of SBAC through the module assignments, discussions, readings, and videos. This knowledge empowered them to share with other teachers at their school sites, whether that be in a grade level meeting or in a more formal capacity during school-wide professional development.
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	 Course facilitator curated additional research, resources, and course materials in response to course participants' progress as well as participant requests. Course participants shared feedback about which resources were most beneficial to their unique educational context, how they planned to use the resources, and what questions or concerns remained.
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	 Course facilitator integrated opportunities in both ELA/Literacy and mathematics for self- assessment using SBAC Scoring Guides. Course participants reflected on their own learning, including misconceptions, after self-assessing. They also compared their own instructional classroom examples to the Scoring Guides.

Table 29 NNRPDP SBAC Courses Aligned with Nevada's Standards for Professional Learning

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING DESIGN: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	• Course facilitator integrated participants' current educational contexts with ELA/Literacy and mathematics learning tasks in order to make the learning relevant and action-oriented.
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change	• Course facilitator provided strategic, and ongoing, opportunities for participants to critically reflect on their new knowledge of ELA/Literacy and mathematics claims, targets, rigor level, assessment types, and available resources for planning and implementation.
OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	• Course facilitator empowered all participants with learning opportunities and resources that enabled them to plan and implement equitable instruction for all students. Knowledge of the math and ELA/Literacy blueprints, as well as application of the claims and targets, can have a positive impact on all students
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	 Course facilitator posed critical reflective questions designed to support participants' effectiveness in planning and delivering high-quality lessons for all students, regardless of any disparities between student groups. Emphasis was placed on how each and every participant could support other teachers' instruction in ELA/Literacy and mathematics which are the two discipline areas assessed by SBAC. Course facilitator shared the bias attributes that guide the SBAC item writing.
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self-examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	 Course facilitator implemented and facilitated course learning tasks that allowed participants to name and notice explicit and implicit bias of students in the SBAC assessment. Course participants' task of self-assessing their own classroom examples of each claim supports participants' awareness of cultural competency.

Participants and Procedure

The NNRPDP offered three consecutive SBAC courses to the region's educators in the 2019-20 school year. Forty-nine educators participated: 34 elementary teachers, seven middle school teachers, one adult education teacher, and seven administrators. The thirty-four elementary teachers consisted of twenty-eight K-5 classroom teachers, three Special Education teachers, one Physical Education teacher, and two Literacy Specialists. Administrators represented K-5 elementary schools, a 7-8 Middle School, K-12 Combined schools, as well as a charter school. Participants' contexts included a variety of unique campuses, from a rural one-

room schoolhouse, to rural K-12 schools, to more traditional K-5 schools in small Nevada towns. See Table 30.

Course 1	14 registered	Admin = 3
October 7, 2019- November 22, 2019	13 graded = avg. 96.35%	K-5 = 8
	1 audit	Middle = 2
		Adult $Ed = 1$
Course 2	20 registered	Admin = 1
January 8, 2020 - February 21, 2020	2 dropped – family	K-5 = 13
	emergencies	Middle = 2
	16 graded = avg 97.19%	SPED = 1
	2 audits	Literacy Specialist = 1
Course 3	19 registered	Admin = 3
February 26, 2020 - April 10, 2020	2 didn't finish - COVID	K-5 = 7
	15 graded = avg 98.77%	Middle = 3
	2 audits	SPED = 2
		PE = 1
		Literacy Specialist = 1

 Table 30 SBAC Course Participants

The six-week long SBAC courses consisted of six modules, one per week. Each module opened on a Wednesday and closed on the following Tuesday at midnight. This timeline gave participants time both during school hours and on the weekends to complete the 2-3 hours of expected course work. Assignments were graded by the facilitator daily, and written feedback was provided on participant's reflections. Email communication was encouraged for participants who encountered challenges that prevented them from completing the assignments in a timely fashion. Assignment deadlines were extended to participants facing challenges; no penalty for late assignments was applied. Instead, the primary focus of the course was learning more about the SBAC assessment rather than grades.

Measurement

There were three outcomes of this learning opportunity. First, increase participants' knowledge of the ELA/Literacy and mathematical claims and targets as identified by SBAC. Second, increase participant's ability to analyze sample items as they relate to the SBAC claims and targets. Third, increase participants' ability to analyze examples from their own instructional practice with the intention of improving classroom instruction. The long-term outcome measures of the SBAC courses were to increase student learning and growth as measured by aggregate assessment scores compared to a comparison group. The short-term outcome measures of the SBAC courses were:

- 1. Teachers will demonstrate increased knowledge of SBAC claims as measured by pre/post SBAC assessment and teacher reflection.
- 2. Teachers will demonstrate increased ability to analyze ELA/Literacy and mathematics items as they relate to SBAC claims as measured by SBAC scoring guides.
- 3. Teachers will demonstrate increased ability to analyze examples from their own classrooms as they relate to SBAC claims and targets as measured by SBAC scoring guides.

Data measures included a participant pre/post survey, participant grades, the NNRPDP Evaluation, and participant reflections. These data were collected electronically during the course as tasks inside the modules. It was the intent to collect data from student SBAC scores from the 2019-20 school year. These data would help determine how effectively the teachers in the course implemented what they learned; however, due to the global COVID pandemic, SBAC assessments were not administered in the spring of 2020. Thus, those data were unavailable.

Qualitative and quantitative measurements were used to assess the following variables:

- Increased Knowledge of SBAC Claims: Teachers who have completed the SBAC course will demonstrate an increased level of knowledge of differences between SBAC Claims.
- Increased Ability to Analyze Sample Problems as they relate to SBAC: Teachers who have completed the SBAC course will demonstrate an increased ability to analyze assessment items.
- Increased Ability to Analyze Examples from Classroom as they relate to SBAC: Teachers who have completed the SBAC course will demonstrate an increased ability to analyze examples from their own classrooms.

The above variables informed the evaluation plan based on the Five Levels of Professional Development (Guskey, 2002). See Table 31.

		Ū	<i>v</i> 1	
Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
1. Participants' Reactions	Training expectations, presenter skills, increased knowledge, motivation to improve	State evaluation form Course surveys	Initial satisfaction with the experience	To improve program design and delivery

Table 31 Evaluation Plan Based on the Five Levels of Professional Development (Guskey, 2002)

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
2. Participants' Learning	Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills?	Pre/Post survey Teacher response to discussions Claim and target analysis Teacher self-assessment reflection	Participants' increased understanding of SBAC claims and targets	To improve program content, format, and organization
3. Organization Support & Change	Was implementation advocated, facilitated, and supported? Was the support public and overt? Were problems addressed quickly and efficiently? Were sufficient resources made available? Were successes recognized and shared? What was the impact on the organization? Did it affect the organization's climate and procedures?	Teacher reflection Post survey State evaluation	The organization's advocacy, support, accommodation, facilitation, and recognition	To document and improve organization support To inform future change efforts

Evaluation Level	What Questions Are Addressed?	How Will Information Be Gathered?	What Is Measured or Assessed?	How Will Information Be Used?
4. Participants' Use of New Knowledge and Skills	Did participants effectively apply the new knowledge and skills?	Teacher reflections Teacher analysis of classroom instruction aligned to the SBAC claims	Teacher's increased awareness of claims and targets in the SBAC assessment Teacher analysis of examples from their own classroom instruction	To document and improve the implementation of program content
5. Student Learning Outcomes	What was the impact on students? Did it affect student performance or achievement?	SBAC (mathematics and ELA/Literacy) aggregated by teachers who take part in the online course, measured against service area totals and/or comparison group annually, per grade	Student mathematics and ELA/Literacy growth and achievement	To document improvements in mathematics and ELA/Literacy instruction and subsequent student growth and achievement

Results

To assess the increase in participants' knowledge of claims for the ELA/Literacy and mathematics Smarter Balanced summative assessment, a comparison of the percentage of the participants' accurate responses to the SBAC course Pre/Post survey were evaluated. See Figure 52.

Figure 52 SBAC Course Pre/Post Survey



Questions one through eight (see Appendix K) were evaluated. The results were derived from a multiple choice quiz given as a pre-survey in Module One and as a post-survey in Module Six. All questions assessed basic knowledge regarding SBAC, such as how the scores are reported, what the claims are, and whether the assessments are timed or not. Table 32 provides the eight survey questions with pre/post percentage correct.

			Course	Course	Course
			1	2	3
Q1	How is mathematical modeling defined by the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium?	Pre	38	33	53
	Smarter Dataneed Assessment Consortium:	Post	80	92	75
Q2	Which is true of Smarter Balanced assessments?	Pre	88	61	88
		Post	80	83	92
Q3	Are each of the four ELA/Literacy claims (Reading, Writing, Speaking/Listening, Research) assessed	Pre	88	94	88
	with an equal number of test items?	Post	70	92	92
Q4	Identify the four mathematical claims that are	Pre	75	67	71
	assessed with the Smarter Datanced assessments.	Post	90	100	92
Q5	All four Depth of Knowledge (DOK) levels are assessed on the EL Λ/I iteracy and mathematics	Pre	75	83	82
	Smarter Balanced assessments.	Post	90	92	83
Q6	Smarter Balanced Performance Tasks (PT) focus on one important content standard of the specific grade	Pre	63	44	47
	level.	Post	70	17	50
Q7	Some colleges accept Smarter Balanced scores to determine if students are "college-ready"	Pre	50	44	47
	determine it students are conege-ready.	Post	80	75	100
Q8	The Smarter Balanced assessments are reported in two ways: Scaled Scores and Achievement	Pre	88	67	53
	Levels. How many achievement levels are there?	Post	80	92	100

 Table 32 Pre/Post Survey Percentage Correct

NNRPDP Evaluation

Methods to assess participants' reactions included data from NNRPDP Evaluation (see Appendix B). At the conclusion of each course, participants completed the NNRPDP Evaluation. The NNRPDP used information from the NNRPDP Evaluation surveys to monitor participants' reactions and make necessary adjustments to future courses. Evidence of impact on student learning and the incorporation of SBAC awareness, understanding, and implementation into instructional practice were documented using the participants' mean Likert scale ratings, ranging from not at all (one) to a great extent (five). The following statements were used:

- My learning today will affect students' learning.
- My learning today has prompted me to change my practice.

- The SBAC course will help me meet the needs of diverse student populations (e.g., gifted and talented, ELL, special ed., at-risk students).
- I will use the knowledge and skills from this training in my classroom or professional duties.
- The training will improve my teaching skills.
- The training added to my knowledge of standards and/or skills in teaching subject matter and content.
- The training provided opportunities for interactions and reflections.
- The training matched my needs.

Results from the NNRPDP Evaluation, Figure 53, indicate overall positive responses ranging from 4.6 to 4.9.

Figure 53 NNRPDP Evaluation Results



Course Grades

Every module in the SBAC courses included graded learning tasks. These tasks included discussions, reflections, claim analysis, claim examples from participant's instructional resources, practice assessment, and performance assessments. There were three to five graded learning tasks in each module with varying assigned points. Course one, two, and three averaged a composite grade of 96%, 97%, and 99% respectively. The composite average for all three courses was 97%. Further, teacher reflections, (See Table 33) as response to critical questions posed in each module, included evidence of learning and use of new knowledge and skills regarding SBAC.

Table 33	Teacher	Reflections
----------	---------	-------------

Variables	Increased Knowledge of SBAC Claims
Reflection Prompt	Regarding the claims for the Mathematics Summative Assessment, respond to the prompt "I used to thinkBut now I think"
Response	I used to think, or rather I knew what the four claims were, and I knew that SBAC used these claims as a foundation for the questions that made up the assessment. But now I think I know more about why and exactly how they are used. I used to think that SBAC would break down the types of questions based on a particular unit of study such as the 4 basic operations, fractions, geometry, etc. I also used to think that these units of study each carried the same importance and if we didn't equal time on them, students wouldn't do well. Now I think I have a better understanding of how the test is broken up percentage wise in each claim: Claim I is 50%, Claim 2 and 4 is 25% and Claim 3 is 25%. I used to think that the test was evenly distributed across the curriculum in a particular grade band with an emphasis on essential concepts. But now I think SBAC wants to make sure students are college and career ready. It breaks apart the questions into different claims. The claims are Concepts and procedures, problem solving, communicating reason, and modeling and data analysis. I used to think the Math portion of the SBAC was simply a pool of math questions separated by theme or unit. But now I know the questions come from years of data and research, split up by 4 mathematical claims (summary / student) that each provide assessment targets all to ensure our students are career and college ready.
Reflection Prompt	Regarding the claims for the ELA/Literacy Summative Assessment, respond to the prompt "What surprised you regarding the ELA claims?"
Response	I did not realize that it had a listening part to the test. I was surprised that there are questions about grammar and conventions. It makes absolute sense since they are ELA standards; I guess I figured it was a straight reading response. I was also surprised that the course facilitator suggested having the students do the practices on paper first, then put them into the computer to learn how to use the tools.
	I found claim 3 to be surprising in that it only has one target that is tested. I have never seen this test before this class. It surprised me the different tools the students had access to help them throughout the test.

Variables	Increased Knowledge of SBAC Claims
Variables	Increased Ability to Analyze Sample Problems as they relate to SBAC
Reflection Prompt	How does/could the learning you experienced by analyzing the ELA/math SBAC items and self-assessing, impact instructional practice and student learning?
Responses	I can see that self-assessing does make the learner see right away their errors and how to correct them. They may even straighten out their thinking before it gets stuck in their mind the wrong way.
	As a teacher, this level of understanding helps to see to what depth the math instruction must go in order to ensure our students are prepared and ready. Having this very important information allows a teacher to go deeper beyond the simple one-step problems to higher DOK levels.
	By analyzing the math SBAC items, and self-assessing, my instructional practice and my students' learning is impacted by how I will teach each lesson. I should take notice of the weight of different tasks presented to students which will help determine how I plan and how I teach the lesson.
	I think being aware will make me look at what I'm teaching with a more mindful perspective. I think that I will have to do some self-training and have some discipline to really make note of what I'm teaching and why.
Variable	Increased Ability to Analyze Examples from Classroom as they relate to SBAC
Reflection Prompt	Take a second look at the example lessons you submitted that aligns to each claim. Now that you have studied the claims more in-depth, discuss how you feel your examples align to the claims.
Responses	I went back to look at my classroom example and I still think it is a pretty good model for claim 4. I do think that I could change it a bit to maybe ask if they can explain how their answer is reasonable or not.
	<i>My claim 4 was not a 4 at all, it was a group of questions that lead students down a direct path to correct answers.</i>
	The example I gave for Claim #4 is not as great as it could be. I honestly think that these questions can be posed to have them think more critically.
	In looking back at my claim for modeling, I feel that I could possibly amp it up a little. I did give them a real life problem and told them to solve it and did not say how, but I feel it was pretty basic.

Discussion

The NNRPDP's overarching goal to provide opportunities for K-8 teachers to receive high quality professional development through participation in a SBAC course was achieved. Participants 4.7 mean rating from the NNRPDP State Evaluation data indicates the SBAC course added to the participants' knowledge of SBAC to a great extent. The mean increase from a 76% to 88% on the Pre/Post Survey indicates a substantial increase in participants' knowledge of the ELA/Literacy and mathematical claims and targets as identified by SBAC. Furthermore, the composite average grade of all course assignments was 97%, evidence that participants were 1) able to analyze sample items as they relate to SBAC claims and targets and 2) able to analyze examples from their own instructional practice for alignment to SBAC expectations. Teacher reflections, as response to critical questions posed in each module, included evidence of learning and use of new knowledge and skills regarding SBAC.

The long term measures of the NNRPDP to increase student learning and growth as measured by aggregate assessment scores and those scores contrasted with a comparison group was not accessible for the 2019-2020 academic year due to the Covid-19 pandemic resulting in the suspension of SBAC assessments.

The mean Likert scale ratings from the NNRPDP State Evaluation ranged from 4.6 to 4.9 indicating the SBAC course met participants' expectations and were perceived as useful. The feedback and comments on the evaluations, survey data, and discussion prompts provide further validation that the process measures were achieved and participants' were satisfied with the courses.

Conclusion

Data evidence suggests participants met all three course outcomes:1) increasing their knowledge of the SBAC ELA/Literacy and mathematical claims and targets, 2) analyzing assessment items for the SBAC claims and targets, and 3) gaining an understanding of the design of the test with the intention of improving classroom instruction. Although paired sample t-tests did not reveal statistically significant changes in the pre/post survey other evidence suggests that the professional development opportunity facilitated by NNRPDP was both effective and beneficial to teaching and learning.

Based on teacher final reflections, a future goal is to support teachers in applying the knowledge they learned from the SBAC course. A deeper understanding of the SBAC claims and targets, as well as a deeper understanding of the content specifications of both ELA/Literacy and mathematics would empower teachers to improve instructional practices leading to increased student learning. This alignment of instructional practices to SBAC would likely provide students an equitable opportunity to demonstrate high levels of achievement.

References

Achieve the Core. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://achievethecore.org/</u>

- Briggs, A. "Ten Ways to Overcome Barriers to Student Engagement Online. "Academic Technology. February 11, 2015. https://onlinelearningconsortium.org/news_item/tenways-overcome-barriers-student-engagement-online/
- Content Specification for the Summative Assessment of the Common Core State Standards for Mathematics (July 2015). Retrieved October 20, 2019, from <u>https://www.smarterbalanced.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/Mathematics-Content-Specifications.pdf</u>
- Content Specifications for the Summative Assessment of the Common Core State Standards for English Language Arts and Literacy in History/Social Studies, Science, and Technical Subjects (July, 2015). Retrieved October 25, 2019, from <u>https://www.smarterbalanced.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/ELA_Content_Specs.pdf</u>
- Guskey, T. R. (2002). Does it make a difference? Evaluating professional development. Educational Leadership, 89, 45-51.
- Knowles, M. S. (1984). The modern practice of adult education: From pedagogy to andragogy. Wilton, CT: Association Press.
- Nevada Department of Education. (n.d.) Retrieved from <u>http://www.doe.nv.gov/About/Inside_NDE/</u>
- Nevada's Standards for Professional Development (February 1, 2018). Retrieved March 20, 2018, from http://www.doe.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/ndedoenvgov/content/Educator_Licensure/NVStandardsforPD.pdf
- Smarter Balanced: More than Just a Test. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>http://www.smarterbalanced.org/assessments/development/</u>

Appendices

Appendix A Family Engagement Course Data

Question	How confident are you in your ability to increase family engagement?	How many family engagement activities do you initiate per month?	How confident are you in removing barriers to family engagement?		
Number of participants	17 (90%)	11 (58%)	11 (58%)		
whose response increased					
Number of participants	1 (5%)	2 (10%)	7 (37%)		
whose response stayed the					
same					
Number of participants	1 (5%)	6 (32%)	1 (5%)		
whose responses					
decreased					

Title: Family Engagement Activities and Barriers to Family Engagement

Data Source: Pre - / Post - Questionnaire Responses Using 5-point Likert Scale

Total Number of Responses = 19 out of 22 (n = 19) / 86% response rate

Title: NNRPDP Evaluation Form Response Ratings

-	-	r	r					r			
Please	1. The	2. The	3. The	4. The	5. The	6. This	7. The	8. I will	9. This	10. My	11. My
rate the	training	training	presente	presente	presente	training	training	use the	training	learning	learning
followin	matched	provide	r's	r	r	added to	will	knowled	will	today	today
g	my	d	experien	efficient	modeled	my	improve	ge and	help me	has	will
characte	needs.	opportu	ce and	ly	effective	knowled	my	skills	meet the	prompte	affect
ristics of		nities	expertis	manage	teaching	ge of	teaching	from	needs of	d me to	students'
the		for	e	d time	strategie	standard	skills.	this	diverse	change	learning
training:		interacti	enhance	and	S. 8	s and/or		training	student	mv	
		ons and	d the	nacing		mv		in my	populati	practice.	-
		reflectio	quality	of the		skills in		classroo	ons	praetieei	
		ns	of the	training		teaching		mor	(e g		
		115.	training	training.		subject		professi	gifted		
			tranning.			matter		opal	and		
						aontont		dution	talantad		
						content.		duties.	EI I		
									ELL,		
									special		
									ed., at-		
									risk		
									students		
).		
[1] Not											
at all											
[2] →											
[3] To											
some											
extent											
[4] →	2 (10%)	1 (5%)		1 (5%)	1 (5%)	4 (20%)	7 (35%)	2 (10%)		6 (30%)	4 (20%)
[5] To a	18	19	20	19	18	16	12	18	20	14	16
great	(90%)	(95%)	(100%)	(95%)	(90%)	(80%)	(60%)	(90%)	(100%)	(60%)	(80%)
extent									, í		
[6] Not		1			1 (5%)		1 (5%)				
Applica					<u> </u>		<u> </u>				
ble											

Data Source: NNRPDP Evaluation Form Responses using 6-point continuum scale

[1] Not at all [2] \rightarrow [3] To some extent [4] \rightarrow [5] To a great extent Total Number of Responses = 20 out of 22 (n=20) / 91% response rate

Textual Analysis: Global Themes

[6] Not Applicable

Global Themes	Pre -	Post -
What types of family engagement have you tried? What have they learned? Have they expanded possibilities?	 Events; one-time 1-way communication: To inform or direct families Traditional modes: Paper letters home, Emails, Phone Calls Converse at PTC/IEP meetings 	 Events are linked to learning, and are routine and systemic; rather than being something "extra," family engagement is embedded within the learning process 2-way communication invites familites to respond, share feedback, participate, be a partner in the learning, share in decisionmaking, is positive, consistent and brief Multiple modes: Paper, Digital (Email, App, Texts), Phone calls Focused on developing relationships and partnerships to support students, including shared decision-making and goal-setting Increased frequency and types of family engagement Teachers expect more from themselves e.g. "It starts with me" to reach out to families and develop relationships For spring cohort, participants listed numerous ways to support students and families during the COVID-19 crisis
What would you consider effective family engagement? What have they learned? Have they expanded the possibilities?	 Focus on communication, primarily to inform or direct families Check-box approach by doing what is required by the school/district Limited modes and approaches The burden is on families to come to events or reach out to teachers Focus on making "things" easier for the teacher Traditional approach in that expectations for when and how families should engage are implied, but not explicit; barriers that exist are not the responsibility of the teacher/school Deficit-based beliefs about families' value for education, capacity to support student learning, willingness to partner with the teacher/school 	 Focus on relationships, collaboration, and partnership Communication is two-way, invitation, solicits feedback, linked to learning, and focused on developing relationships with families Multiple modes and multiple approaches The burden is on teachers and schools Explicit communication of teacher/school expectations for when and how families should engage, including recognition that it falls on schools/teachers to remove barriers Asset-based beliefs about families' capacities to support student learning and growth, to collaborate and partner for student success, that families' culture is an important component of family engagement Linked to community resources
What kind of engagement is most effective? What have they learned? Have they expanded the possibilities?	 Physical presence Face-to-face dialogue 1-way communication from teacher/school to family, "as needed" Surface-level relationships with families Working together equates to families doing what they are told to by teachers/schools Individual context (classroom, or assigned students) Broadened and expanded views of what family engagement "means" as well as methods for increasing family engagement Family engagement is believed to be the catalyst for student success 	 Two-way effort, focused on collaboration and partnership Communication is two-way, elicits feedback from families, invites them into the learning process, involves them as partners, and includes them in decision-making Communication is frequent, positive, and brief Mutually trusting relationships are prioritized Multiple stakeholders are included within family engagement efforts, including connections to community resources, and other school staff Systemic approach
What will you transfer into practice? What have they learned? Have they expanded the possibilities?		 Specific family engagement strategies Sharing new knowledge with peers, and expand family engagement from individual contexts to school-wide context Continue to reflect on personal fears and vulnerabilities that impede implementation of effective family engagement Cultural sensitivity and awareness of families' strengths Increased positive, two-way, multi-mode communication Increased positive, two-way, multi-mode communication Any effort is focused on strengthening relationships with families, and linked to learning, with the belief that families are equal partners in student success Increased not strengthening methods and strateeies

Global Themes	Pre -	Post -
		 Changed beliefs about families' capacity, hopes and dreams, and willingness to partner
What is one barrier? What have they learned? Have they expanded the possibilities?	 Work schedules, particularly rotating shift work (mining industry) Time for both teacher and families Reciprocity in communication Accurate contact information Language Belief that families need to initiate conversations/dialogue Perception that families' lack of response is due to families' not valuing education; deficit-based lens when identifying barriers Ineffective communication 	 Work schedules Language and families' cultural norms for communication Families' previous negative experiences with school Misconceptions for both families and teacher Shift in belief from barriers as "barriers" to barriers as "possibilities" Belief that teachers/schools are responsible for identifying and removing barriers Using an equity-lens more to identify barriers
How will this impact student learning? What have they learned? Have they expanded the possibilities?	 "Thinking" that family engagement will positively impact students; theoretical "knowing" 	 Linking "thinking" to research that confirms the value and impact of family engagement on student success; linking "thinking" to positive outcomes of the Family Engagement Inquiry Project implementation process Increased student participation and engagement in learning Decrease in disruptive behaviors Increased support from families linked to learning; in one situation, increased scores on math assessments Increased understanding by families of student's academic progress and where student "needs to grow" Increased communication and connection to community resources Improved relationships with families Increased participation of families in decision-making

Data Sources: NNRPDP Evaluation Form, Pre- and Post-Questionnaires, Final Discussion Responses, Family Engagement Inquiry Projects

Appendix B NNRPDP Evaluation Form

NNRPDP Evaluation Form

Participant Name: _____ Training Title: _____

Training Date: _____ District: _____ Presenter: _____

Please rate the following characteristics of the training.

		Not at all		To some extent		To a great extent	N/A
1.	The training matched my needs.	1	2	3	4	5	6
2.	The training provided opportunities for interactions and reflections.	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.	The presenter's experience and expertise enhanced the quality of the training.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.	The presenter efficiently managed time and pacing of the training.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5.	The presenter modeled effective teaching strategies.	1	2	3	4	5	6
6.	This training added to my knowledge of standards and/or my skills in teaching subject matter content.	1	2	3	4	5	6
7.	The training will improve my teaching skills.	1	2	3	4	5	6
8.	I will use the knowledge and skills from this training in my classroom or professional duties.	1	2	3	4	5	6

		Not at all		To some extent		To a great extent	N/A
9.	This training will help me meet the needs of diverse student populations (e.g., gifted and talented, ELL, special ed., at- risk students).	1	2	3	4	5	6
10	My learning today has prompted me to change my practice.	1	2	3	4	5	6
11	My learning today will affect students' learning.	1	2	3	4	5	6

From today's learning, what will you transfer to practice?

How will your implementation affect students' learning?

Reflections and Feedback _____

Appendix C Family Engagement Course Questionnaires

Family I	Engagement Course: Pre - Questionnaire Items
1.	Email Address:
2.	Last Name:
3.	First Name:
4.	County:
5.	What grade level do you work with? [K-3] [4-6] [7-8] [9-12] [Other:]
6.	What would you consider effective family engagement?
7.	How confident are you in your ability to increase family engagement?
8.	[Not Confident] 1 - 2 - 3 - 4 - 5 [Very Confident] What kinds of family engagement have you tried?
9.	How many family engagement activities do you initiate per month?
10.	What kind of family engagement is the most effective?
11.	What is one barrier to effective family engagement?
12.	How confident are you in removing barriers to family engagement?
13.	[Not Confident] 1 - 2 - 3 - 4 - 5 [Very Confident] Family Engagement is associated with which of the following? (Select all that apply)
	• Student attitude toward learning
	Reduced drop-out rates
	Better social skills and improved conduct
	Increased student achievement
	Reduced absenteeism
14. Whie	 ch benefits of family engagement apply to schools? (Select all that apply) Improved student-teacher relationships
	Higher teacher expectations
	Improved trust in schools
	Cultural competence
15. Whie	 h one family engagement practice is least effective for student achievement? The ways the family demonstrates the importance of education
	• Parenting style, supporting reading, providing supervision, and engaging in home learning activities
	• Families helping their children with homework
	• Volunteering at school, attending P/T conferences, attending school events, communicating

Family Engagement Course Questionnaires

Family Engagement Course: Pre - Questionnaire Items							
	with staff						
	 16. Your current level of Family Engagement Practices: Welcoming all families [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet] 						
	• Communicating effectively [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]						
	• Supporting Student Success [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]						
	• Speaking Up for Every Child [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]						
	• Sharing power [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]						
	• Collaborating with community [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]						
	17. Complete this sentence: I think family engagement is						
Family I	Engagement Course: Post - Questionnaire Items						
1.	Email Address:						
2.	Last Name:						
3.	First Name:						
4.	County:						
5.	What grade level do you work with? [K-3] [4-6] [7-8] [9-12] [Other:]						
6.	What would you consider effective family engagement?						
7.	How confident are you in your ability to increase family engagement?						
8.	[Not Confident] 1 - 2 - 3 - 4 - 5 [Very Confident] What kinds of family engagement have you tried?						
9.	How many family engagement activities do you initiate per month?						
10.	What kind of family engagement is the most effective?						
11.	What is one barrier to effective family engagement?						
12.	How confident are you in removing barriers to family engagement?						
13.	[Not Confident] 1 - 2 - 3 - 4 - 5 [Very Confident] Family Engagement is associated with which of the following? (Select all that apply)						
	Student attitude toward learning						
	Reduced drop-out rates						
	Better social skills and improved conduct						
	• Increased student achievement						

Family Engagement Course: Pre - Questionnaire Items

- Reduced absenteeism
- 14. Which benefits of family engagement apply to schools? (Select all that apply)
 - Improved student-teacher relationships
 - Higher teacher expectations
 - Improved trust in schools
 - Cultural competence
- 15. Which one family engagement practice is least effective for student achievement?
 - The ways the family demonstrates the importance of education
 - Parenting style, supporting reading, providing supervision, and engaging in home learning activities
 - Families helping their children with homework
 - Volunteering at school, attending P/T conferences, attending school events, communicating with staff
- 16. Your current level of Family Engagement Practices:
 - Welcoming all families [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]
 - Communicating effectively [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]
 - Supporting Student Success [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]
 - Speaking Up for Every Child [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]
 - Sharing power [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]
 - Collaborating with community [Level 3 Excelling] [Level 2 Progressing] [Level 1 Emerging] [Not Here Yet]
- 17. Complete this sentence: I think family engagement is ...
- 18. What course component was most useful for your learning?
 - Powerful Partnerships (Course Text)
 - SoftChalk Modules (Videos, Articles, Web Links)
 - Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN)
 - Discussion Roundtable
 - Strategies Card
 - Family Engagement Inquiry Project
- 19. What course component was least useful for your learning?

Family Engagement Course: Pre - Questionnaire Items

- Powerful Partnerships (Course Text)
- SoftChalk Modules (Videos, Articles, Web Links)
- Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN)
- Discussion Roundtable
- Strategies Card
- Family Engagement Inquiry Project

20. What course component was the most beneficial for future use and application in your context?

- Powerful Partnerships (Course Text)
- SoftChalk Modules (Videos, Articles, Web Links)
- Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN)
- Discussion Roundtable
- Strategies Card
- Family Engagement Inquiry Project

21. What course component was the least beneficial for future use and application in your context?

- Powerful Partnerships (Course Text)
- SoftChalk Modules (Videos, Articles, Web Links)
- Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN)
- Discussion Roundtable
- Strategies Card
- Family Engagement Inquiry Project
- 22. If you could give advice to future course participants to help them succeed, what would you say?

Appendix D Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Planning Template

DEVELOP A PLAN: Set a goal, data collection dates and evidence to be collected
Nevada Parental Involvement & Family Engagement/National PTA Family-School Partnership Standards:
1. Welcoming An Fammes into the School Community
2. Communicating Effectively
3. Supporting Student Success
4. Speaking Up for Every Child
5. Sharing Power
6. Collaborating with Community
Inquiry Focus (Family Engagement Standard):
Inquiry Goal: <i>Example: How might {} increase ? What impact would {} have on family engagement in my context?</i>
What strategy will I use to help achieve my goal?
 Consider First: What do I know about my students in regard to my inquiry?
• What do I need to know?
• How will I find out?
Describe educational context:
What will I implement in my context before our next session?
What evidence/data will I bring back to share?
How will I collect evidence/data? How often/when?
What do I wonder about?
What am I worried about?

Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Planning Template

IMPLEMENT: Carry Out Strategies & Collect Data

Strategy:

Date	Record of Changes/Approaches				
	(What did I try? What did I notice? What evidence/data did I collect?)				
Date	Record of change				
Date	Record of change				
Date	Record of change				
Date	Record of change				
Date	Record of change				

ANALYZE: Learn From Evidence/Data

What did the evidence/data show? What were the results?

What were the results?

What most surprised you?

What least surprised you?

Reflection on the evidence/results:

LEARNING FROM ADJUSTMENT: Reframe Inquiry Goal and/or Strategy

What does the evidence suggest?

What does research suggest?

Based on the evidence and research, I'm willing to try ... (describe the adjustment you will make)

Reflection on adjustment(s) needed:

UPDATE PLAN: Revise goal, strategy and/or evidence/data to be collected

What will I adjust?

Why? (Provide justification for the adjustment)

How might you begin to implement this revised inquiry?

Reflection on revision of plan:

LEARNING FROM INQUIRY: Key Takeaways

What are the key takeaways from your inquiry?

What change in practice(s) occurred as a result of this inquiry?

LEARNING FROM INQUIRY: Key Takeaways

Reflection on Inquiry Process:

Appendix E Middle School Math Fellowship Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Assessment

Middle School Math Fellowship Facilitator Lesson Planning Rubric Assessment

Intentional Planning	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Components		
Awareness of RIGOR	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group generally demonstrate understanding of how, when, and where RIGOR is best applied within lesson planning.	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group are generally inspired about the potential of intentionally adding RIGOR to a lesson plan to further student thinking.	0 Demonstrate Low Level of Inspiration	
Awareness of MAJOR WORK of the GRADE	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Intentional Planning Components	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Members of the group generally demonstrate understanding of how, when, and where Major Work of the Grade is best applied within lesson planning.	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group are generally inspired about intentionally focusing on Major Work of the Grade to a lesson plan to further student thinking.	0 Demonstrate Low Level of Inspiration	
Awareness of MATHEMATICAL MODELING	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	

Intentional Planning Components	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Members of the group generally demonstrate understanding of how, when, and where MATHEMATICAL MODELING is best applied within lesson planning.	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Intentional Planning Components	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Members of the group are generally inspired about the potential of intentionally adding MATHEMATICAL MODELING to a lesson plan to further student thinking.	0 Demonstrate Low Level of Inspiration	
Awareness of PRODUCTIVE DISCOURSE	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group generally demonstrate understanding of how, when, and where PRODUCTIVE DISCOURSE is best applied within lesson planning.	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group are generally inspired about the potential of intentionally adding PRODUCTIVE DISCOURSE to a lesson plan to further student thinking.	0 Demonstrate Low Level of Inspiration	
Intentional Planning Components	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Awareness of PRODUCTIVE STRUGGLE	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group generally demonstrate understanding of how, when, and where PRODUCTIVE STRUGGLE is best applied within lesson planning.	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group are generally inspired about the potential of intentionally planning for PRODUCTIVE STRUGGLE in a lesson plan to further student thinking.	0 Demonstrate Low Level of Inspiration	

Intentional Planning	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Components		
Awareness of RESOURCES (Digital Library, Progression Documents, etc)	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Intentional Planning	Scale	Facilitator Notes
Components		
Members of the group generally demonstrate understanding of how, when, and where RESOURCES are best applied within lesson planning.	Minimal Proficiency Partial Proficiency Proficient Advanced proficiency N/A = Not required/ applicable	
Members of the group are generally inspired about the potential of using RESOURCES (Digital Library, Progression Documents, etc) in lesson planning to further student thinking.	0 Demonstrate Low Level of Inspiration	

Appendix F Middle School Math Fellowship Learning Episode Reflection

Middle School Math Fellowship Learning Episode Reflection

1. Name

2. This question relates to the effectiveness of the learning episode in terms

of **eliciting mathematical modeling**. Please identify how well the learning episode worked (vertical column) for students with various SBAC/MAP achievement levels (horizontal row). In other words, you are identifying how well the learning episode worked for each achievement level subgroup.

	Student	Student	Student	Student
	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP
	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement
	Level: Minimal	Level:	Level:	Level:
	Understanding	Partial	Proficient	Advanced
	C C	Understanding		
Low Level:				
Students did not				
employ				
mathematical				
modeling related to				
the concept.				
Developing Level:				
Students employed				
mathematical				
modeling related to				
the concept with				
significant				
prompts/scaffolding.				
Moderate Level:				
Students employed				
mathematical				
modeling related to				
the concept with				
some				
prompting/scaffolds.				
High Level:				
Students employed				
mathematical				
modeling related to				
the concept without				
prompting scaffolds.				

3. This question relates to the effectiveness of the learning episode in terms of **eliciting productive discourse**. Please identify how well the learning episode worked (vertical column)

for students with various SBAC/MAP achievement levels (horizontal row). In other words, you are identifying how well the learning episode worked for each achievement level subgroup.

	Student	Student	Student	Student
	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP
	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement
	Level: Minimal	Level:	Level:	Level:
	Understanding	Partial	Proficient	Advanced
		Understanding		
Low Level:				
Students did not				
engage in				
productive				
discourse.				
Developing Level:				
Students engaged in				
productive discourse				
with significant				
prompts/scaffolding.				
Moderate Level:				
Students engaged in				
productive discourse				
with some				
prompting/scaffolds.				
High Level:				
Students engaged in				
productive discourse				
without prompting				
scaffolds.				

4. This question relates to the effectiveness of the learning episodes in terms of **eliciting productive struggle**. Please identify how well the learning episodes worked (vertical column) for students with various SBAC/MAP achievement levels (horizontal row). In other words, you are identifying how well the learning episodes worked for each achievement level subgroup.

	Student	Student	Student	Student
	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP
	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement
	Level: Minimal	Level:	Level:	Level:
	Understanding	Partial	Proficient	Advanced
	_	Understanding		
Low Level: The				
learning episode				
was not rigorous				
enough for				
students to engage				
in productive				
struggle.				
	Student	Student	Student	Student
---------------------	----------------	---------------	-------------	-------------
	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP	SBAC/MAP
	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement	Achievement
	Level: Minimal	Level:	Level:	Level:
	Understanding	Partial	Proficient	Advanced
		Understanding		
Developing Level:				
The learning				
episode was				
rigorous, but				
students required				
some prompting to				
engage in				
productive struggle				
in order to grow.				
Moderate Level:				
The learning				
episode was				
rigorous, and				
students engaged				
in productive				
struggle and were				
able to grow.				
High Level: The				
learning episode				
was too rigorous.				
Students struggled				
and were unable to				
grow.				

5. What facets of the learning episode will you use again in the future? Why?

6. What facets of the learning episode will you change in the future to maximize student leaning? Why?

7. Using the SBAC scoring criteria, how would you evaluate the student work sample you selected and submitted from this learning episode?

The student has demonstrated a **full and complete** understanding of the mathematical content and practices essential to this task. The student has addressed the task in a mathematically sound manner. The response contains evidence of the student's competence in problem solving, reasoning, and/or modeling to the full extent that these processes apply to the specified task. The response may, however, contain minor flaws that do not detract from a

demonstration of full understanding (Smarter Balanced Mathematics General Rubric for 4-Point Items)

The student has demonstrated a **reasonable** understanding of the mathematical content and practices essential to this task. The student has addressed most of the task in a mathematically sound manner. The response contains sufficient evidence of the student's competence in problem solving, reasoning, and/or modeling, but not enough evidence to demonstrate a full understanding of the processes he or she applies to the specified task. The response may contain errors that can be attributed to misinterpretation of the prompt; errors attributed to insufficient, non-mathematical knowledge; and errors attribute to careless execution of mathematical processes or algorithms. (Smarter Balanced Mathematics General Rubric for 4-Point Items)

The student has demonstrated a **limited** understanding of the mathematical content and practices essential to this task. The student's response is incomplete and exhibits many errors. Although the student's response has addressed at least one of the conditions of the task, the student reached an inadequate conclusion and/or demonstrated problem solving, reasoning, and/or modeling that was faulty or incomplete as related to the specified task. (Smarter Balanced Mathematics General Rubric for 4-Point Items)

_____The student has demonstrated **merely an acquaintance** with the topic, or provided a completely incorrect or uninterruptible response. The student's response may be associated with the task, but contains few attributes of an appropriate response. there are significant omissions or irregularities that indicate a lack of comprehension in regard to the mathematical content and practices essential to this task. No evidence is present that demonstrates the student's competence in problem solving, reasoning, and/or modeling related to the specific task. (Smarter Balanced Mathematics General Rubric for 4-Point Items)

Appendix G Middle School Math Fellowship Pre/Post Survey

Middle School Math Fellowship Pre/Post Survey

1.Did you participate in the Middle School Math Fellowship last year?

2. Review the sample problem.

These two maps show the same area at two different scales.

- Columbus is not on Map A.
- Map B does not have a scale written on it.
- Riverside and Gladville are 6.8 cm apart on Map A.
 Riverside and Gladville are 3.4 cm apart on Map B.
- Riverside and Gladville are 3.4 cm apart on Map B.
 Gladville and Columbus are 1.8 cm apart on Map B.



Determine the straight line distance, in miles, from Gladville to Columbus.

Which SBAC Claim is the sample problem representative of?

Claim 1: Concepts & Procedures

Claim 2: Problem Solving

Claim 3: Communicating Reasoning

Claim 4: Mathematical Modeling and Data Analysis

3. What is a grade you teach? What is one major work of the grade for the grade level you selected?

4. True of False: The mathematics task determines which mathematical practice a student will use.

5. What is the difference between mathematical modeling and modeling mathematics?

6. If you wanted to quickly determine the dependency chain of a particular NVACS-M standard, which resource would be the best to consult?

CCSS Math Standards Viewer

Digital Library Progression Documents None of the Above

7. If you wanted to determine cognitive difficulties associated with a mathematical concept and possible pedagogical solutions for the difficulties, which resource would be the best to consult?

CCSS Math Standards Viewer Digital Library Progression Documents None of the Above

8. If you want ideas for mathematical tasks associated with a particular NVACS-M standard, which resource would be the best to consult?

CCSS Math Standards Viewer Digital Library Progression Documents None of the Above

9. All of the mathematical content standards for a grade level are equally emphasized? True/False

Post Survey Only Items

10. To what extent were sufficient resources made available to support your implementation of the learning, i.e. mathematical modeling information and examples, collaboration, feedback, time for sharing, time for reflection, etc.?

Not at all Minimal Some Moderate Great

11. To what extent did you feel supported by your school site and/or district administration when implementing the learnings?

Not at all Minimal Some Moderate Great

Appendix H Middle School Math Fellowship Sample Item and Claim Alignment Assessment

Middle School Math Fellowship Sample Item and Claim Alignment Assessment

Whole Group Session 2 Assessment Items

1. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.) best align?

A biologist tracks the number of bacteria living in a water tank. The biologist used a function that represents the amount of a certain chemical solution that is added to the water.

- When the water has no chemicals, the number of bacteria (b) is 1200 per gallon.
- For each tablespoon of the chemical solution (c) added to each gallon of water, the number of bacteria decreases by 75 per gallon.

How much of the chemical, in tablespoons, must be added to a 500-gallon tank to reduce the bacteria count to a safe 300 bacteria per gallon?

2. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.). best align?

There are a total of 500 students in grades 1 through 5 in an elementary school.

- 17% of the total number of students are in 1st grade.
- 19% of the total number of students are in 4th grade.
- The number of 3rd-grade students is 9 less than the number of 4th-grade students.
- The number of 2nd-grade students is 10 less than the number of 5th-grade students.

Complete the table to show the number of students in each grade. Enter your answers in the table.

Elementary School Students

Grade	Number of Students
1st	
2nd	
3rd	
4th	
5th	

Whole Group Session 3 Assessment Items

1. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.) best align?

Roland's family drove $4\frac{6}{10}$ kilometers from their home to the gas station. They drove $2\frac{30}{100}$ kilometers from the gas station to the store.

Which expression can be used to determine the number of kilometers Roland's family drove altogether?

(a)
$$6 + \frac{180}{1000}$$

(b) $4 + 2 + \frac{36}{110}$

$$\bigcirc 6+\frac{6}{100}+\frac{30}{100}$$

(a) $4+2+\frac{60}{100}+\frac{30}{100}$

2. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.) best align?

Your principal surprises you by buying your class a turtle. He brings the turtle to your class along with a sheet from the pet store titled "Turtle Tank Rules".

The rules state:

- Tank walls must be at least 1 foot tall so the turtle can't climb out.
- There must be at least 400 square inches of floor space for the turtle to walk around on.

Your teacher says the volume of the tank must be smaller than 5000 cubic inches so it doesn't take up too much room in the classroom.

Give the dimensions of a tank that would work for your new turtle. Use words and numbers to explain how your tank satisfies the "Turtle Tank Rules" and your teacher's requirement.

3. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.) best align?

Cube-shaped boxes of tissue are shipped to stores in containers. The containers are rectangular prisms.

- The edges of each tissue box measure 6.5 inches.
- The dimensions of the shipping container are 19.5 inches by 39 inches by 19.5 inches.



What is the greatest number of tissue boxes that will fit into one shipping container?

Whole Group Session 4 Sample Items

1. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.) best align?

Justin is packing a container with books.

- The dimensions of each book are 8 inches by 6 inches by 2 inches.
- The dimensions of the container are 16 inches by 12 inches by 12 inches.
 All of the books and the container are rectangular prisms.

Part A

How many books can fit in the container if the books are packed so that there is no unused space in the container?

Enter your response in the first response box.

Part B

Each book weighs 2 pounds. The maximum weight the container can hold is 40 pounds.

What is the greatest number of books that can fit in the container without going over the container's weight limit?

Enter your response in the second response box.

2. Which SBAC Claim does the following Sample Item (Smarter Balanced Sample Item, n.d.) best align?

A store sells used and new video games. New video games cost more than used video games. All used video games cost the same. All new video games also cost the same.

Omar spent a total of \$84 on 4 used video games and 2 new video games. Sally spent a total of \$78 on 6 used video games and 1 new video game. Janet has \$120 to spend.

Enter the number of used video games Janet can purchase after she purchases 3 new video games.

Appendix I Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire (pre/post assessment)

Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire (pre/post assessment)

Appendix J Smarter Balanced Assessment to NWEA MAP Growth Tests

Linking the Smarter Balanced Assessments to NWEA MAP Growth Tests

Appendix K SBAC Pre/Post Survey

SBAC Pre/Post Survey

- 1. How is mathematical modeling defined by the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium?
- 2. Which is true of Smarter Balanced assessments?
- 3. Are each of the four ELA/Literacy claims (Reading, Writing, Speaking/Listening, Research) assessed with an equal number of test items?
- 4. Identify the four mathematical claims that are assessed with the Smarter Balanced assessments.
- 5. All four Depth of Knowledge (DOK) levels are assessed on the ELA and mathematics Smarter Balanced assessments.
- 6. Smarter Balanced Performance Tasks (PT) focus on one important content standard of the specific grade level.
- 7. Some colleges accept Smarter Balanced scores to determine if students are "college-ready".
- 8. The Smarter Balanced assessments are reported in two ways: Scaled Scores and Achievement Levels. How many achievement levels are there?

Appendix L Family Engagement Course PLP

Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program

PROJECT TITLE: Family Engagement DISTRICT: Regional SCHOOL: Regional COORDINATOR(S): Annie Hicks ADMINISTRATOR(S): Regional AUDIENCE: K-12 Administrators, Educators, School Counselors, School Psychologists & School Nurses LOCATION: Online

Student Learning Outcomes	Student Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
Students and families feel welcomed, included and valued in school contexts.	Course participants will collect evidence of increased engagement through their Family Engagement Inquiry Project.
Students and families participate in two-way communication with the teacher(s) and other school staff.	Course participants will collect evidence of increased engagement through their Family Engagement Inquiry Project.
Students and families receive specific support and resources that increase students' academic, social, emotional and developmental achievements.	Course participants will collect evidence of increased engagement through their Family Engagement Inquiry Project.
Students and families know how, when, and where to advocate for their needs, and, desired outcomes within the school system.	Course participants will collect evidence of increased engagement through their Family Engagement Inquiry Project.

STUDENT LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

Student Learning Outcomes	Student Learning Evidence (<u>Guskey</u>)
Students and families are equal partners in the decision-making within the classroom context as well as the school system.	Course participants will collect evidence of increased engagement through their Family Engagement Inquiry Project.
Students and families partner with the school and community members to increase the availability of support, resources and opportunities afforded each member of the community-at-large.	Course participants will collect evidence of increased engagement through their Family Engagement Inquiry Project.

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskey</u>)
Demonstrate knowledge of the National Standards for Family-School Partnerships	[Levels 2, 3, 4, 5] Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN): Identify effective practices for each standard based on research and evidence, identify current practices and evaluate the effectiveness of current practices using the National Standards for Family-School Partnerships assessment rubric
Demonstrate knowledge of the expectations of the Nevada Educator Performance Framework (NEPF) Professional Standard for Family Engagement	[Levels 2, 3, 4, 5] Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN), asynchronous discussion board post and responses, and synchronous discussion with other course participants describing how the NEPF standard for family engagement aligns with research-based effective practices, in conjunction with a self-assessment on current practices and identification of areas for improvement
Demonstrate knowledge of the Dual Capacity- Building Framework (DCBF)	[Levels 2, 3, 4] Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN) and

TEACHER LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
	synchronous discussion with course participants: Identify the primary components and outcomes associated with the DCBF, and identify areas of current practice and areas for improvement using the DCBF, within the individual context (e.g. classroom) and school context
Reflect on and evaluate current family engagement efforts	[Levels 2, 3, 4] Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN) and Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Compare current family engagement practices with research-based practices outlined for each National Family- School Partnership Standard using the corresponding assessment rubric
Research effective strategies, activities, resources, and materials to enhance their current family engagement efforts	[Levels 2, 3, 4] Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN), Family Engagement Strategies Card, and Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Read required research, locate additional research, identify specific resources and materials that support effective practices outlined within research, and describe implementation possibilities within the individual participant's educational context
Design a plan for effective family engagement, with action steps that may be taken immediately, in the near future, and in the distant future	[Levels 2, 3, 4, 5] Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Identify an area for improvement using the National Standards for School-Family Partnerships assessment rubric, outline specific action steps to be taken immediately along with a method for collecting evidence for the effectiveness of the change(s) in

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
	practice, implement action steps, gather evidence, analyze evidence, modify action steps as needed, gather additional evidence and analyze new evidence, and identify future steps to take
Implement methods and strategies for effective family engagement	[Levels 2, 3, 4, 5] Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Identify an area for improvement using the National Standards for School-Family Partnerships assessment rubric, outline specific action steps to be taken immediately along with a method for collecting evidence for the effectiveness of the change(s) in practice, implement action steps, gather evidence, analyze evidence, modify action steps as needed, gather additional evidence and analyze new evidence, and identify future steps to take

ROLES AND ACTIONS

Administrator	Participant
N/A	K-12 Administrators, Educators, School Counselors, School Psychologists & School Nurses: Complete course learning tasks, including assigned reading/viewing of research-based practices for effective family engagement, self-assessment of current family engagement practices,
	Administrator N/A

Coordinator	Administrator	Participant
		identification of areas for improvement with regard to family engagement practices, development and completion of an inquiry wherein participants "put into practice" their learning in through implementation of specific, action-oriented, measurable changes in practice
Jerrad Barczyscyn, Assistant Director for SNRPDP / UNLV Coordinator: Support course participants' registration process through the partner institution		

PLAN/SCHEDULE

Date	Plan
Week 1	Google Meet Session 1 (Online Monday, January 27 4:30-5:30pm) ** Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required ** Read: Introduction & Chapter 1 SoftChalk Module: Anchor & Intro Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN): Introduction Discussion Roundtable: PIFE Standards Family Engagement Questionnaire (Pre)
Week 2	Google Meet Session 2 (Online Monday, February 3 4:30-5:30pm) ** Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required ** Read: Chapter 2 SoftChalk Module: PIFE Standard #1 Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN #1): Welcoming All Families Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Strategy Card: PIFE Standard #1

Date	Plan
Week 3	Google Meet Session 3 (Online Monday, February 10 4:30-5:30pm) ** Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required ** Read: Chapter 3 SoftChalk Module: PIFE Standard #2 Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN #2): Communicating Effectively Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Strategy Card: PIFE Standard #2
Week 4	Google Meet Session: There is no session during Week 4 due to the holiday! Read: Chapter 4 SoftChalk Module: PIFE Standard #3 Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN #3): Supporting Student Success Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Strategy Card: PIFE Standard #3 Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Develop a Plan
Week 5	Google Meet Session 4 (Online Monday, February 24 4:30-5:30pm) ** <i>Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required</i> ** Read: Chapter 5 SoftChalk Module: PIFE Standard #4 Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN #4): <i>Speaking Up for Every</i> <i>Child</i> Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Strategy Card: PIFE Standard #4 Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Update #1
Week 6	Google Meet Session 5 (Online Monday, March 2 4:30-5:30pm) ** Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required ** Read: Chapter 6 SoftChalk Module: PIFE Standard #5 Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN #5): Sharing Power Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Strategy Card: PIFE Standard #5 Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Update #2
Week 7	Google Meet Session 6 (Online Monday, March 9 4:30-5:30pm) ** <i>Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required</i> ** Read: SoftChalk Module: PIFE Standard #6

Date	Plan
	Family Engagement Interactive Notebook (FEIN #6): <i>Collaborating with</i> <i>Community</i> Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Strategy Card: PIFE Standard #6 Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Update #3
Week 8	Google Meet Session 7 (Online Monday, March 16 4:30-5:30pm) ** Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required ** *** The GMS 7 was cancelled due to the COVID-19 school closures the day prior *** Discussion Roundtable: Critical Reflection Family Engagement Inquiry Project: Revise & Submit
Week 9	Google Meet Session 8 (Online Monday, March 23 4:30-5:30pm) ** <i>Full participation in all Google Meet sessions is required</i> ** Family Engagement Questionnaire (Post)

NNRPDP INTEGRATION OF STANDARDS FOR PROFESSIONAL LEARNING

Standards for Professional Learning guide our thinking when planning and preparing professional learning opportunities. The Professional Learning Plan (PLP) clarifies outcomes, roles, and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning and also demonstrates the alignment of projects with the standards.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment	• Course instructor/facilitator created a collaborative "space" for building a learning community with course participants through sharing of personal and professional experiences, guided discussions, and collective feedback through weekly video conference interactive sessions
	• Course participants participated in a collaborative learning community throughout the course during weekly video conference interactive sessions where participants: reflected on their learning, shared changes in practice, applied learning to specific contexts and provided feedback for all members of the learning community
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	• Course instructor/facilitator provided opportunities for course participants to develop their own capacity for effective family engagement, including knowledge and implementation of research-based practices and outcomes, shared approaches course participants might use to advocate for students and families to be partners in the learning process, and provided an opportunity for course participants to gather a collection of research-based practices and resources to further their professional learning and application of learning

Standard	Alignment
	• Course participants developed their capacity for effective family engagement through reading research-based practices and outcomes aligned with the National Standards for Family-School Partnerships, identified areas for improvement within their educational context along with the advocacy approach that could be utilized to address the necessary improvement, and created a list of research-based practices and resources for professional growth beyond the course
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	 Course instructor/facilitator curated additional research, resources and course materials in response to course participants progress, unique educational contexts and observed/identified barriers to practice and/or implementation of effective family engagement approaches Course participants shared weekly feedback about which resources were most beneficial to their unique educational context, and what questions or concerns remained, which was used by the course instructor/facilitator to provide responsive feedback, support, and curate/include additional materials within the course
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	• Course instructor/facilitator integrated multiple opportunities for self- assessment using a variety of assessment tools, including the Nevada Educator Performance Framework Professional Standards, the Dual Capacity-Building Framework, and National Standards for School-Family Partnerships aligned with

Standard	Alignment
	professional learning within the course structure as well as beyond the course
	• Course participants shared self- assessment data, alongside evaluation that designated areas of strength and areas for improvement / continued professional learning
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	 Course instructor/facilitator integrated course participants current educational contexts, learning goals and context-specific learning tasks in order to make the learning relevant and action-oriented, utilizing research that supported the course learning objectives in conjunction with research-based located and identified by each course participant Course participants shared learning goals based on their current educational contexts in order to identify their desired outcomes for their learning and student/family outcomes
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change	 Course instructor/facilitator provided strategic, and ongoing, opportunities for course participants to critically reflect on current family engagement practices through self-assessment, using a variety of assessment tools, alongside reading and analyzing research-based family engagement practices in order to support participants' in identifying and implementing changes in practice based on their learning and reflection Course participants completed weekly self-assessments of current family engagement practices in comparison to research-based, effective family

Standard	Alignment
	engagement practices using a variety of assessment tools in order to identify areas of strength and areas for improvement, wherein course participants identified potential changes in practice that could be implemented in order to increase meaningful and effective engagement of all families in the learning process
OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	• Course instructor/facilitator integrated research that demonstrated links between effective family engagement practices and increased positive academic, social, emotional and development outcomes in conjunction with critical reflection tasks that provided opportunities for course participants to reflect on the current, or future, integration of effective family engagement practices by evaluating current outcomes against desired outcomes
	• Course participants read and analyzed research that demonstrated links between effective family engagement practices and increased positive academic, social, emotional and development outcomes and completed critical reflection tasks that helped participants identify current, or future, integration of effective family engagement practices through evaluation of current outcomes against desired outcomes, leading to identification of changes in practice with potential to achieve the desired outcomes

Standard	Alignment
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	 Course instructor/facilitator guided discussion, both synchronous and asynchronous, designed to support course participants' identification of inequities within school systems that impact families' inclusion in the learning process, as well as students' academic growth in conjunction to evidence on practices that address and reduce inequity across educational/school systems Course participants individually and collectively identified inequities within school systems that impact families' inclusion in the learning process, as well as students and reduce inequity across educational/school systems
	as students' academic growth, through self-assessment and case study examples, and in response, identifying evidence-based practices that could be integrated to address and reduce inequity across educational/school systems
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self- examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	• Course instructor/facilitator implemented and facilitated course learning tasks that: allowed course participants to examine explicit and implicit bias of students and families, provided research on existing disparities in effective engagement of all families in the learning process, and outlined potential action steps participants could take to eliminate barriers to effective family engagement
	• Course participants examined bias, both explicit and implicit, in their beliefs about families' strengths and capacities, their beliefs about families' involvement in the learning process, and their beliefs about their role in reaching out to and

Standard	Alignment
	including all families in the learning process as partners in order identify specific action steps that they could take to address their bias, and thus, the barriers to effective family engagement

Appendix M HCSD K-2 Literacy Support PLP

Northeastern Nevada Regional Professional Development Program

PROJECT TITLE: HCSD K-2 Literacy Support
DISTRICT: HCSD
SCHOOL(s): Sonoma, Grass Valley Elementary, Winnemucca Grammar School
COORDINATOR(S): Treena Parker, Ketra Gardner
ADMINISTRATOR(S): Lisa Weber, Kristin Holden, Colby Corbitt
AUDIENCE: Literacy Specialists
LOCATION: Elementary schools in Winnemucca

STUDENT LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

Student Learning Outcomes	Student Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
A greater percentage of K-2 students will achieve greater reading proficiency in literacy than in the	Running records
previous year.	MAP

Teacher Learning OutcomesTeacher Learning Evidence
(Guskey)Increase depth of understanding and/or comfort level
in using guided reading and other FPC componentsLiteracy specialist coaching notes
Teacher surveyUtilize running records results to improve reading
instructionLiteracy specialist coaching notes
Teacher survey

TEACHER LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

LEARNING SPECIALIST LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

Learning Specialist Learning Outcomes	Learning Specialist Learning
	Evidence (<u>Guskey</u>)

Increase depth of understanding and/or comfort level in using guided reading and other FPC components	Literacy specialist coaching notes NNRPDP coordinator observation notes
Utilize running records results to improve reading instruction	Literacy specialist coaching notes NNRPDP coordinator observation notes
Develop coaching skills	Literacy specialist coaching notes NNRPDP coordinator observation notes

ROLES AND ACTIONS

NNRPDP Coordinators	Literacy Specialists	Administrators	K-2 Classroom Teachers
 Facilitate weekly PLC meetings Plan and facilitate monthly 2- day coaching institutes. Curate and provide coaching content Model coaching Coordinate opportunities for LS to practice coaching Coach LS as they coach teachers Provide just- in-time support for LS as needed 	 Attend and participate in weekly PLC meetings Attend and participate in monthly coaching institutes Increase opportunities to impact teachers Apply skills and strategies in coaching teachers including providing and receiving feedback 	 Allow time for LS to attend PLC meetings Allow time for LS to attend monthly 2- day coaching institutes. Meet with LS and NNRPDP coordinator when needed. 	 Willingly and actively participate in coaching opportunities both individually, as teams, and as a whole group Provide as well as receive feedback

PLAN/SCHEDULE

Date	Plan
10.10 & 10.11	Monthly coaching institute
10.31 & 10.31	Monthly coaching institute
11.1	Observation
11.5	Virtual LS PLC Observation
11.6	Observation
11.8	Observation/coaching
11.12	Virtual LS PLC Observation
11.14 & 11.15	Monthly coaching institute
11.16	Observation/coaching?
11.19	Virtual LS PLC
12.3	Virtual LS PLC
12.10	Virtual LS PLC
12.16 & 12.17	Monthly coaching institute
1.7	Virtual LS PLC
1.13 & 1.14	Monthly coaching institute
1.28	Virtual LS PLC
1.29	Observation/coaching
1.30	Observation/coaching

2.4	Virtual LS PLC
2.6	Observation/coaching
2.10 & 2.11	Monthly coaching institute
2.18	Virtual LS PLC
2.20	Observation/coaching
3.2	Virtual LS PLC
3.10	Virtual LS PLC
3.16 & 3.17	Monthly coaching institute
4.7	Virtual LS PLC
4.14	Virtual LS PLC
4.21	Virtual LS PLC

NNRPDP INTEGRATION OF STANDARDS FOR PROFESSIONAL LEARNING

Standards for Professional Learning guide our thinking when planning and preparing professional learning opportunities. The Professional Learning Plan (PLP) clarifies outcomes, roles, and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning and also demonstrates the alignment of projects with the standards.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment	NNRPDP coordinators provided multiple opportunities for LS to form and benefit from a productive and collaborative learning community. In weekly virtual PLCs, LS came together on a regular basis to discuss ways to increase their effectiveness

	and impact across school contexts and to align literacy and coaching goals. Participation in monthly coaching institutes provided LS an opportunity to learn content together, distilling a shared understanding of best practice in literacy learning, best practice in coaching, and space to apply content in a supportive context.
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	NNRPDP coordinators provided opportunities for LS to develop leadership capacity. As LS became more knowledgeable and skilled in working with adult learners and more confident in coaching, they also gained greater capacity assuming greater responsibility for developing the teaching capacity within the school and district.
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	NNRPDP coordinators curated relevant research-based texts and materials. They provided materials to build upon the current knowledge and skills of LS and to respond to the collective and individual needs of LS as they arose.
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	LS participants collaboratively chose elements of Elena Aguilar's Transformational Coaching Rubric on which to focus and gain proficiency. This rubric served as a self- assessment tool, a guide to content, and an observation tool for NNRPDP coordinators to use when observing LS. A teacher survey gave LS and NNRPDP coordinators an opportunity to reflect on the effectiveness of their

	work and to make adjustments. Student data in the form of running records gave teachers, LS, and NNRPDP coordinators continuous formative data on which to base next steps in instruction.
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	NNRPDP coordinators designed this professional learning opportunity utilizing adult learning theory, and research-based practice in coaching. The design focuses on developing the specific knowledge and skills necessary to effectively coach teachers. It incorporates active learning as LS are able to try new coaching strategies in authentic, job-embedded contexts. Consistent with current best practice for adult learners, the learning design calls for collaborative practice, gives opportunities to co-create a clear vision of best practice, provides coaching and support, and opportunities for reflection and feedback.
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change	NNRPDP coordinators implemented the planned professional learning with a focus on implementation. LS were supported with ongoing opportunities to gain new knowledge and skills and then to apply the knowledge and skills in a systematic and cyclic way. NNRPDP coordinators consistently provided opportunities for LS to give and receive feedback in a safe and supportive environment while promoting continuous growth and change in practice.

OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	NNRPDP coordinators encouraged similar coaching experiences within and across schools in order to ensure that teachers throughout the district received support. This in turn led to students consistently receiving high- quality instruction.
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities and outcomes with an emphasis on achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	NNRPDP coordinators facilitated discussions focused on ways to ensure that the literacy coaching support provided by LS would be available to all teachers within the district and that all students would benefit from effective instruction.
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self- examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	NNRPDP coordinators facilitated discussions with the LS giving opportunities for self-examination and promoting a greater awareness of cultural norms and biases and the role they play in teaching and learning.

Appendix N Middle School Math Fellowship PLP



PROJECT TITLE: Middle School Math Fellowship V2.0
DISTRICT: Regional
SCHOOL:
COORDINATOR(S): Thomson, Byrnes, Reagan
ADMINISTRATOR(S):
AUDIENCE: Middle School Math Educators
LOCATION: Onsite Elko and Virtual

STUDENT LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

Student Learning Outcomes	Student Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
Increase student capacity for mathematical modeling, productive discourse, and productive struggle.	Student Learning Outcomes: Lesson Implementation Reflection, SBAC (math) aggregated by cohort of MS Math Fellows, measured against service area totals and/or comparison group annually, per grade.

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
Increase awareness and understanding of NVACS-M, Major Works of the Grade, SBAC	Participants' Reactions: Reflections, Lesson Planning Evaluation Rubric, student work analyses, State evaluations, Semi-Structured interviews
Claim 4	Participants' Learning: Reflections, pre and post assessments, Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Claim Identification Alignment assessments
	Organization Support and Change: Permission to attend provided by administrators, participants' evaluations of supports received from the organization, post survey.

TEACHER LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskey</u>)
	Participants use of knowledge and skills: Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Learning Episode Reflections, Semi-Structured Interviews, State Evaluations
	Student learning outcomes: student work analyses, SBAC assessment results
Increase lesson creation and implementation of NVACS-M, Major Work	Participants' Reactions: Reflections, Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, student work analyses, State Evaluations, Semi-Structured interviews
Claim 4	Participants' Learning: Reflections, pre and post assessments, lesson planning rubric, Claim Identification Alignment assessments
	Organization Support and Change: Permission to attend provided by administrators. Participants' evaluations of supports received from the organization, Post survey.
	Participants use of knowledge and skills: Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Learning Episode Reflections, Semi-Structured Interviews, State Evaluations
Increased ability to elicit mathematical modeling, productive discourse and productive struggle into lesson creation and lesson implementation	Participants' Reactions: Reflections, lesson planning evaluation rubric, student work analyses, State evaluations, Semi-Sstructured interviews
	Participants' Learning: Reflections, pre and post assessments, Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Claim Identification Alignment assessments
	Organization Support and Change: Permission to attend provided by administrators. Participants' evaluations of supports received from the organization, Post survey.
	Participants use of knowledge and skills: Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Learning Episode Reflections, Semi-Structured Interviews, State Evaluations
Increased ability to utilize the Digital Library, Progression Documents, and standards viewer	Participants' Reactions: Reflections, lesson planning evaluation rubric, student work analyses, State Evaluations, semi-structured interviews

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
	Participants' Learning: Reflections, pre and post assessments, Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Claim Identification Alignment assessments
	Organization Support and Change: Permission to attend provided by administrators. Participants' evaluations of supports received from the organization, Post survey.
	Participants use of knowledge and skills: Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Learning Episode Reflections, Semi-Structured Interviews, State Evaluations
Increase awareness and understanding of NVACS-M, Major Works	Participants' Reactions: Reflections, lesson planning evaluation rubric, student work analyses, State evaluations, semi-structured interviews
Claim 4	Participants' Learning: Reflections, pre and post assessments, lesson planning rubric, Claim Identification Alignment assessments
	Organization Support and Change: Permission to attend provided by administrators. Participants' evaluations of supports received from the organization, Post survey.
	Participants use of knowledge and skills: Facilitator Grade Level Lesson Planning Assessment Rubric, Learning Episode Reflections, Semi-Structured Interviews, State Evaluations
	Student learning outcomes: student work analyses, SBAC assessment results

ROLES AND ACTIONS

Coordinator	Administrator	Participant
Plan and facilitate onsite and virtual sessions. Support implementation into practice.		Participate in onsite and virtual sessions. Implement learnings into practice.

PLAN/SCHEDULE

Date	Plan
Fall - Winter 2019	Plan onsite and virtual sessions. Support implementation.

Date	Plan
September 23, 2019	 Onsite session Whole Group Session: Overview of SBAC Claims SBAC Claim 4 Model lesson Break Out Session: Introduction of intentional lesson planning structure with analyses of SBAC Claims via model lesson analysis Introduction of intentional planning structure and considerations of rigor, Major Work of the Grade, SBAC Claims, productive struggle, productive discourse Introduction to student work analysis protocol
October 7, 2019	 Onsite Session Whole Group Session Incorporation of modeling (SBAC Claim 4) via lesson modifications Break Out Session: SBAC Claim 4 intentional planning
October 23, 2019	Virtual SessionLesson implementation debrief and student work analysis
November 4, 2019	 Onsite Session Whole Group Session Incorporation of modeling (SBAC Claim 4) via lesson modifications Break Out Session: SBAC Claim 4 intentional planning
November 19, 2019	Virtual SessionLesson implementation debrief and student work analysis
December 4, 2019	 Onsite Session Whole Group Session Incorporation of modeling (SBAC Claim 4) via lesson modifications Break Out Session: SBAC Claim 4 intentional planning
January 2020	Final Reflection Lesson implementation and student learning analysis

NNRPDP INTEGRATION OF STANDARDS FOR PROFESSIONAL LEARNING

Standards for Professional Learning guide our thinking when planning and preparing professional learning opportunities. The Professional Learning Plan (PLP) clarifies outcomes, roles, and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning and also demonstrates the alignment of projects with the standards.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment	Targeting middle school math teachers created a cohort to develop a learning community which was also extended from work prior year. The design of the Fellowship created opportunities to engage in collaborative practice.
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	The Middle School Math Fellowship will be led by experts in the field with the goals of increasing understandings and developing a mind trust of mathematical educations in the region. The agendas for sessions will be aligned to classroom, school, district, and state goals for student and educator learning. Structures are in place to support collaboration to set clear goals for student achievement based on educator and student learning data.
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	The Middle School Math Fellowship will include resources for attending the Middle School Math Fellowship, such as travel and substitute costs. Resources will be coordinated to support effectiveness.
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	The effectiveness and impact of the Middle School Math Fellowship on teachers' understandings will be assessed using qualitative data from observations and debriefings, surveys, lesson planning rubric assessments, State Evaluations, SBAC Claim alignment assessments, Pre/Post surveys, Semi-structured interviews aligned to Guskey

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	Sessions will include active engagement, modeling, reflection, metacognition, application, feedback, and ongoing support to support acquisition of understanding and application of understanding to practice, such as leading participants through tasks that infuses SBAC Claims, rigor, modeling, and productive struggle. The structure of the Fellowship will be based off of adult learning theory and incorporate the elements of effective professional development. The design is based on Guskey's Five Levels of Professional Development and the Seven Elements of Effective Professional Development.
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional	Future Middle School Math Fellowships will be offered
learning that increases educator	as a means to continue to sustain support. Through the
effectiveness and results for all	use of protocols and methods for creating a collaborative
students; applies research on change	environment where participants feel safe to take risks
and sustains support for implementation	will be incorporated into implementation of the
of professional learning for long-term	Fellowship. Examination of data will be used to inform
change	refining instruction practice.
OUTCOMES: Professional learning	The goals of the Middle School Math Fellowship will be
that increases educator effectiveness	aligned to the Nevada Academic Content Standards for
and results for all students focuses on	Mathematics as assessed by the Smarter Balanced
equitable access, opportunities and	Assessment Consortium. The methods and strategies
outcomes with an emphasis on	provided will align to the standards and indicators
achievement and opportunity disparities	outlined in the Nevada Educator Performance
between student groups.	Framework
EQUITY: Professional learning that	The Middle School Math Fellowship will address
increases educator effectiveness and	equitable access and achievement for all students by
results for all students focuses on	addressing disparities between student groups through
equitable access, opportunities and	investigation of scaffold and extension strategies to
outcomes with an emphasis on	make mathematics accessible, include the incorporation
achievement and opportunity disparities	of research on neuroplasticity and its relationship to
between student groups.	productive struggles.
Standard	Alignment
--	---
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self- examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	The design of the Middle School Math Fellowship will promote fellows' awareness and skills to embed culturally-responsive strategies into their practice to align with the standard. In the design and customization of tasks and resources, fellows will draw upon their cultural knowledge to provide students with learning opportunities that honor the cultural and identify backgrounds of students.

Appendix O LS Collaborative Inquiry Teams PLP



PROJECT TITLE: LS Collaborative Inquiry Teams 2019-2020 DISTRICT: Charter SCHOOL: LS COORDINATOR(S): Ketra Gardner and Annie Hicks ADMINISTRATOR(S): AUDIENCE: Elementary K-8 LOCATION: Elko

Teachers who have completed Collaborative Inquiry Teams will demonstrate the ability to choose and implement new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need identified by multiple assessments.

Outcomes	Evidence	
Teachers will:	Gusky's Professional Development Evaluation (<u>Guskey</u>)	
1. Teachers will learn to interpret and compare data from multiple assessments (learner- centered problem)	Level 1 Participants' Reactions • NNRPDP Evaluation	
2. Teachers will learn and implement new teaching strategies targeted to areas of need identified by data (problem of practice)	 Level 2 Participants' Learning Data. Google Form. Assessment Knowledge Survey pre/post and Stoplight Report New Strategies. Primarily qualitative Observation Protocol, Action Plan, Coaching Notes 	
	Level 3 Organization Support & Change • End of Cycle Survey	
	Level 4 Participants' Use of New Knowledge and Skills	

 End of Cycle Survey, Coaching Notes, Action Plan, Observation Protocol Semi-Structured Interviews 	
 Level 5 Student Learning Outcomes SBAC, aggregated by subject, by cohort of Collaborative Inquiry Teams, measured against service area totals, annually MAP 	

Actions
Coordinator(s) will:
1. NNRPDP will provide group training during early outs every Wednesday for 75 minutes per session from Sept. through June
2. Full group instruction can be supplemented by individual coaching at the teacher's request
3. Peer groups, facilitated by NNRPDP, will observe classroom instruction and provide feedback to teachers
4. Teachers will complete Action Plans tying data points to specific teaching strategies and expected outcomes
5. Peer groups will review reassessment data to measure outcomes of Action Plans

Administrators will:

- Provide time during the workday for professional learning (Wednesday early out).
- Meet with teachers individually (weekly) to provide support in the Collaborative Inquiry work as needed.

Plan/Schedule

- September
 - 4th-1.1, 1.2, 1.3, (ACE Habits of Mind, Ladder of Inference, Stoplight Protocol)
 - 11th -Coherence Protocol (identify entry point), Assessment Knowledge

	Plan/Schedule
	Questionnaire (Baseline data)
	 18th-Organizing for Collaborative Work
	• 25th-Build Assessment Literacy, Create a Data Overview, analyze data and find the
	story, identify a school-wide priority question
	 26th (½ Day)- Build Assessment Literacy, Dig into Student Data: Analyze Beginning of Year (BOY) data (SBAC, MAP, writing samples, running records), identify a school-wide learner-centered problem
• (October
	 2nd-Build Assessment Literacy, Examine Instruction
	• 9th- Identify a problem of practice
	 16th-Develop an Action Plan
	• 23rd- Act, Assess, Adjust (implement the action plan, assess progress, adjust)
	 30th -Act, Assess, Adjust
• N	November
	 6th P/T Conferences (no meeting)
	 8th (All Day) Act, Assess, Adjust
	 13th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Act, Assess, Adjust
	 20th Act, Assess, Adjust
	 27th Early Out Thanksgiving (no meeting)
• [December
	• 4th Act, Assess, Adjust
	• 11th Act, Assess, Adjust
-	• 18th Christmas Program (no meeting)
• J	anuary
	• 8th Act, Assess, Adjust
	 15th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Act, Assess, Adjust 22nd Grante Data Oraquiruru
	 22nd Create Data Overview 24th (All Data) Discints Student Data (identify a learner centered mobilem)
	 24th (All Day) Dig into Student Data (identify a learner-centered problem) 20th Callaborative Ingviny Teams, Evening Instruction identify a graphicm of graptice).
• 1	• 29th Collaborative inquiry reams: Examine instruction identity a problem of practice)
• ٢	\sim 5th Create Action Plan
	 Still Create Action I fail 12th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Act. Assess. Adjust
	 12th Conaborative inquiry reality. Act, Assess, Aujust 10th Act. Assess. Adjust
	 19th Act, Assess, Aujust 26th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Act Assess Adjust
	Jarch
• 1	\circ 4th Act Assess Adjust
	 11th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Act Assess Adjust
	 13th (¹/₂ Day) Dig into Student Data (identify a learner-centered problem)
	 25th Examine Instruction (identify a problem of practice)
• 4	Anril
• F	\circ 1st P/T Conferences (no meeting)
	 3rd (All Day) Create Data Overview. Dig into Student Data. Create Action Plan
	 8th Spring Break (no meeting)

Plan/Schedule		
0	15th Develop Action Plan	
0	22nd Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Act, Assess, Adjust	
0	29th Act, Assess, Adjust	
• May		
0	6th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: (SBAC testing week) Act, Assess, Adjust	
0	13th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: (SBAC testing week) Act, Assess, Adjust	
0	20th Create Data Overview	
0	27th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Dig into Student Data	
• June		
0	3rd Create Action Plan	
0	10th Collaborative Inquiry Teams: Create Action Plan (Last Day of School)	

NNRPDP Integration of Standards for Professional Learning

Standards for Professional Learning guide our thinking when planning and preparing professional learning opportunities. The Professional Learning Plan (PLP) clarifies the outcomes, roles, and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning and also demonstrates the alignment of projects with the standards.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment.	A learning community will be formed with the staff (one per grade band level k-8) for one large group of roughly 12-15 and smaller groups of both grade bands and heterogeneous groups. Weekly professional learning will provide a forum for this community. The learning community participants will follow the Data Wise Improvement process through the implementation of Collaborative Inquiry Teams. In this community, learners will explore data analysis, examine problems of practice, develop action plans, assess progress, adjust action plans including new instructional strategies, and reflect on personal practice and implementation.
LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning.	The PLP is designed to develop capacity in all participants and support systems for ongoing professional learning.

Standard	Alignment
RESOURCES: Professional learning	Human resources include two NNRPDP
that increases educator effectiveness	coordinators, as well as the teaching staff at EIAA
and results for all students requires	willing to commit to weekly professional learning
prioritizing, monitoring, and	meetings, implementation of the Data Wise
coordinating resources for educator	Improvement Process and Collaborative Inquiry
learning.	Teams, and coaching.
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	 Short term measures: Teachers will demonstrate an increased level of understanding of data (including statistical terms and methods and various assessment benchmarks and proficiency levels) as measured by the Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire and End of Cycle Survey Teachers will demonstrate the ability to choose and implement new teaching strategies based on the results of data as evidenced by Observation Protocol, Action Plan, Coaching Notes, and End of Cycle Survey Midterm measures: Teachers will demonstrate increased levels of confidence and understanding data as measured by Assessment Knowledge Questionnaire (and the Stoplight Report aggregate results) Long term measures: Increased student learning and growth as measured by aggregate assessment scores and those scores compared to comparison group
LEARNING DESIGNS:	Guskey's Five Levels of Professional Development
Professional learning that increases	and the Standards for Professional Learning are the
educator effectiveness and results for	basis for this professional learning. The learning
all students integrates theories,	includes opportunities to identify personal and
research, and models of human	professional relevancy through reflection, inquiry,
learning to achieve its intended	practical engagement, collaboration, interconnection,
outcomes.	integration, and application of concepts.

Standard	Alignment	
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change.	Participants are provided with tools to support their efforts in making essential instructional shifts required to successfully implement Collaborative Inquiry Teams through the use of the Data Wise Improvement Process. Continued support of outcomes will be made available to all stakeholders upon request.	
OUTCOMES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students aligns its outcomes with educator performance and student curriculum standards.	NNRPDP coordinators encouraged similar Collaborative Inquiry Team experiences across grade levels and content areas in order to ensure that teachers throughout LS received support. This in turn led to students consistently receiving high- quality instruction	
EQUITY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students focuses on equitable access, opportunities, and outcomes with an emphasis on addressing achievement and opportunity disparities between student groups.	NNRPDP coordinators facilitated discussions and focused on ways to ensure that the Collaborative Inquiry Team support would be available to all teachers within the school and that all students would benefit from effective instruction.	
CULTURAL COMPETENCY: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students facilitates educator's self- examination of their awareness, knowledge, skills, and actions that pertain to culture and how they can develop culturally-responsive strategies to enrich educational experiences for all students.	NNRPDP coordinators facilitated discussions with the LS teachers giving opportunities for self- examination and promoting a greater awareness of cultural norms and biases and the role they play in teaching and learning.	

Appendix P SBAC Course PLP

Northeastern Nevada Regional **Professional Development Program**

PROJECT TITLE: SBAC Course DISTRICT: Regional SCHOOL: Regional COORDINATOR(S): Valerie Byrnes ADMINISTRATOR(S): N/A AUDIENCE: Regional educators K-8 LOCATION: Online only / Canvas LMS

STUDENT LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

	Student Learning Outcomes	Student Learning Evidence (<u>Guskev</u>)
N/A		
N/A		
N/A		

Teacher Learning Outcomes	Teacher Learning Evidence (<u>Guskey</u>)	
Increase participants' knowledge of the ELA/Literacy and mathematical claims and targets as identified by SBAC	Level 2. Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills? Assessed via pre/post survey, online discussion board posts, and assignments.	
Increase participant's ability to analyze sample items as they relate to the SBAC claims and targets	Level 2. Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills? Assessed via pre/post survey, online discussion board posts, and analysis of claims assignments.	
Increase participant's ability to analyze examples from their own instructional practice with the intention of improving classroom instruction.	Level 2. Did participants acquire the intended knowledge and skills? Assessed via pre/post survey, online discussion board posts, and analysis of claims assignments.	

TEACHER LEARNING OUTCOMES AND EVIDENCE

ROLES AND ACTIONS

Coordinator	Administrator	Participant
Facilitate the online learning modules	NA	Complete and submit evidence of learning per each lesson within the module

PLAN/SCHEDULE

Module	Objectives
Module One Introduction	Build community Pre-assess learner's knowledge of SBAC
Module Two Mathematics	Understand the differences between the four mathematical claims Analyze the practice test items, identifying the claim and target Provide classroom examples of each of the four mathematical claims
Module Three Mathematics	Self-assess the practice test claim and target analysis Develop an understanding of modeling mathematics Complete the performance task
Module Four ELA/Literacy	Understand the differences between the four ELA/Literacy claims Analyze the practice test items, identifying the claim and target Complete the performance tasks
Module Five ELA/Literacy	Self-assess the practice test claim and target analysis Explore ELA/Literacy resources Provide classroom examples of each of the four ELA/Literacy claims
Module Six	Explore SBAC resources Analyze a sample student SBAC report Post Survey

NNRPDP INTEGRATION OF STANDARDS FOR PROFESSIONAL LEARNING

Standards for Professional Learning guide our thinking when planning and preparing professional learning opportunities. The Professional Learning Plan (PLP) clarifies outcomes, roles, and responsibilities of stakeholders in the learning and also demonstrates the alignment of projects with the standards.

Standard	Alignment
LEARNING COMMUNITIES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students occurs within learning communities committed to continuous improvement, collective responsibility, and goal alignment LEADERSHIP: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires skillful leaders who develop capacity, advocate, and create support systems for professional learning	Course participants participated in a collaborative learning community throughout the course by engaging in group discussion prompts during weekly assignments. Participants reflected on their learning and were transparent as they revealed their own misconceptions and shared future plans to change instructional practice to better align with the claims, targets and rigor level of SBAC. Course participants developed their knowledge of SBAC through the module assignments, discussions, readings, and videos. This knowledge empowered them to share with other teachers at their school sites, whether that be in a grade level meeting or in a more formal capacity during school-wide professional development.
RESOURCES: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students requires prioritizing, monitoring, and coordinating resources for educator learning	Course facilitator curated additional research, resources, and course materials in response to course participants' progress as well as participant requests. Course participants shared feedback about which resources were most beneficial to their unique educational context, how they planned to use the resources, and what questions or concerns remained.
DATA: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students uses a variety of sources and types of student, educator, and system data to plan, assess, and evaluate professional learning.	Course facilitator integrated opportunities in both ELA/Literacy and mathematics for self- assessment using SBAC Scoring Guides. Course participants reflected on their own learning, including misconceptions, after self-assessing. They also compared their own instructional classroom examples to the Scoring Guides.
LEARNING DESIGNS: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students integrates theories, research, and models of human learning to achieve its intended outcomes	Course facilitator integrated participants' current educational contexts with ELA/Literacy and mathematics learning tasks in order to make the learning relevant and action-oriented.
IMPLEMENTATION: Professional learning that increases educator effectiveness and results for all students; applies research on change and sustains support for implementation of professional learning for long-term change	Course facilitator provided strategic, and ongoing, opportunities for participants to critically reflect on their new knowledge of ELA/Literacy and mathematics claims, targets, rigor level, assessment types, and available resources for planning and implementation.

OUTCOMES: Professional learning	Course facilitator empowered all participants with learning
that increases educator effectiveness	opportunities and resources that enabled them to plan and
and results for all students focuses on	implement equitable instruction for all students. Knowledge of
equitable access, opportunities and	the math and ELA/Literacy blueprints, as well as application
outcomes with an emphasis on	of the claims and targets, can have a positive impact on all
achievement and opportunity	students
disparities between student groups.	
EOUITY: Professional learning that	Course facilitator posed critical reflective questions designed
increases educator effectiveness and	to support participants' effectiveness in planning and
results for all students focuses on	delivering high-quality lessons for all students, regardless of
equitable access, opportunities and	any disparities between student groups.
outcomes with an emphasis on	Emphasis was placed on how each and every participant could
achievement and opportunity	support other teachers' instruction in ELA/Literacy and
disparities between student groups.	mathematics which are the two discipline areas assessed by
	SBAC.
	Course facilitator shared the bias attributes that guide the
	SBAC item writing.
CULTURAL COMPETENCY:	Course facilitator implemented and facilitated course learning
Professional learning that increases	tasks that allowed participants to name and notice explicit and
educator effectiveness and results for	implicit bias of students in the SBAC assessment.
all students facilitates educator's self-	Course participants' task of self-assessing their own classroom
examination of their awareness,	examples of each claim supports participants' awareness of
knowledge, skills, and actions that	cultural competency.
pertain to culture and how they can	
develop culturally-responsive	
strategies to enrich educational	
experiences for all students.	